

Risk management practices, disclosures and risk governance maturity of South African universities: An annual report disclosures analysis

By

INGA SITYATA

Thesis/Dissertation submitted in fulfilment of the requirements for the degree

Masters in Internal Auditing

in the Faculty of Business and Management Sciences

at the Cape Peninsula University of Technology

Supervisor: Prof J. Dubihlela

Co-supervisor: Ms. L.M. Botha

Cape Town

August 2020

CPUT copyright information

The dissertation/thesis may not be published either in part (in scholarly, scientific, or technical journals), or as a whole (as a monograph), unless permission has been obtained from the university

DECLARATION

I, INGA SITYATA, declare that the contents of this dissertation/thesis represent my unaided work and that the dissertation/thesis has not previously been submitted for academic examination towards any qualification. Furthermore, it represents my own opinions and not necessarily those of the Cape Peninsula University of Technology.

Signed

Date

ABSTRACT

In recent years South African universities have been confronted by a series of events such as #Feesmustfall protests, demand for the decolonisation of education and free higher education which in many instances resulted in vandalism and disruption of recent academic years. These challenges resulted in increased scrutiny from stakeholders such as government, external funders, and the public, driven by the need for detailed disclosures on how these important societal establishments are managed by those entrusted with such responsibility and utilises the public funds to continue creating value, remain viable and responsible organisations. Due to the uncertainty presented by these emerging and strategic threatening events in a global and rapidly changing educational sector, South African universities had to find mechanisms to manage the uncertainty and provide stakeholders with detailed disclosures to promote transparency and accountability as per the Higher education Act and King IV.

This study aimed to assess the extent to which South African universities have adopted, applied and explained King IV's recommended practices for effective risk management and the corresponding risk governance maturity of institutional practices. This study was motivated by the #Feesmustfall event as experienced in 2015, which pointed to the lack of effective risk management practices and volatility preparedness at South African universities. The introduction of King IV in 2016 with the "Apply and Explain" philosophy, which possibly led to the improvement of the lack of detailed disclosure on the actual risk management practices applied as highlighted by prior studies since previous King codes were underpinned by the "Comply or Explain" and "Apply or Explain" philosophy. The study is further motivated by the lack of risk management literature in the South African educational sector as most studies explore the corporate sector.

The study was conducted into two phases; with phase one conducting a literature review and the second phase developed a risk disclosure Checklist using King IV recommended practices and risk governance maturity framework, which was used to assess the annual reports of the sampled universities. A qualitative content analysis was conducted and analysed using exploratory research designs within constructive paradigms and employed deductive reasoning. The results of the study revealed that South African universities have the correct risk management structures in place and have "Applied and Explained" their risk management practices. However, challenges were identified in areas such as defining and approval of risk appetites and risk tolerance, development, and implementation of business continuity plans confirming the lack of preparedness for disruptions, annual revision, and approval of policies which should promote an ethical environment and lastly integrating risk management into the culture and business activities of the universities. The results also revealed that South African universities are mature regarding risk governance as they are at an Integrated level 3 and improving. This is attributed to some universities already applied the minimum risk governance requirements in higher levels of maturity such as Predictive Level 4 and Advanced level 5. Nevertheless, there were challenges such as embedding risk management into decision-making, capital allocation, strategic objective and conducting risk management training for awareness and promoting a culture that embraces risk management.

This study contributes to the gap in the literature by generating new insights on risk management practices and disclosures at universities in South Africa. These insights are of significance to risk practitioners, risk managers, university policymakers and other academics due to the implications highlighted. The study further provides recommendations on the risk disclosure gaps identified and the potential future studies due to the limitations outlined.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

I am profoundly grateful to:

- ➢ God almighty for giving me strength and wisdom
- > My mother for her prayers
- My supervisors, Prof Job Dubihlela and Ms. Lise Botha, for guiding me through the journey. The doors to their offices were always open when I had any questions about this research
- The management of the Department of Internal Auditing and Financial Information Systems, under the leadership of my ever-helpful supervisor, for creating a wonderful higher learning environment
- My friends and fellow postgraduate students, Keutloile Praise Moyo, Olwethu Ntshonga, and Siphenathi Mapikana for being there from the first year.
- My mentor and manager at work Bea Ndlovu, for exposure in areas that contributes to my studies.

DEDICATION

I dedicate this study to my mother for her prayer and raising me as a single mother and valued the importance of education. Secondly, I dedicate this study to my daughter Zazi for making me a better man and inspire her.

DECLARATION2
ABSTRACT
ACKNOWLEDGEMENT
DEDICATION
TABLE OF CONTENTS
LIST OF FIGURES
LIST OF TABLES
GLOSSARY13
CHAPTER ONE (1)
BACKGROUND AND RESEARCH PROBLEM14
1.1.BACKGROUND TO THE RESEARCH PROBLEM14
1.2 STATEMENT OF RESEARCH PROBLEM17
1.2.1 Rationale for the study- #FEESMUSTFALL
1.3 RESEARCH OBJECTIVES AND RESEARCH QUESTIONS
1.3.1 Main objectives
1.3.2 Specific objectives
1.3.3 Research questions
1.4 RESEARCH METHODOLOGY
1.4.1 Research designs and paradigms21
1.5 SIGNIFICANCE AND RELEVANCE OF THE STUDY
1.6 LIMITATIONS OF THE STUDY
1.7 THE STUDY LAYOUT
CHAPTER TWO (2)
LITERATURE REVIEW
2.2.BACKGROUND ON HIGHER EDUCATION INSTITUTIONS (HEIS)
2.2.1 Higher education
2.2.2 South African education system formation

2.2.4 South African universities	
2.2.5 South African HEIs governance	32
2.3 THE TRIGGER EVENT	34
2.4 RISK DEFINED	
2.4.1 Risk classification	
2.5 RISK MANAGEMENT	
2.5.1 Risk management defined	
2.5.2 Risk management objectives	40
2.6. RISK MANAGEMENT APPROACHES	42
2.6.1 Traditional approach	43
2.6.2 Enterprise risk management (ERM)	44
2.6.2.1 ERM defined	44
2.6.2.2 ERM evolution	45
2.6.2.3 COSO: Integrated framework	47
2.6.2.4 ISO 3100: Principles and guidelines	49
2.6.2.5 ERM process	51
2.7 RISK GOVERNANCE	52
2.8 RISK GOVERNANCE MATURITY	55
2.9 RISK MANAGEMENT IN THE HIGHER EDUCATION SECTOR	62
2.9.2 Risk drivers in the university environment	64
2.9.3 ERM processes transferability to universities	66
2.10 RISK DISCLOSURES	67
2.10.1 Risk disclosure requirements in South Africa	67
2.10.2 Roadmap to King IV application disclosures	69
2.10.3 Risk management practices as recommended by King Codes	70
2.11 GAP IN PRIOR STUDIES AND RESEARCH QUESTIONS	77
2.12 CONCLUSION	77
CHAPTER THREE (3) RESEARCH METHODOLOGY	79
3.1 RESEARCH METHODOLOGY AND DESIGN	79
3.3 THE RESEARCH INSTRUMENT	81
3.3.1 Checklist 1-Disclosures	81
3.3.2 Checklist 2- Risk governance	83
3.4 THE USEFULNESS OF ANNUAL REPORTS	87
3.5 RESEARCH METHODOLOGY- CONTENT ANALYSIS	87
3.5.1 Research quality to a qualitative approach	

3.5.1 .1 Credibility	
3.5.1 .2 Confirmability	
3.5.1 .3 Applicability	
3.5.2 Application of the methodology	
3.5.2.1 Population	
3.5.2.2 Sampling method and size	
3.5.2.3 Data collection	
3.5.2.4 Unit of analysis	
3.5.2.5 Analysis approach	
3.6.1 Delimitations	
3.6.2 Assumptions	94
3.8 ETHICAL CONSIDERATIONS	94
3.9 CONCLUSIONS	
CHAPTER FOUR (4)	
DATA PRESENTATION, ANALYSIS, AND DISCUSSION OF RE	SULTS95
4.1 INTRODUCTION	95
4.2 ASSESSED ANNUAL REPORTS	
4.2 ASSESSED ANNUAL REPORTS4.3 RISK MANAGEMENT PRACTICES APPLICATION AND DISCUSSION AND	
 4.2 ASSESSED ANNUAL REPORTS 4.3 RISK MANAGEMENT PRACTICES APPLICATION AND DIS 4.3.1 Risk governance structure- Disclosures 	95 SCLOSURE96 96
 4.2 ASSESSED ANNUAL REPORTS	95 SCLOSURE96 96
 4.2 ASSESSED ANNUAL REPORTS	95 SCLOSURE96
 4.2 ASSESSED ANNUAL REPORTS	95 SCLOSURE
 4.2 ASSESSED ANNUAL REPORTS	95 SCLOSURE
 4.2 ASSESSED ANNUAL REPORTS	95 SCLOSURE
 4.2 ASSESSED ANNUAL REPORTS	95 SCLOSURE
 4.2 ASSESSED ANNUAL REPORTS	95 SCLOSURE
 4.2 ASSESSED ANNUAL REPORTS	95 SCLOSURE
 4.2 ASSESSED ANNUAL REPORTS	95 SCLOSURE
 4.2 ASSESSED ANNUAL REPORTS	95 SCLOSURE
 4.2 ASSESSED ANNUAL REPORTS	95 SCLOSURE
 4.2 ASSESSED ANNUAL REPORTS	95 SCLOSURE
 4.2 ASSESSED ANNUAL REPORTS	95 SCLOSURE
 4.2 ASSESSED ANNUAL REPORTS	95 SCLOSURE

5.4.2 Objective 2: Risk management practices disclosure	141
5.4.2.1 Risk governance structure disclosures	142
5.4.2.2 Risk management disclosures	142
5.4.3 Objective 3: Minimum risk governance requirements	144
5.4.4 Objective 4: Risk governance maturity	145
5.5. IMPLICATIONS OF THE STUDY	146
5.5.1 Research/theoretical implications	147
5.5.2 Implications for practitioners	147
5.5.3 Policy implications	148
5.6 RECOMMENDATIONS	148
5.7 LIMITATIONS OF THE STUDY	149
5.7.1 Delimitations	150
5.7.2 Assumptions	150
5.7.3 Limitations	151
5.7.3.1 Units of analysis	151
5.7.3.2 Research method	151
5.7.3.3 Time limit	152
5.8. SUGGESTIONS FOR FURTHER STUDIES	152
BIBLIOGRAPHY	152

LIST OF FIGURES

FIGURE 1 HEIS GOVERNING BODIES' STRUCTURE	32
FIGURE 2: HEIS GOVERNANCE STRUCTURE (SOURCE: AUTHOR'S CONSTRUCTION)	
FIGURE 3: COSO INTEGRATED FRAMEWORK (COSO, 2004)	48
FIGURE 4: ISO 31000 RISK MANAGEMENT FRAMEWORK (ISO, 2009).	50
FIGURE 5 MODES OF RISK GOVERNANCE MATURITY (AUTHOR'S CONSTRUCTION)	60
FIGURE 6: KING IV DISCLOSURE ROADMAP (IOD, 2016)	69
FIGURE 7 : RISK GOVERNANCE STRUCTURE 2017 DISCLOSURE	97
FIGURE 8 RISK GOVERNANCE STRUCTURE 2015 DISCLOSURE	98
FIGURE 9 RISK GOVERNANCE STRUCTURE 2016 DISCLOSURE	99
FIGURE 10: RISK GOVERNANCE STRUCTURE APPLICATION 2017	100
FIGURE 11 RISK GOVERNANCE STRUCTURE 2015 DISCLOSURE	
FIGURE 12 RISK GOVERNANCE STRUCTURE APPLICATION 2016	102
FIGURE 13: RISK MANAGEMENT PRACTICES DISCLOSURES 2017	
FIGURE 14: RISK MANAGEMENT PRACTICE DISCLOSURE 2015	
FIGURE 15: RISK MANAGEMENT PRACTICE DISCLOSURE 2016	109
FIGURE 16: RISK MANAGEMENT PRACTICES- KING IV APPLICATION 2017	112
FIGURE 17 RISK MANAGEMENT PRACTICES- KING IV APPLICATION 2015 AND 2016	118
FIGURE 18 RISK GOVERNANCE MATURITY LEVEL 1 2015 AND 2016 COMPARISON	120
FIGURE 19 RISK GOVERNANCE MATURITY LEVEL 2 2015 AND 2016	122
FIGURE 20 RISK GOVERNANCE MATURITY LEVEL 3 2015	126
FIGURE 21 RISK GOVERNANCE MATURITY LEVEL 3 2016	126
FIGURE 22 RISK GOVERNANCE MATURITY LEVEL 4 2015 AND 2016	130
FIGURE 23 RISK GOVERNANCE MATURITY LEVEL 5 2015 AND 2016 COMPARISON	133
FIGURE 24 : RISK GOVERNANCE MINIMUM REQUIREMENTS EXTRACT	144

LIST OF TABLES

TABLE 1: SUMMARY OF RESEARCH QUESTIONS, METHODS AND SPECIFIC OBJECTIVES	20
TABLE 2: SOUTH AFRICAN UNIVERSITIES BY CATEGORIES	31
TABLE 3:RISK DEFINITIONS	
TABLE 4: GENERAL BUSINESS RISKS	
TABLE 5: RISK MANAGEMENT DEFINITIONS	40
TABLE 6: GOVERNANCE MATURITY ATTRIBUTES	58
TABLE 7: GOVERNANCE MODES OF MATURITY	59
TABLE 8: RISK MANAGEMENT PRACTICES AS PER THE KING CODE	71
TABLE 9: CHECKLIST DEVELOPED AS THE MEASURING INSTRUMENT	
TABLE 10: RISK GOVERNANCE MINIMUM REQUIREMENTS	86
TABLE 11 ASSESSED ANNUAL REPORTS BY CATEGORY	96
TABLE 12: RISK GOVERNANCE STRUCTURE 2017 DISCLOSURES	97
TABLE 13: RISK GOVERNANCE STRUCTURE APPLICATION 2017	100
TABLE 14: RISK MANAGEMENT PRACTICES DISCLOSURES 2017	104
TABLE 15 RISK MANAGEMENT PRACTICES- KING IV APPLICATION 2017	112
TABLE 16 Risk governance Maturity Level 1 2017	119
TABLE 17 Risk governance maturity Level 2 2017	121
TABLE 18 RISK GOVERNANCE MATURITY LEVEL 3 2017	
TABLE 19 Risk governance Maturity Level 4 2017	127
TABLE 20 Risk governance maturity Level 5 2017	

GLOSSARY

Abbreviation	Explanation
CEM	Council Of Education Ministers
CHE	Council on Higher Education
CRO	Chief Risk Officer
FEI	Financial Executive Institute
HEDCOM	Heads of Education Departments Committee
HEIs	Higher Education Institutions
IASB	International Accounting Standards Board
IIA	Institute of Internal Auditors
IOD	Institute of Directors
JSE	Johannesburg Security Exchange
NACUBO	National Association of College and University Business Officers
RADM	Risk in decision-making
RIMS	Risk and Insurance Management Society
RSA	Republic of South Africa
SRC	Student Representative Council
URMIA	University Risk Management & Insurance Association
VC	Vice-Chancellor
ERM	Enterprise Risk Management
COSO	Committee of Sponsoring Organisations of the Treadway Commission
ISO	International Organisation for Standardization

CHAPTER ONE (1) BACKGROUND AND RESEARCH PROBLEM

1.1 BACKGROUND TO THE RESEARCH PROBLEM

It was South Africa's first black president Nelson Mandela, who expressed that "Education is the most powerful weapon which one can use to change the world" (Assar, El Amrani & Watson, 2010). A statement he strongly believed in as the newly elected democratic government embarked on a journey to transform the South African education system. Such an ambitious task was not easy given the inherent challenges of the past. Nonetheless, it was a transformational path needed for the greater good and future of the country given the economic state at the time (Mncube, 2013). Over the years, HEIs have become an important social institution that plays a vital role in the prosperity of the country (Nongxa, 2010). According to Allais (2012), such prosperity is attained by producing a competent workforce that contributes to the economic activities of the country.

Therefore, it is in the best interest of the government, the private sector or external funders, the public and regulators for these institutions to strive and continue adding value to the economy and producing future leaders. However, with challenges such as the high cost of education, increased competition due to globalisation, internationalisation of education, availability of e-learning and the increasing demand for free higher education, the future of HEIs with their existing business model and strategic positioning is questionable and uncertain (Botha, 2019). These views are aligned with Rajab and Handley (2009) as outlined, HEIs operate in a complex and rapidly changing environment due to the introduction of new technologies, globalisation and internal issues such as ambiguous goals and ineffective leadership.

Nevertheless, various authors consent that the challenges faced by South African universities stem and/or are inherited from their past. It is argued that language as a medium of instruction, played a major role in the formation of South African universities. Historically, universities were divided into English and Afrikaans and later influenced by the apartheid system which created segregation between the main education system and the Bantu education created for Blacks (Moloi, 2015; Moloi, 2016; Nongxa, 2010; Mncube, 2013).

The new democratic South Africa, in 1994, marked an important chapter in the history of the South African education sector, attributed to the restructuring of the sector by abolishing the apartheid education system policies and social organisations. New policies were developed to make education accessible to all, irrespective of race. Furthermore, government education expenditures were increased and the private sector through sponsorships and partnerships started investing in the education sector (Assar, El Amrani & Watson, 2010; Nongxa, 2010; Allais, 2012; Moloi, 2014). Consequently, as more stakeholders got involved, scrutiny increased, demand for adequate operational information and regulations were tightened as these institutions were now operating in a global landscape, attracting talent and students from all over the world. Thus, new risks emerged (Moloi, 2014).

Although the higher education sector embarked on a transformation journey, in recent years, there has been a shift in government funding enforcing universities to seek alternative funding from the private sector and international partners. According to Moloi (2015), the shift in the higher education funding resulted in fee increases to preserve the bottom line. The high cost of education and increased fees resulted in disruptions such as #Feesmustfall protests and demand for free higher education. These protests were accompanied by vandalism resulting in damages to property, financial loss and academic disruptions. More importantly, the possibility of implementing free higher education has the potential to utterly change the HEIs' business model and strategic objectives, if they were to survive and be viable institutions (Moloi, 2016; Mapheta, 2016).

Consequently, when these events are ineffectively managed, they can lead to South African universities not able to achieve their strategic and operational objectives and threaten their survival (Rustambekov, 2010). Hence, risk management in the higher education sector has gained substantial attention as HEIs are under pressure from stakeholders such as the government agencies, private sector, and regulators to develop risk management strategies to manage the emerging operational difficulties.

Prior studies revealed that risk management is mostly explored in the private sector, as these organisations have been exposed to corporate scandals and the global financial crisis. Furthermore, the current risk management frameworks originate and were developed for/and by the private sector. Yet, there are fundamental differences in the operational environment, organisational settings and strategic objectives in these types of organisations when compared to the higher education sector. Various authors further outlined that private companies when

compared with HEIs, have clear objectives, sufficient resources and effective leaders with effective decision-making structures for implementation of business objectives. Thus, risk management content and empirical studies are limited in the higher education sector, especially implementation as the best practices and implementation studies mostly explore the private sector. Moreover, numerous studies confirmed the notion that risk management practices are relatively new in the higher education sector with limited empirical research (Ramirez & Christensen, 2013; Grobler & Hornes, 2017; Andersen, 2010; Moloi, 2014; Moloi, 2016).

The slow adoption of risk management by HEIs is largely ascribed to these institutions being known as a place of forming ideas and being resistant to change (Power, 2007; Kezar & Meyer, 2007). Ramirez and Christensen (2013) concluded that adopting risk management practices developed for profit-making organisations can be challenging to implement as the principles are vaguely translated due to limited risk management content in the educational sector. Thus, at times risk management practices are viewed with scepticism and their applicability is questionable due to lack of content and operational differences. Moreover, HEIs often adopt risk management practices that are underdeveloped for their complex organisational setting with multiple campuses, faculties, and hierarchical decision structures (Moloi, 2015).

In the South African context, listed companies are required by the JSE listing requirements and the Companies Act of 2008 to adopt the King Code on Corporate Governance, including risk governance for effective risk management practices (JSE, 2016; Moloi; 2014; Moloi; 2016). The King Code requires organisations to make disclosures on the corporate governance practices applied, which can either be voluntary or mandatory as per the regulatory requirements (IoD; 2016). HEIs are not immune to the risks stemming from the external and internal operational environment as highlighted with the recent challenges. These challenges resulted in increased scrutiny by stakeholders and increased reporting requirements of their strategy to manage risks threatening their strategic and operational objectives. HEIs are required by the Department of Education as per the Higher Education Act No 101 of 1997, the Reporting Guidelines and Implementation Manual to apply the King Code recommended practices and disclose to stakeholders their risk management activities for transparency and assure stakeholders of their sustainability amongst other things (Moloi, 2016; IoD, 2016; JSE, 2016; RSA, 1997).

1.2 STATEMENT OF RESEARCH PROBLEM

HEIs operate in a complex and rapidly changing environment that consists of societal, political, economic, and the pressure to transform their business practices due to recent challenges with the potential to entirely shift their business model and strategic objectives. Consequently, events_such as #Feesmustfall and calls for free education lead to significant scrutiny from stakeholders and demand for transparency through disclosures of sufficient and adequate information for stakeholders to make an informed decision on the sustainability of these institutions (Moloi, 2015; Murtaja & Al-Wattar, 2016). Concurrently, South African universities are required by the Higher Education Act No 101 of 1997 to adopt risk management practices to govern risk as per the reporting guidelines and implementation manuals.

Prior studies on risk management practice disclosures in the South African context highlighted a lack of detailed disclosures on the actual risk management practices applied to govern risk. The lack of detailed disclosure is due to the previous King Codes which were underpinned by the "Comply or Explain" concept and King III with "Apply or Explain". Previous studies assessed the extent of disclosures using the rule-based codes or King III's "Apply or explain" concept. Hence, the lack of detailed disclosures as compliance and actual risk management practice disclosures were not required as long as the reason behind the non-application is provided to stakeholders (Moloi, 2014; Wilkinson, 2014; IoD, 2002; IoD, 2009; IoD, 2016).

The well-anticipated King IV was issued in 2016 the same period HEIs were confronted with the protests and disruptions (Moloi, 2016; IoD, 2016). The newly revised King code consists of outcome-based rules for good governance. The "Apply and Explain" philosophy was introduced as organisations are now required to apply the recommended practices and explain the application thereof, through annual report disclosure statements. However, although King IV principles do not have legislative power, HEIs are required by the Department of Education to disclose the actual practices applied to govern risk as per reporting guidelines (IoD, 2016).

The question that arises is: To what extent have South African universities applied and disclosed their risk management practices as per the King IV Code on Corporate Governance and the Higher Education Act No 101 of 1997 and how mature is their risk governance?

1.2.1 Rationale for the study- #FEESMUSTFALL

In 2015, a historical event commonly known as #Feesmustfall caused chaos in the higher education sector as universities were disrupted by student protests. This event resulted in financial losses and prolonged disruptions of academic activities (Mapheta, 2016; Moloi; 2016). These disruptions were followed by a series of events such as calls for free higher education which significantly changed the risk universe, exposure, and profile of HEIs due to the emerging risks and rapidly changing operational environment. Thus, according to Moloi (2016), these challenges enforced universities to reconsider their strategic objectives and formulate strategic risk responses to address these risks. For instance, if free higher education can become a reality it will enforce universities to revisit their strategy to ensure financial sustainability.

Consequently, South African universities are under scrutiny from stakeholders and required by the Higher Education Act to provide information on their business activities and processes including risk management practices for transparency and accountability of those entrusted with the responsibilities to effectively manage these societal institutions. Such information is disclosed using annual reports which incorporate information on activities taking place within the organisation. Risk disclosures have gained significant importance over recent years due to increasing organisational complexities and changing environments which have created uncertainties for future sustainability and stakeholder's demand for corporate information (Barac & Moloi, 2011; Mapheta, 2016).

Prior studies revealed that risk management and risk disclosures are widely explored in extant literature with a focus on the business sector or the educational sector outside of South Africa. Furthermore, South African studies conducted on risk management disclosure and risk governance in the education sector were carried out before the introduction of King IV in 2016 and based on previous King Codes. Hence multiple researchers highlighted a lack of detailed disclosures on the actual risk management practices applied to govern risk. The highlighted lack of detailed disclosure is due to the previous King Codes which were underpinned by the "Comply or Explain" requirement, as compliance and actual risk management practice

disclosures were not required as long as the reason behind the non-application is provided to stakeholders (Moloi, 2014, Wilkinson, 2014; Barac & Moloi, 2011).

Therefore, the study is motivated by the #Feesmustfall disruptions as trigger events and the gap in the literature as discussed above.

1.3 RESEARCH OBJECTIVES AND RESEARCH QUESTIONS

1.3.1 Main objective

The main objective of the study is "to explore the extent to which South African universities applied and disclosed their risk management practices and assess their risk governance maturity as disclosed in the annual reports" as annual reports are deemed the official communication tool between management and external stakeholders.

1.3.2 Specific objectives

The following specific objectives were developed:

- Identify risk management practices disclosure statements as recommended by King IV for effective risk management.
- Explore the extent to which South African universities have applied and disclosed their risk management practices as per the risk disclosure statements in the annual reports
- Determine the minimum risk governance requirements that could be incorporated as a proxy for risk governance by South African universities
- Determine risk management practices incorporated by South African universities to govern risks and assess risk governance maturity.

1.3.3 Research questions

The main research question of the study is:

To what extent have South African universities applied and disclosed risk management practices as per the King IV on corporate governance, the Higher Education Act and how mature is their risk governance?

The specific questions that arise during the literature review and remained unanswered:

• What are the risk management practices that could be adopted and applied by South African universities as recommended by King IV for effective risk management?

- To what extent have South African universities applied, explained and disclosed King IV's risk management recommended practices?
- What are the minimum risk governance statements requirements that could be incorporated as a proxy for risk governance by South African universities?
- How risks are governed by South African universities and risk governance maturity thereof?

Table 1 below presents a summary of the identified research questions, the methods used and the specific objectives addressed.

Research Question	Research methods	Specific objectives
What are the risk management	King codes, Higher Education Act	Identify risk management
practices that could be adopted	(reporting guidelines, implantation	practices disclosure
and applied by South African	manuals), and relevant literature	statements as
universities as recommended	review we conducted.	recommended by King IV
by King IV for effective risk		for effective risk
management?		management.
To what extent have South	Risk disclosure Checklist	Explore the extent to
African universities applied,	developed using King IV's	which South African
explain, and disclosed King	recommended practices for risk	universities have applied
IV's risk management	governance.	and disclosed their risk
recommended practices?	The checklist was used as a data	management practices as
	extraction tool.	per the annual reports'
		risk disclosure statements
What are the minimum risk	A review of the literature on King	Determine the minimum
governance statements that	IV, governance maturity	risk governance
could be incorporated as a	framework, and risk governance	requirements that could
proxy for risk governance by	frameworks.	be incorporated as a proxy
South African universities?		for risk governance by
		South African universities
How risks are governed by	A Checklist with the minimum risk	Determine risk
	· ·	Determine fisk
South African universities and	governance requirements was	management practices
risk governance maturity	developed to assess the annual	incorporated by South
thereof?	reports.	African universities to

Table 1: Summary of research questions, methods and specific objectives

	govern risks and assess
	risk governance maturity.

1.4 RESEARCH METHODOLOGY

1.4.1 Research designs and paradigms

The aims of an empirical study can be investigated in the form of qualitative, quantitative and mixed methods (Creswell, 2014). To address the main intent of the study, a qualitative approach was adopted for various reasons. The study concludes on the extent of disclosure and risk governance maturity using annual reports which are qualitative in nature. Secondly, major studies on risk disclosures in the South African dispensary highlighted a lack of detailed qualitative disclosures on the actual risk management practices applied to govern risk and King IV promotes qualitative disclosure.

Thus, the study aims to comprehend the actual risk management practices and assess if the annual report carried: (1) Full-Disclosure, (2) Non-Disclosure, or (3) Obscurely -Disclosure.

To achieve the aims of the study, an exploratory research design was employed as it allowed the researcher to explore the phenomenon of risk management in the higher education sector using secondary data to understand the research problem and gain insights. Lastly, to ascertain the extent to which South African universities have applied and disclosed their risk management practices, a constructivist paradigm was adopted as it is based on the notion of personal construction of meaning as the truth and reality are inevitably intertwined with social context (Lauckner, Paterson & Krupa, 2012). Consequently, the study gained an understanding of risk management and disclosure requirements before a risk disclosure checklist was developed to qualitatively assess the annual reports. Furthermore, constructive paradigms advocate the utilisation of a qualitative approach to seeking meaning and understanding of a phenomenon.

1.4.2 Population, sampling and sampling method

The research population consists of all public HEIs operating in South Africa that has issued an annual report for the period under review. A purposive sampling approach was used to draw a sample size of 18 annual reports. Purposive sampling allowed the researcher to be subjective/selective in defining the participants based on the needs of the study and the characteristics of the participants. Thus, this sampling technique ensured all the South African university categories are equally represented. Moreover, this sample size was supported and deemed sufficient due to the research methodologies employed, the nature of prior studies conducted using this method and the sampling approach (Moloi, 2015).

1.4.3 Data collection and analysis

Data was collected using the risk disclosure Checklist which was developed guided by the King IV and governance maturity frameworks to formulate risk management practices and the minimum risk governance requirements. The study used secondary data extracted from South African universities' annual reports as deemed official documents to communicate with external stakeholders. To accomplish this, a qualitative content analysis was deployed by assessing the annual report's risk disclosure statements of the sampled universities. This approach was deemed relevant as it allowed the researcher to comprehend the disclosure statements as previous studies highlighted a lack of detailed disclosures on the actual risk management practices applied by South Africa organisations (Moloi, 2014; Wilkinson, 2014). Once the data was gathered, it was appropriately analysed and discussed in Chapter 4 while considering appropriate ethical considerations throughout.

1.5 SIGNIFICANCE AND RELEVANCE OF THE STUDY

The discipline of risk management has recently received increased attention from stakeholders such as regulators, the government, the private sector and the public (Guimond *et al.*, 2010; Aven, 2016; Moloi, 2016). The increased attention to risk management over the years has spread to HEIs as they are not immune to the emerging risks emanating from recent challenges and complex operational environments.

Hence the study aims to accomplish the following:

- Contribute to the identified gap on risk management and governance empirical studies in the South African context and the higher education sector specifically.
- Assist HEIs and risk practitioners to improve their risk management disclosures. As the Checklist can be used in practice as criteria to assess the adequacy and completeness of risk disclosures that enable stakeholders to make informed decisions.
- The output will enlighten HEIs and practitioners on risk management requirements and disclosure perimeters within the higher education sector. Therefore, the findings should enable benchmarking of risk practices to identify areas for improvement.
- The findings are of significance to academics who may replicate this exploratory study in other sectors, areas and even among larger companies to confirm the validity of the

findings. Other researchers can also adopt the research methodology and the Checklist applied.

- The study provides an interesting view on the impact of social events and protests on risk management practices employed and further supports the notion of how legislative accounting practices echo stakeholder, societal expectations and potential to transform organisational practices.
- Lastly, provides unique insights into the application and disclosure of risk management practices in the education sector and submits an understanding of the risk governance maturity in the South African context. That is unparalleled as it is using King IV, in the South African context and the education sector to be specific. Unlike prior studies that were either from other countries, the public or private sector or uses King III.

1.6 LIMITATIONS OF THE STUDY

Although a detailed process was followed in designing the research methodology and performing the study to ensure adequate coverage and reduce potential limitations, however, the following limitations have been identified:

Firstly, the study employed content analysis using annual reports as published by the South African universities. Therefore, risk disclosure statements in the annual report might not reflect the actual risk management practices applied as some information might not be disclosed due to their sensitivity and being of a strategic nature.

Secondly, content analysis as a research method relies on the quality of the annual report; hence, risk management disclosure might be incomplete and overlook significant information resulting in the researcher not able to conclude on the extent of disclosure or maturity for the specific practices omitted.

Thirdly, the study uses King IV as a corporate governance framework that recommends the best practices for effective risk management. Although, King IV improved on King III's "Apply or Explain" philosophy to proceed beyond a compliance "tick box" mindset to "Apply and Explain" philosophy which is an outcome-based best practice. Still, King IV does not have the legislative powers to enforce adoption and disclosures, as it relies on regulatory bodies to enforce the recommended practices.

Fourthly, the study is delineated to South African universities and industry-specific. Therefore, its findings may not be generalisable to other sectors, privately funded HEIs, and other countries due to differences in legislation, strategic objectives and operating environment. Therefore, the findings may require further studies to be conclusive.

Lastly, the time-frame or "constraints" of the study, the use of qualitative content analysis which is known as labour or time-consuming resulting in data coding errors or personal biases and the use of non-probability, purposive sampling approach which can result to the sample size becoming unrepresentative of the population.... However, to address this, the researcher used data triangulation methods for consistency and comparison and ensured all South Africa university categories are represented evenly.

Chapter 2 discussed the mitigation to the identified limitations and these limitations do not outweigh the contribution to be made by this study in terms of literature, findings implications, recommendations and further areas of study.

1.7 THE STUDY LAYOUT

The study follows an orderly process whereby each chapter builds into the previous one. Below is the layout of the presented in five chapters:

Chapter 1: Introduction and problem identification:

This chapter provides a research background and introduces the research problem, research questions and the aims of the study.

Chapter 2: Literature review:

This chapter revisits prior studies on risk management, risk governance maturity, and identified gaps in the relevant literature as well as research questions raised and remained unanswered.

Chapter 3: Research methodology:

This chapter presents the research design and methodology employed as well as sampling techniques, data collection and analysis process followed to address the objectives of the study

Chapter 4: Data Presentation and discussion of the results:

This chapter gives an analysis of the data extracted from the annual reports and discussed the results

Chapter 5: Summary, conclusions and recommendations:

This chapter provides a summary and conclusions of the study as well as implications, recommendations, limitations and suggestions for future studies

CHAPTER TWO (2) LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1 INTRODUCTION

This chapter aims to review prior studies on risk management practices, risk disclosures and risk governance minimum requirements by HEIs in South Africa, particularly contextualising it to universities. By so doing, the chapter identifies the gap in the literature regarding risk management practices and risk governance maturity in the South African higher education context.

The literature review is set out in subsections as follows:

- 2.1 Introduction
- 2.2 Background on Higher Education Institutions
- 2.3 The #Feesmustfall as the trigger event
- 2.4 Risk concept
- 2.5 Risk management
- 2.6 Risk management approaches
- 2.7 Risk governance
- 2.8 Risk governance maturity
- 2.9 Risk management in a university environment
- 2.10 Risk disclosures
- 2.11 Gaps in prior studies and research questions that arise.
- 2.12 Summary and conclusions

2.2 BACKGROUND ON HIGHER EDUCATION INSTITUTIONS (HEIS)

2.2.1 Higher education

It was South Africa's first black president Nelson Mandela, who said that "Education is the most powerful weapon which one can use to change the world" (Assar, El Amrani & Watson, 2010). Prior studies suggest that HEIs play a vital role in the economic growth and prosperity of the country. According to Allais (2012), such prosperity and economic development are achieved by producing a competent workforce that contributes to the economic activities and prosperity of the country. Over the years HEIs have become an important societal institution. Hence, it is in the best interest of the government, private sector, and the public for these

institutions to strive and add value to the economy and producing future leaders (Nongxa, 2010; Reygan, 2016; Allais, 2012; Mncube, 2013).

Anastassios and Roula (2014) outlined that HEIs contribute to the prosperity of the country by the production of competent human capital and developing both primary and secondary knowledge. Furthermore, HEIs contribute to; (1) economic prosperity by creating employment (directly and indirectly) and contributing to social cohesion and non-economic activities such as health benefits. And, (2) HEIs have always been known as the domain of knowledge and ideas, with some researchers highlighting that over the years their role has transformed due to mass education (KPMG, 2009; Pouris, 2012; USAF, 2015)

Based on the above, HEIs have an important part to play in society. These views are in line with Sampson (2010) who asserted that the first HEIs in Africa, just like any level of education phase was established by the churches. Thus, for decades HEIs have been part of the society and it is in the best interest of the government, the private sector, regulatory bodies and the public at large for these institutions to continue providing value and changing lives through education. Therefore, their survival and sustainability are the duty of all these stakeholders based on vested interest. Although, HEIs play a major part in the economy and prosperity of the country as discussed above. However, just like any other organisation they have been faced with various challenges stemming from either the current operational environment or inherently from the past.

Prior studies outlined that due to the apartheid era, the South African education system has been in several transformational phases. Language as a medium of instruction played a major in the formation of South African universities. Previously, universities were divided into English and Afrikaans and later influenced by the apartheid system and its policies, which created further segregation between the main education system and the Bantu education created for Blacks (Nongxa, 2010; Reygan, 2016; Anastassios & Roula, 2014).

The new democratic South Africa, in 1994, marked an imperative chapter in the history of the South African education sector, attributed to the restructuring of the sector by abolishing the apartheid education system policies and structures. Thus, new policies were developed to make education accessible to all regardless of race (Mncube, 2013). Furthermore, government spending on education was increased and the private sector through sponsorships and partnerships started investing in the education system (Nongxa, 2010). These sentiments are

further highlighted by Mncube (2013) who stated that the new education system embedded hopes into those that were previously excluded and a new dawn of a unified and integrated education system (Nongxa, 2010; Breidlid, 2009; Behr & Macmilla, 2004; Badat, 2004).

Arguably, HEIs over the years has undergone numerous and fundamental changes to the current state, with different stakeholders having vested interest in the success of these important societal institutions. As such, the increased education spending resulted in the education sector receiving significant attention from stakeholders such as government agencies, the public, students, private sector and international partners. Thus, HEIs are required to account for the funds and assure stakeholders that the institutions are effectively managed and sustainable to continue adding value to stakeholders and prosperity of the country (Kruss *et al.*, 2012; Nongxa, 2010; Allais, 2012;).

Nonetheless, in recent years' challenges such as the cost of education, increased competition due to globalisation, internationalisation of education due to e-learning gaining popularity and the increasing demand for free higher education. The future of HEIs, their current business model and strategic positioning is questionable and uncertain (Botha, 2019). These views are aligned with those of Rajab and Handley (2009) as outlined, HEIS operates in a complex and rapidly changing environment due to the introduction of new technologies, globalisation and internal issues such as ambiguous goals and ineffective decision structures pertaining from their past.

2.2.2 South African education system formation

Historically, South African universities were formed based on the UK and Scottish university models due to the UK's influence on the South African governance system (Hall *et al.*, 2002). Over the decades, HEIs have been exposed to socio-cultural and political pressures. Consequently, these fundamentals played a significant and vital role in building a foundation for the current higher education landscape.

Thus, several authors highlighted the significant role played by ethnicity and language in the formation of the higher education sector, as HEIs were formed based on societal values and political influence of the past. According to Hall *et al* (2002), the primary contributing factor to the formation of the South African education system was the division between English and Afrikaans as the medium of instruction. Resulting in the split based on race and ethnic groups.

As, the 36 HEIs of the time was divided into sub-segments; (1) four English-medium universities, which were formed for White students. (2) six Afrikaans-medium universities, which accommodated Afrikaans speaking White students, (3) seven technikons also accommodating White students, (4) six universities and five technikons were formed in the "homelands" accommodating African students after the University Education Act was promulgated in 1959, (5) two urban universities and two technikons were created for Coloured and Indians. (6) Additionally, two "special purpose" and two distance learning universities were created (Hall et al., 2002; Mncube, 2013; USAF, 2016; O'Brien, 2010; Pouris, 2012; Sampson, 2010; Moloi, 2016)

Based on the information provided by the Universities of South Africa (USAF) (2016) which outlined a brief history of South African universities. The first university in South Africa was formed in 1873 known as the University of the Cape of Good Hope as a result of an amalgamation between two colleges known as the South African College in Cape Town formed 1829 and Victoria College in Stellenbosch formed in 1865. In 1959 an extension of the University Education Act was promulgated to provide entry for black people in the education system. This led to the establishment of universities in provinces such as Eastern Cape and Kwa-Zulu Natal, which were black-dominated at the time and known as "homelands" (Allais, 2012; Mncube, 2013; USAF; 2016).

As discussed, the establishment of the South African education system emanates from society and political influence such as language and race. Nonetheless, the formation of democratic South Africa in 1994 marked a significant chapter in the South African education system (Nongxa, 2010). According to Mncube (2013), this signified a long-awaited transformation as certain races were subjected to Bantu education which was considered inferior. Thus, a new Department of Education was formed with the aiming of developing an interrelated and united higher education system. The new South Africa embedded hopes in the education system for a better future for all. Over the years, HEIs became a significant societal establishment that required to be transformed as the country placed its future and hope for the talents and future leaders produced by these institutions. (Nongxa, 2010; Mncube, 2013; Behr & Macmillan, 2004; Anastassios & Roula , 2014; Kruss, *et al*, 2012).

According to the Council on Higher Education (CHE) (2009), democratic South Africa allowed HEIs to refine their societal role by promoting diversity and developing structures that support good corporate governance and responsible organisation (including effective risk governance)

and quality assurance). For the democratic government to successfully implement the new education program, the apartheid structures and policies were dismantled. The Department of Education for the first five years of education restructuring focused on integrating the formerly divided bureaucracies. Accompanied by the establishment of a national department of education and nine provisional education departments.

Additionally, South African education technikons were merged to form the universities of technology, creating the current university categories known as traditional, comprehensive and universities of technology (CHE, 2009; USAF; 2016; Higher Education Act No 101, 1997).

Relating to policies, new education policies and frameworks were developed to govern HEIs and the new inclusive education system: (1) the South African Constitution of 1996 outlined that education should be transformed and be inclusive regardless of race, gender and disabilities. (2) the National Education Policy Act (NEPA) (1996) defined the policies and legislation regarding monitoring of responsibilities of the Minister of Education, the relationship between the different provisional structures and the formation of the Council of Education Ministers (CEM) and the Heads of Education Departments Committee (HEDCOM) to govern education. (3) the Higher Education Act (1997) was introduced, which references to the newly formed education system and formed a statutory Council of Higher Education (CHE), which advises the Minister of Education on quality assurance and reporting requirements.

From above, it can be deduced that the newly formed democratic government embarked on education transformation phases to make education accessible to all. Therefore, policies that govern the new education system were developed together with the governance structures. Moreover, the new Department of Education established education financing plans through an equity-driven financing model that determines the allocation of education funds and made them available to previously disadvantaged racial groups (Mncube, 2013).

The literature above highlighted that the challenges faced by HEIs are inherent to their past. Thus, one of the challenges confronted by the newly established Department of Education included the size and complexity of the provisional departments due to their inherent structures

(Mncube, 2013).

According to the South African Republic, Department of Education (Republic of South Africa (RSA) (DoE), (2018), the challenge faced by the newly formed Department of Education was integrating 19 racially and ethnically divided departments to blend and work towards a common goal with the newly appointed public servants. However, more challenges and developments will be discussed in detail once the concept of risk is introduced.

2.2.4 South African universities

South African universities are divided into three segments namely: traditional universities which offer theoretically degrees, universities of technology which are made up of the mergers between technikons and offer vocationally oriented curricular and lastly comprehensive universities that offer both elements (CHET, 2019).

Traditional universities	Universities of technology	Comprehensive universities
University of Cape Town	Cape Peninsula University of	University of Johannesburg
	Technology	
University of Fort Hare	Central University of	Nelson Mandela University
	Technology	
University of Limpopo	Durban University of	University of South Africa
	Technology	
University of KwaZulu-Natal	Mangosuthu University of	University of Venda
	Technology	
North-West University	University of Mpumalanga	Walter Sisulu University
University of Pretoria	Sol Plaatje University	University of Zululand
Rhodes University	Tshwane University of	University of Mpumalanga
	Technology	
Sefako Makgatho Health	Vaal University of Technology	
Sciences University		
University of Stellenbosch		
University of the Western Cape		
University of the Witwatersrand		

2.2.5 South African HEIs governance

Figure 1 below presents the first phase of transformation in the education sector as the Department of Education was formed to govern HEIs administered by the various structures formed as per the Higher Education Act. (SAF, 2007).



Figure 1 HEIs governing bodies' structure

Nonetheless, post-1994, the South African educational sector transformed its governance structures as the education system went through much desired fundamental reinvention and changes. These changes resulted in the mergers of technikons into universities of technology and the incorporation of new universities. Consequently, the three university categories known as traditional, comprehensive and university of technology were formed. The newly established education system embedded hopes for a new country, shifting from a history of division to an integrated and globalised move to neoliberal governance (Mncube et al, 2010; SAF, 2014).

South African HEIs governance is regulated by the Higher Education Act No 101 of 1997 and the Institutional Statute. The Acts constitute the main legal framework for South African universities and provide guidelines on the governance structures and reporting. The Institutional Statute is the specific HEI governance instruments applied to interpret the Higher Education Policy into governance practices within the specific institution.

South African universities are managed by councils, subjected to the Higher Education Act. According to Chapter 4 of the Higher Education Act No 101 (1997) to govern the public education institution, the HEIs should appoint a chancellor as its head and all public higher education should establish the following structures as a minimum (Higher Education Act) (No 101 of 1997):



Figure 2: HEIs governance structure (Source: Author's construction)

Council- the institution's governing body and responsible for governing the institution as per the Higher Education Act No 101 of 1997. The council is accountable to the Minister of Education and should consist of not more than 30 members, comprising of executive officers, other employees of the institutions, students and external members.

Senate- accountable to the council for regulating all matters related to teaching, research, learning and academic functions of the institution as delegated by the council.

Vice-Chancellor (VC), Principal, Senior Executive Team- accountable to the council, and responsible for the administration and management of the HEI. To oversee the institution, executive committees are created.

Student Representative Council (SRC) - accountable to the student body/ community, VC, the principal, council and represents students' matters.

Institute (University) Forum- advise the council on matters affecting the institution.

As discussed above, South African education systems have faced multiple challenges which over the years have shaped the educational landscape. It was further outlined that these challenges can be traced back from the apartheid era after which the government embarked on a transformational mission to abolish the previous governance structure, established a framework policy for equity-based education financing. Lastly, laws and regulations were passed to regulate the newly established education system.

2.3 THE TRIGGER EVENT

According to Kevin (2010), South Africa is experiencing a crisis in education due to its past. Prior studies highlighted many challenges such as (1) mass education of the previously excluded races resulting in high demand for education and government spending on education, and (2) higher education costs (3) the effect of globalisation as HEIs are competing for talent (Botha, 2019), to mention a few. Other authors highlighted that, if these challenges are not addressed, they could threaten the stability and completely shift the strategic goals, business model and societal status of the HEIs (Kevin, 2010; Moloi, 2014; Moloi, 2016; Botha; 2019).

Unfortunately, these issues were not addressed as in the last semester of 2015, South African universities were confronted by a historical movement commonly referred to as #Feesmustfall. Due to its national and international social media popularity and solidarity. Most HEIs and universities to be specific suffered financial loss due to property vandalism and operational disturbances. Consequently, some universities were unable to conduct the year-end examinations, such as one university in the Western Cape which conducted the examinations at a military base in Goodwood due to student safety concerns (Mapheta, 2016).

The student movement commenced in mid-October 2015 at the University of the Witwatersrand, as the university announced a fee increase of 10.5% in the following year, although the inflation rate was at 6%. The University of Cape Town and Rhodes University joined the protests before other universities started taking part throughout the country (Mapheta, 2016; Moloi, 2016). The protests paused when the government announced that, there will be no fee increase in the following academic year (DoE 2016).

Notwithstanding, after negotiations between the Department of Education and HEIs, the then Minister of Education announced that fees will increase in 2017 and all universities were granted the freedom to decide on their percentage and capped at an 8% increase. This resulted in the protest resuming all over again (DoE, 2016; Mapheta, 2016). According to the

Department of Education (2016), it was calculated that the total cost of property damages amounted to R600 million.

However, the movement lost momentum in 2017 as the government increased higher education budgeted expenditure to R17-Million over a period of three years. To address the education crisis, the government further increased educational subsidies to universities by 10.9% a year to handle the fees increase (DoE, 2016). Free higher education to academically deserving students from poor backgrounds was also guaranteed (Mapheta, 2016; DoE, 2016).

These challenges resulted in emerging types of risk, rapidly changing and complex operational environments as they were accompanied by a series of protests such as demand for free higher education as promised. According to Moloi (2016), these emerging risks enforced universities to reconsider their strategic objectives and formulate strategic risk responses if they are to survive and maintain sustainability. For instance, if free higher education can become a reality it will enforce universities to revisit their strategy to assure financial sustainability and their survival (Moloi, 2016; Kevin 2010).

Thus, South African universities found themselves under scrutiny from stakeholders such as the public, the private sector, government offices and regulators concerning their strategies to address these emerging risks and the rapidly changing complex operational environment. It is evident from prior studies that South African universities have been under pressure lately from stakeholders, suffered financial loss due to the rapidly changing environment and emerging risks from internal and external factors. Consequently, South African universities find themselves confronted with emerging forms of risks such as students' demands for free higher education. These emerging risks have the potential to completely shift their business model and strategic goals. Hence, there increased requirements for South African universities to adopt and apply risk management practices that provide a mechanism to assess these potential disruptions and develop response strategies to ensure stakeholders of their sustainability and accountability as entrusted stakeholders (Moloi, 2016; DoE, 2016; Higher Education Act, 1997).

In essence, to address these challenges, the Department of Education through the Higher Education Act reporting guides and the Implementation Manual require HEIs to adopt risk management strategies to address the emerging risk and continue being of significant value to the society that recognises the importance of education and its contributions to the future of the country. Therefore, the risk concept is discussed in the next section.

2.4 RISK DEFINED

As highlighted by several authors, all types of organisations are faced with risk. According to Skipper and Kwon (2007), the presence of risk is not new as it has plagued humans since the beginning of time. Before "risk" as a concept is defined, it is important to note that there is no universally accepted definition of risk as there are multiple acceptable definitions. However, according to Masama (2017), several authors define risk with a recognisable and similar theme. He provided a non-exhaustive list of risk definitions as not all definitions can be as there are multiple accepted definitions for risk.

Table 3: Risk definitions

	Definition	Reference
	Possibility that an undesirable event will occur, thereby negatively	Ramakrishna (2015:214)
	affecting the attainment of business objectives	
	An event that may adversely affect a business's ability to achieve	McNeil et al. (2015:3)
	its objectives and execute its strategies	
	The potential for [the] realisation of unwanted, adverse	Society for Risk Analysis
	consequences [in a business environment]	(2013)
	The possibility of economic or financial losses or gains, as a	Verbano & Venturini
	consequence of the uncertainty associated with a specific plan of	(2013:187)
	action	
	The function of an event's likelihood and its consequences on the	Dumbravă & lacob (2013:78)
	achievement of business objectives	
	The negative or positive effect of uncertainty on an organisation's	International Organization for
l	objectives	Standardization (2009)
	Positive or negative effect of the consequence of an uncertain	International Risk Governance
	event or activity on something that humans value	Council (2005)
	Combination of the probability of an event occurring and the	Institute of Risk Management
	consequences of that event on the achievement of an	(2002)
	organisation's objectives	

Source: Masama, 2017.

Table 3 above provides a list of risk definitions. Seeking to understand risk definition themes, it is deduced that most risk definitions address the following risk elements: the likelihood of an event, uncertainty, the trigger or cause of the event and the impact on the organisation thereof (Baloyi & Price, 2003; Steinberg, 2004; Richie & Brindley, 2007).

These views are confirmed by Masama (2017) who also highlighted the uncertainty of an event and the impact of the uncertain event. Previous studies further asserted that uncertainty exists due to the decision maker's lack of knowledge of the imminent event and potential impact when realised. Additionally, the extent of apparent uncertainty is subjected to the accessibility of information to be used to assess the possible results and the ability to use the information on
the assessed events to address them. Thus, in situations where management does not possess the right knowledge and guidance, uncertainties and consequently risks arise.

In addition to the above, the rapidly changing and complex operating environment can result in uncertainty if management is making uninformed decisions without calculated risk. Furthermore, when uncertainty exists, stakeholders tend to require information from organsations to make informed decisions (Valsamakis et al, 2000; Skipper & Kwon, 2007; Masama; 2017; Chakabva *et al*, 2020).

2.4.1 Risk classification

Risk can emanate from the external environment, business strategies and policies, business process execution, analysis and reporting, and technology and data (David & Desheng, 2008; Masama, 2017).

Externally	Business strategies/ policies	Business process
Catastrophic loss	Organisational structure	Change Integration.
Legal and regulatory	Strategy and innovation	Planning
Customer expectations	Business portfolio	Process /Technology design
Competitors	Organisational structure	Knowledge/Intellectual capital
	Organisation policies	Technology execution and
	Capital allocation	continuity
	Organisational structure	Knowledge/Intellectual capital
People	Analysis /Reporting	Technology/Data
Change readiness	Performance management	Technology infrastructure
Fraud and abuse	Contract commitment	IT security.
Communication	Budgeting and financial planning	Data relevance and integrity
Leadership skill and	External reporting and disclosure	Technology reliability and
competency	Performance management	recovery
Accountability	Market intelligence	Data processing integrity

Table 4: General business risks

Source; David & Desheng,2008

The following types of risks have been identified in the literature as the major risk types faced by organisations:

Strategic risk-risk that affects the achievement of organisational goals and sustainability of the organisation. Chakabva *et al.* (2020) outlined that these threats stem from unclear strategic goals, failure to assess uncertain events from both internal and external factors, failures to position the company in a rapidly changing globalised operational environment, poor governance, poor strategic business plan, decisions due to ineffective leadership and inconsistent implementation of the plans.

In the higher education context, these include failure to acquire, retain and develop talent and students, increased competition due to globalisation, internationalisation of education, elearning, the shift in funding model and the demand for free higher education. Arguably, when risks are not effectively managed, they can threaten the survival of an organisation as evident to the challenges faced by South African HEIs, global financial crisis and corporate scandals (Cassidy *et al.*, 2001; Institute of Risk Management, 2002; Allan & De Beer, 2006; Mikes & Kaplan, 2012; Moloi, 2015; Masama, 2017; Botha, 2019; Chakabva *et al.*, 2020).

Financial risks-risks that may result in financial loss. In a broader term includes risk emanating from credit risk, liquidity risk, funding risk, interest rate risk and investment. Multiple studies have highlighted the importance of financial risk as it has an impact on revenue, profitability and strategy execution. In the education sector, these can include a shift in government funding for higher education and damages in properties, to mention a few (Mikes & Kaplan, 2012; Wurzler, 2013; Moloi, 2015; Masama, 2017).

Operational risks-risk associated with systems, processes, policies and most importantly the people. They are frequently seen as a human risk, due to the hypothesis that human error leads to the business operation's failure. Other studies highlighted risks, such a fraud, failures in internal controls and risk management practices that can result in losses. In the education sector, these risks include not having contingency plans in place for volatile operational events, operational theft or fraud, poor education quality and the ability to attract the best talent. (Kallenberg, 2009; Moloi, 2015; Global Association of Risk Professionals, 2011; Ayandibu & Houghton, 2017; Risk Management Association, 2017; Masama; 2017).

Compliance risks-risk that affects adherence with applicable laws and regulations. Examples of compliance risks include violation of local tax laws and violation of employment-related

laws (Johnson & Johnson, 2013). In the educational context, these risks include compliance with the Higher Education Act, internal policies including risk management best practices and compliance with international quality standards.

Hence, Chakabva *et al* (2020) highlighted that these risks are closely related to operations, as it can lead to sanctions due to non-compliance and can further cause reputational risk (Mikes & Kaplan, 2012; Risk Management Association, 2017).

Reputational risk-risk that may affect the brand and reputation of the organisation such as damage to the public image as highlighted in the compliance risk (Cassidy *et al.*, 2001; Kallenberg, 2009). Recent events such as #Feesmustfall were controversial and universities were not always placed in a positive light.

Stemming from the business risk in Table 4 above by David & Desheng (2008), risk categories for HEIs and companies are similar, although the content might differ due to the operational spectrum and differences in characteristics. Both for-profit organisations and HEIs share the same risk categories as identified above and all risk stems from internal and external factors (Masama, 2017). Once the risks emanating from these categories are identified, they need to be managed using a systematic process known as "risk management" as asserted by prior literature. Henceforth, HEIs are required by regulators to adopt such processes to manage the challenges threatening their operational and strategic objectives (Cassidy *et al*, 2001; Kouns & Minoli, 2011; Hopkin, 2014; Masama, 2017; Moloi, 2014).

2.5 RISK MANAGEMENT

2.5.1 Risk management defined

According to PricewaterhouseCoopers (PWC) (2018), risk management is "the systematic process of identifying, assessing and developing risk responses to address the risk that could potentially affect the strategic objectives of the organisation". This process includes conducting an extensive assessment of potential risks that could affect the achievement of objectives (Chakabva, 2015). Every organisation is subject to unforeseen circumstances that could impact its operations, reputation and continuity. To ensure readiness for these disruptions, organisations develop risk mitigation and business continuity plans to address these risks and their severity (Goldberg & Palladini, 2010).

In a prior study by Masama (2017) the following definitions of risk management have been identified as widely used:

Table 5:	Risk	management	definitions
----------	------	------------	-------------

Definition	Reference
Risk management refers to the understanding, analysing and addressing	Institute of Risk
of risks, in order to ensure that organisations achieve their objectives	Management (2016)
The identification, analysis, assessment, control, and avoidance,	Business Dictionary
minimization, or elimination of unacceptable risks	(2016a)
Risk management is a customised and systematic process that entails	Bruwer (2016:xix)
the appropriate identification, analysing and adequate treatment of	
uncertain events in and around an organisation	
Coordinated activities and methods that are used to direct an organisation	Risk Management
and to control the risks that can affect its ability to achieve its objectives	Dictionary (2016)
Process of identifying, evaluating and ranking the priority of risks, followed	Cagnin et al. (2016:489)
by a coordinated and cost-effective application of resources which	
focuses on monitoring and controlling the probability or impact of	
uncertain events	
Risk management is a systematic approach that aligns strategy, people,	Dabari & Saidin
technology, processes and knowledge with the purpose of assessing,	(2014:629)
evaluating and managing the risk that an organisation faces	
Process which pertains to the identification of risks, the assessment of	Yusuf & Dansu
risks and the treatment of risks	(2013:83)
A scientific process of well-defined, sequential steps that supports better	Endicott & Gardiner
decision making by providing greater insights into risks and their impacts	(2011:20)

Source: Masama, 2017

Even though, there is a wide scope of accepted risk management definitions. It is important to note the definitions above have common components such as; (1) threats identification, (2) the use of a systematic approach for identifying the potential threats, (3) to treat the identified risk by developing mitigations. Simona-Iulia (2014) outlined that risk management should provide the organisation with mechanisms to classify uncertain events and produce a new vision for risk management by identifying both internal and external retrospective exposure. In recent years, there has been increasing attention on risk management in general and adoption or application of risk management strategies specifically by all types of organisations. Thus, ERM as risk management practice is widely recognised as the best practice for all types of organisations looking to manage uncertainty (Lermack, 2008; Chabava, 2015; Masama, 2017).

2.5.2 Risk management objectives

The objectives of risk management vary amongst organisations due to the difference in size, resource availability, operational complexities and the industry (Chabava, 2015; Moloi, 2014; Masama, 2017). Most times, risk management objectives are aligned with the operational and strategic objectives of the organisation. Therefore, the first step to risk management is outlining risk management objectives, which are the shared organisational goals toward ERM and what it aims to achieve for the organisation (Scheierman, 2017).

Prior literature outlined that this procedure starts by identifying business objectives, business content and risk management content. One of the most important components of establishing a risk management content is the operational environment and the organisational structure. There is a consensus among researchers regarding the significance of identifying both internal and external content for effective strategic objectives and developing risk management content. Notable, risk management content includes the best practices such as King IV, risk management objectives, risk management scope and limitations. Thus, HEIs are expected to set risk management content based on the operational environment by reference to the industry's best practices and the organisational structure (Andersen & Terp, 2006; Kouns & Minoli, 2011; Pojasek, 2013; Hopkin, 2014; Tsiouras, 2015; Moloi, 2011; Chakabva, 2015; Scheierman, 2017).

From above, it is inferred that organisations should conduct the following; (1) identify both operational and strategic objectives, (2) define risk management content and customise based on the objectives identified and (3) define risk management objectives and what risk management means in the context of the organisation as influenced by the operational environment and the governance structure of the particular organisation, risk management is not one size fit all.

Beneath are the general objectives of risk management as identified by Andersen and Terp (2006):

Early warning system for possible problems: build systems that allow for proactive risk identification before severe impact is realised. Having a system that identifies potentially disruptive events before they could even occur can assist an organisation plan better when such events take place (ContinuitySA, 2010). According to Scheierman (2017), these include building capabilities to effectively manage risk by developing strategies for anticipated risk.

Transparency: assist the organisation in determining the significant organisational exposures to risk and how risk can be extenuated. The risk identification process allows for an assessment of the potential risk exposure of the organisation (PWC, 2008). Chakabva (2015) delineated that the operations of the business should be transparent to encourage good governance and a system of effective risk management. Thus, adequate, accurate and timely information should be made available to decision-makers and stakeholders.

As discussed, the form of communication with external stakeholders is through an annual report disclosure. King IV also promotes transparency through the "Apply and Explain" philosophy discussed in the rationale of the study (Moloi, 2015; IoD, 2016)

Risk Awareness: an organisational culture that embraces risk and integrates risk in the decisionmaking and execution of duties. This can be achieved through risk training and awareness sessions during the risk assessment workshop (IoD, 2016; Masama, 2017). According to Chakabva (2015), these are the actions affected by management to create a risk culture that promotes the integration of risk management into daily activities and decision making.

Function within a risk appetite level: pursue strategic objectives within the monitored and predefined levels. In the South African content, King IV recommends the development of predefined risk appetites and tolerance levels (IoD, 2016). This is conducted to monitor uncertain events or opportunities taken outside acceptable levels as approved by the governing body. These opinions are in line with Scheierman (2017) who asserted that organisations should strive to create common risk understanding across the organisation which could result in cost-effective risk management activities.

2.6. RISK MANAGEMENT APPROACHES

Notably, all organisations are faced with risks due to external and internal factors outside the control of the organisation. Prior literature outlined that risk emanates from various factors such as operational, strategic, compliance and reporting. Thus, organisations are required to adopt risk management processes to identify the potential threats to the strategic and operational goals using a systematic approach to manage the uncertainty and the impact thereof. Furthermore, over the years, risk management has evolved, improving from lessons taken from previous corporate scandals, volatility and uncertain economic conditions. In the educational sector, the emerging risks and rapidly changing operational environmental serve as a reminder that all organisations are faced by risk regardless of industry or funding model (Tsiouras, 2015; Moloi; 2011; Chakabva, 2015; Scheuerman, 2017).

Based on the prior studies, there are two commonly used approaches to manage uncertainty known as; The Traditional risk management and Enterprise Risk Management (Hohenwarter; 2014; Masama, 2017; Chakabva, 2015; Chakabva *et al.*, 2020).

2.6.1 Traditional approach to risk

Traditional risk management is also known as a "silo approach" as many authors identify this method as a reactive model that treats risk as a mutually exclusive event. Traditional risk management can be defined as "the decision making process by managing and management or administrative activities that minimize the effects of accidents or business losses" (Simonalulia, 2014). Previous studies highlighted that, with this approach risks are managed by different business units and divisions with their identification strategy and focus more on pure hazard risk and accidents and treat these events as an individual risk that will never interact with other risks while business processes are interrelated (Baranoff, Harrington, & Niehaus, 2005; Simona-lulia, 2014; Moloi; 2014; Masama, 2017).

These views are confirmed by Masama (2017) as outlined that, the main objective of this approach to risk management is to detect potential risk areas and develop responses and mitigation strategies to limit the exposure or potential risks that are treated in isolation as and when they occur. Historically, the scope of risk management was narrowly limited to only include incidents that resulted in a loss rather than also considering opportunities presented by risk in the pursuit of strategic objectives (Hohenwarter, 2014; Masama, 2017).

In essence, traditional risk management was motivated by accidents and hazardous risks that needed to be managed. As new challenges emerged such as the financial crisis and corporate scandals, there was an increased need for a standardised risk management approach. Hence, numerous studies asserted that the main focus of the traditional approach was on management decisions, activities by employees and mostly hazards risk per department or managed in a silo. Many of these risks were transferable through insurance (Simona-Julian, 2014; Masama; 2017; Carol, 2019; Chakabva *et al.*, 2020).

Nonetheless, while events such as employee accidents at work or a data breach are insurable and can be managed in a silo or transferred to a third party, they have a reputational risk that cannot be transferred, and some risk requires collaboration between departments. Thus, treating risk in silo proved inadequate as the businesses were still failing as interconnected events were triggered by major risks such as the financial crisis and corporate scandals (Walker & Shenkir, 2008; Simona-Iulia, 2014). According to Arena, Arnaboldi, and Azzone (2011), the shortcoming of the traditional risk approach is the managing of risk

separately as a mutually exclusive event. This underestimation of risk can result in interconnected events occurring at the same time threatening business survival (Bromiley et al, 2014).

So, the Traditional approach only looks at events from a loss prevention perspective based on issues that have occurred in the past rather than possible events in the future that might threaten strategic objectives. As businesses evolved and operated in the global environment with multiple requirements and emerging risk from new technologies, risk management evolved to provide a mechanism to assist businesses in pursuit of opportunities within predetermine potential losses. Hence, the desire for an approach that integrates risk management across the organisation emerged and resulted in the current risk management approach known as ERM.

2.6.2 Enterprise risk management (ERM)

In response to the proposition to replace traditional risk management, some organisations have adopted an integrated approach to managing risk known as ERM (Power, 2007). Risk management has shifted from a technical and analytical exercise it was when risk management was introduced to the relatively new stage of organisational governance (Deloitte, 2005). According to Carol (2017), ERM goes beyond hazards to include areas that cannot be transferred nor insured and require proactive measures to anticipate risk before they even occur across the organisation rather than departmental. There has been a shift from a silo approach to integrated risk management due to the complexity of the modern economy and businesses. These can accredit to the inability to meet strategic objectives due to lack of effective leadership, complex organisational structure and the drastic changing operational environment (Power, 2007; Deloitte, 2005; Lundquist, 2015; Masama, 2017; Moloi, 2014).

2.6.2.1 ERM defined

ERM can be defined as "the method whereby organisations methodically and systematically mitigate risk related to business activities with the primary objective of achieving strategic goals" (Reuvid, 2007:65). The ERM framework aims at achieving the entity's goals, namely: operations, reporting, compliance and strategic (COSO, 2016). The Casualty Actuarial Society (2003) defined ERM as "the manner to which businesses, assess, mitigate, exploit, transfer and monitor risk to increase the entity's value to stakeholders". However, the commonly used ERM definition is derived from the COSO (2004) which state that:

"ERM is the process effected by the entity's board of director, management and other employees, applied in strategic objective across the enterprise, designed to identify potential events that may occur and affect the entity, and manage risk to be within its risk appetite, and provide reasonable assurance regarding of entity's objectives".

Though there are widely accepted definitions for ERM, there are common aspects in these definitions such as a methodology or systematic approach or a process of managing risk, identification of events and management of the negative effects of such events, the determination of risk appetite to manage risks and ensure risks are taken with acceptable levels in pursuit of strategic goals. Lastly, the activities should provide reasonable assurance regarding organisation's objectives (COSO, 2004; Reuvid, 2007; The Casualty Actuarial Society, 2003).

2.6.2.2 ERM evolution

The current ERM processes have developed multiple versions over the years based on best practices learned and empirically researched. Despite the movement from traditional risk management to ERM, corporate failures continued to take place. As, business failures in the 1980s and 1990 resulted in many regulators, governance oversight bodies, rating agencies insisting that businesses demand greater responsibility for managing risk (University Risk Management & Insurance Association (URMIA), 2007; Whitfield, 2003). Rightfully so, businesses started taking note of the importance of integrating risk management and investing resources for effective implementation. Moreover, corporate bankruptcies and scandals such as Enron and WorldCom in the 2000s led to increased attention to risk management practices, standards and frameworks (Aebi, Sabato, & Schmid, 2012; Masama, 2017; Chabava, 2015).

In the South African context, scandals such as Lonmin PIC's Marikane massacre, African Bank liquidation and South African university disruptions have resulted in companies experiencing increased scrutiny from stakeholders to implement an integrated risk management process (Pichulik, 2016; Pickworth, 2014; Moloi, 2015). Thus, the main drivers behind the establishment of a formal ERM program can be categorised into three categories, namely: (1) requirements by regulators to establish risk management, (b) reaction to external and internal events such as corporate failure in your industry, (c) proactive decisions (Mehta, 2010). Additionally, ERM gained significant importance as it is advocated by King IV and became one of the Johannesburg Security Exchange (JSE) listing requirements, which highlights an integrated approach to risk management. Arguable, ERM development is ascribed to business

failures and corporate scandals in attempts to provide a mechanism for measuring and anticipating potential disruption.

Preceding studies outlined that this process involves managing all possible events that threaten business objectives. ERM benchmarks the best practices and allows organisations of all types to focus on key areas of prosperity and survival. According to Carol (2017), the process of focusing on key risk is known as prioritisation based on risk with a high impact on the prosperity and survival of the organisation. Although organisations have risk practitioners with the skills to manage risk, resources have to be concentrated on key strategic risks while monitoring unlikely events with high impact (Carol, 2017; Chakabva, 2015; Scheuerman, 2017).

In the South African context, the King Code became a significant risk governance implementation framework as it recommended practices to accomplish the holistic approach to risk management (Moloi, 2015, IoD, 2002; JSE, 2016, IoD, 2016). King IV recommends assigning the oversight function to govern risk to the council, assigning implementation of risk management practices to executive management, integrating risk management into the culture of the organisation and daily actives, lastly receive assurance on the effectiveness of risk management (McShane, Nair, & Rustambekov, 2011; IoD, 2016; Kimbrough & Componation, 2009).

In ending, it can be argued that ERM practices trace its origins from the business sector due to corporate failures and scandal, resulting in a demand for an integrated approach that treats risk in an integrated approach rather than in a silo. Furthermore, the pressure from stakeholders such as government authorities and regulators played a major role in the current state of ERM, as businesses were adamant to find a solution that effectively manages risks.

Thus, organisations were formed to develop risk management frameworks. There are several frameworks for ERM such as the Committee of Sponsoring Organisations commonly known as the COSO ERM Integrated framework, the International Organisation for Standardization known as ISO 31000 risk management framework and processes, Casualty Actuarial Society ERM framework, etc. (Andersen, 2010; Kimbrough & Compotation, 2009). These frameworks share similar steps and emphasises the influence ERM has on a broad range of activities and organisational levels.

2.6.2.3 COSO: Integrated framework

The Treadway Commission was formed in the US, to study the business failures from 1985-1987. They presented their conclusions in their 1987 *Report of the National Commission on Fraudulent Financial Reporting* (COSO, 2018). This report inspired the formation of COSO together with organisations such as the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants (AICPA), the Institute of Internal Auditors (IIA), and the Institute of Management Accountants (IMA), the Financial Executive Institute (FEI), and the American Accounting Association (AAA) (Minsky, 2009).

This committee issued the Internal Control-Integrated Framework in 1992, intending to assist companies across all industries and sizes to measure the internal control structure. The framework consists of five COSO components known as control environment, risk assessment, control activities, information & communication and monitoring (COSO, 2013).

However, even though the framework assisted the organisation on assessing control, it lacked the direction to assist the organisation in establishing its controls. Hence, the COSO (2013) created new guidelines that consist of 17 internal control principles and 77 competency new principles that fall within the five COSO components. Furthermore, empirical studies highlighted that for years the 2013 COSO framework was the best standard for application and testing systems of internal control to create a risk culture that is embraced by the organisation (URMIA, 2008; Raanan, 2009; Lermack, 2008).

The latest edition of the COSO Framework was updated and published in 2017 to reflect on the emerging risk, the rapidly changing operational landscape and introduced the strategy-setting philosophy (COSO, 2017). Concurrently, with the COSO Internal Control Frameworks, the COSO ERM Framework was developed in 1992. The integrated framework consisted of four objective categories known as strategy, operations, financial reporting and compliance. The widely used ERM framework is the 2004 COSO framework as demonstrated in figure 3 below.



Figure 3: COSO Integrated framework (COSO, 2004)

ERM is made up of eight interconnected elements. According to COSO (2004), these elements start from the top by setting the tone, followed by setting strategic goals, identification of negative events that could affect the achievement of the identified strategic goals, design and implementation of mitigation strategies and communication & monitoring through assurance.

It was important to note, the focus and importance of objectives and the organisation's role in creating an internal environment and culture that embraces risks as the 1994 ERM framework consisted of all the components except, internal environment objective setting and event identification. Therefore, this highlights the importance of linking risk with the strategy of the organisation for monitoring and ensuring risks are taken within acceptable levels (Power, 2007; Deloitte, 2005; Lundquist, 2015; Masama, 2017; Moloi, 2014).

The following were identified as critical strategic goals to be considered during the risk management process: (1) strategic objectives relating to high-level goals and missions, (2) operational objectives relating to efficient utilisation of resources and operational efficiency, (3) reporting objectives as required by the regulator such as the Johannesburg Security Exchange (JSE) in the South African context, (4) lastly regulatory compliance requirements such as King IV and Companies Act of 2008. Furthermore, the COSO (2004) outlined ERM objectives as (1) identify and assess a wide range of risk that could adversely affect the entity's objectives, (2) ensure ownership and accountability when it comes to risks, (3) developing appropriate risk treatment and monitoring of risks by risk owners, (4) establish a structure of leadership that engages in the process of identifying and assessing risks throughout the

organisation. (5) lastly, provide risk management information throughout the organisation and ensure risk is embedded in operational activities (COSO, 2004; Moloi, 2015; IoD, 2016; Republic of South Africa (RSA), 2008).

The highly anticipated updated version known as "ERM-Integrating with strategy and performance" was issued in 2017, with the aims of turning a "preventative and process-based risk management" into proactive, opportunity focused conversation on how risk-managed can create value when taken within acceptable risk levels. the 2004 ERM framework assisted organisations to improve risk awareness and keep up with the changing operating environment. However, there was a need to improve reporting and disclosures due to increased scrutiny by stakeholders. Therefore, the COSO ERM framework (2017) outlines the importance of considering risk in strategy setting as emphasised by previous versions of the COSO framework and driving performance as introduced by the new framework (PWC, 2017; COSO, 2017).

In the South African context. King IV promotes integrated risk management reporting through detailed disclosures, embedding risk into the strategic objective and resource allocation (IoD,2016). Moreover, ERM is used as a performance measure for the organisation, department and risk owners (COSO, 2017). King IV is the most important governance framework. It is not an ERM framework, yet it provides recommendations on risk management practices for effective risk management based on best practices and provides provision for an organisation to apply any other practices deemed required and effective by the governing body (IoD, 2016). Stemming from above, ERM aims to define both operational and strategic objectives, identify events that could disrupt the achievement of the different types of business objectives, develop and implement risk responses to manage the disruptions. Additionally, communicate through reporting and monitoring. Receive an independent and objective assurance on the effectiveness of the implemented risk management process throughout the organisation. Lastly, ERM emphasises the role and commitment of leadership and management on the rollout of effective integrated risk management.

2.6.2.4 ISO 3100: Principles and guidelines

The International Organization for Standardization (ISO) also developed and issued a standard for risk management in 2009. The core basis for ISO31000 is the emphasis on strategic objectives and management of any issues that impede the achievement of the objectives (ISO, 2009).

The ISO 31000 principles establish the philosophy and values of the risk management process by linking risk management principles together with organisational objectives and visions. Hence, the main element of this approach is integrating risk management into the operational business activities for effectiveness (Association of Insurance and Risk Managers, 2010). This risk management process establishes five steps for risk management known as; (1) identification of risks, (2) development of mitigations, (3) select appropriate responses, (4) implement mitigation and controls, (5) monitor results through assurance (Masama, 2017; ISO, 2009).

Deduced from above, the ISO 31000 components and processes outlined are parallel to those of the COSO framework as both frameworks outlined the utmost importance of strategic objective setting, event identification, developing mitigation plans and monitoring of the effectiveness of the risk management process. Thus, it can be established that these elements form an important basis for risk management integration and embedding.

Additionally, both the COSO (2016) and ISO (2009) guide and highlights the importance of the role that the board or the council plays in the implementation of effective risk management.





Figure 4: ISO 31000 risk management framework (ISO, 2009).

Figure 4 above illustrates the principles, the cycles of the framework and most importantly the risk management process as discussed above.

2.6.2.5 ERM process

As determined above, both the COSO and the ISO 31000 framework follow a comparable process and place importance on integrating risk management with strategic objectives and operational activities. The Casualty Actuarial Society (CAS) (2003), also conceptualised a risk management process, which is mostly consistent with the COSO and the ISO 3100 processes. Below is the step by step process of risk management, which consists of five steps and these steps are uniform within the frameworks discussed above (Moeller, 2007; Chapman, 2006; COSO, 2016; ISO, 2009; Masama, 2017; Chabava, 2015, Dubihlela & Ngala, 2017):

Business analysis: this is the process of identifying both operational and strategic objectives. COSO and ISO 31000 acknowledge that all forms of organisations exist to provide value to stakeholders, hence, organisations need to set clear and executable objectives (Achampong, 2010).

Risk identification: once, the strategic objectives are identified. This process identifies issues that could negatively affect operational and strategic objectives. Furthermore, this procedure can be conducted by the chief risk officer, risk manager and risk committee. It usually involves using methodologies such as risk management workshops leading to the development of operations and strategic risk register (Aabo, *et al.*, 2009).

Risk analysis: once risks are identified; this process quantifies by assessing the likelihood of the risk occurring and the impact for prioritisation as not all risk requires the same resources and response.

Risk response planning: This is the process of developing and implementing risk response strategies depending on the risk appetite of the university and tolerance level. The organisation can respond to risk by avoiding, reducing, and transfer.

Risk monitoring: this is the final step that involves monitoring the performance of the risk responses and evaluates if new risks emerge. This is accomplished by receiving assurance on the effectiveness of the systems on risk management and continuous scanning of the external and internal environment.

According to Gallagher & Co (2009) as well as Rowley (2013), risk responses consist of: the reduction of the likelihood of the risk occurring; the control of damages after the risk has occurred; transfer of risk using third party insurance; acceptance of risk by developing

mitigation to manage the risks; and the avoidance of risk due to expensive control implementation when compared with the impact.

Figure 5 below illustrates the relationship between the core risk control with the two-strategic approaches to risk management categorised as risk control and risk finance.



Figure 5: Risk responses (Gallagher & Co, 2009)

Risks are assessed and the suitable risk responses are selected to manage risk within an acceptable level. Risks are then monitored by receiving independent periodic assurance on the effectiveness of risk management to improving the processes as discussed above (IoD, 2016). Furthermore, the implementation of integrated risk management requires the right structure and process in place, and that is known as corporate governance which is discussed in the following section.

2.7 RISK GOVERNANCE

It is important to note that before risk governance is discussed, the concept of corporate governance is explained as the two are interconnected. Even if it is just a compliance checklist, an organisation cannot exist in this day and age without any corporate governance practices (Zhu, 2016; Fernando, 2009). Therefore, corporate governance is "a system implemented by the organisation which defines policies, procedures, guidelines and decision structures within the organisation" (Nerantzidis & Tsamis, 2017).

Corporate governance gained its importance owing to fraudulent activities taking place within organisations. Subsequently, organisations had to create structure, policies, procedures and guidelines for good governance as the board is assigned with the responsibility to govern in such a way that supports business objectives (Wilkinson, 2014). However, there is no universally accepted definition of good governance, as multiple authors highlight the achievement of results based on principles, transparency and accountability within the right structure (Sudhakar, 2009; Zhu, 2016; Kasmi & Kamila, 2018; Fernando; 2009

Moreover, good governance is seen as having a strong system of internal controls and risk management strategy as it promotes accountability and responsibility through establishing decision structure, policies, procedures and guidelines. Hence, risk governance forms part of the overall corporate governance strategy of the organisation and can be defined as "the process to which the board/council through management establish an entity's strategy that articulates and monitor compliance to risk appetite. identify, evaluate and manage risk" (Gontarek, 2016:03).

According to risk governance guidelines by PWC (2019), risk governance consists of the following components:

- The *structure* within which risk management operates in an organisation. Once the structure is in place risk governance sets responsibilities throughout the organisation so that everybody is aware of their duties and accountabilities. In the South African and HEIs context, King IV recommends the council to establish a risk committee or add to the responsibilities of an existing committee to govern risk, this committee should be delegated with an oversight role on matters of risk management (IoD, 2016).
- The COSO framework highlighted the importance of leadership for the effective risk management program. Furthermore, King IV, recommends the structure to consist of executive and non-executive members, with non-executive as the majority (COSO, 2016; IoD, 2016).
- The *approach* by which an organisation undertakes risk management. The approach should reflect or seek to reflect the organisation's risk culture as risk governance is an integral part of the day to day activities of the organisation. Also, King IV recommends an integrated approach to risk management that embeds and integrates risk management into the day to day activities and decision-making. Both the COSO and ISO 31000

framework as discussed guide the process of risk management from risk identification to monitoring. Additionally, the approach should be endorsed and approved by the board, and management should be devoted to effective implementation (IoD, 2016; ISO, 2009; COSO, 2016).

• Provides *guidance* for sound decision-making and effective allocation of resources within acceptable risk appetite. Furthermore, the COSO framework and ISO 31000 guide the implementation of risk management, highlighting establishing risk appetite levels. In the South African setting, King IV recommends practices and principles which should be adopted, applied to govern risk and disclosure on the application of corporate governance (ISO, 2009; COSO, 2016; IoD, 2016.

This is further supported by Gontarek & Co (2016) as the following were identified as the four most common risk governance structures that should be in place:

• *A risk committee*- formations of a committee assigned with a responsibility to govern risk. However, there are different views if the risk committee improves risk oversight of the organisation. A study by Protiviti Inc, (2011) supports the motion by stating that, having a separate risk committee provides room for the audit committee not to pay more attention to operational risk and focus on financial reporting responsibilities. Whyntie (2013) added that unloading the audit committee by forming a risk committee gives risk management a higher priority. Whyntie (2013) also specified that having different board committees may create more layers of bureaucracy.

In this regard, a study was conducted between 2003 and 2011 demonstrated that having a separate risk committee is associated with high audit fees (Hines et al., 2015), hence, some organisation prefers an audit committee that handles both audit and risk management issues

- *Chief risk officer* an individual who oversees the entity's wide risk and should be given a certain level of authority and access to the board. This role differs from organisation to organisation depending on the size of the organisation or operational complexity.
- *Culture-* the organisation needs to set the tone at the top by establishing a code of conduct, policies and training programs on risk and ethics. King IV highlights that it is the responsibility of the board to establish a risk awareness culture and integrating risk management in daily activities (IoD, 2016). The board, the risk committee and management are tasked with the responsibility of a corporate culture that allows and

promotes an effective ERM process (Cohen, 2015). The main contributors to the required corporate risk culture are senior management by setting the tone at the top, prioritising, and reinforcing the organisational culture (Masama, 2017).

Barton & MacArthur (2015) highlighted the importance of risk culture for risk management success within an organisation. They further outlined that, while risk culture starts with the board and management, it should be part of day to day life of the organisation for risk management to be effective as the organisation should embrace risk (Barton & MacArthur, 2015; IoD, 2016).

• *Risk Appetite statement*. COSO (2004) defined risk appetite as the extent of risk the organisation is willing to take in pursuit of its strategic objectives. In the South African context, the King IV report on corporate governance recommends that the council needs to determine the level of risk acceptance and risk appetite yearly. Once the levels are determined, risk needs to be monitored and maintained within an acceptable risk tolerance level (IoD, 2016).

Noted above, are the most important components to govern risk by ensuring there is a structure in place with well-defined responsibilities, accountabilities and commitment to risk management. Additionally, the council is responsible for the adoption of risk management processes which should be integrated in daily operational activities and embedded in the culture of the organisation. Lastly, the importance of risk appetites in ensuring risks in pursuit of strategic goals are taken within predetermined acceptable levels.

2.8 RISK GOVERNANCE MATURITY

In the South African setting, King IV as a framework for governance recommends management to govern risk in a way that supports the achievement of organisational objectives (IoD, 2016; Moloi, 2016). However, risk management application differs from organisation to organisation as it requires time and resources for effective application as some organisations may not have the resource to apply risk management in their full context (Wilkinson, 2014).

It is significant to note that, governing risk does not follow an organisational life cycle approach where an organisation initiates risk governance and after some time reaches good or mature governance. It is possible for a newly established organisation with the right structures and systems in place to have mature risk governance, compared to an organisation that has existed for years without building the right systems and structures. Therefore, risk governance is subject to resource availability, commitment to good governance and not determined by organisational maturity (Rehman & Hashim, 2018; Wilkinson & Plant, 2012; Wilkinson, 2014).

Risk governance forms part of the overall corporate governance strategy, therefore, it is subject to organisational corporate governance maturity (Rehman & Hashim, 2018). In which according to the Institute of Internal Auditors (IIA) (2016) "is the extent to which an entity has established and implemented an adequate governance framework. Also, the board, executive management and employees are adhering to such governance framework".

Some organisations have a well-mature governance framework in place which is successfully implemented and effective. While, some may be immature in terms of governing their risk due to the lack of a well-established governance framework and structure in place (Wilkinson & Plant, 2012; Rehman & Hashim, 2018). Furthermore, a governance maturity framework provides levels of maturity in which an organisation can measure and benchmark its risk governance practices (Switzer et al., 2015). Hence, according to RIMS (2009), the main goal of risk governance maturity is to improve the impact of risk governance and provide value to the organisation by acting as a competency standard to assess risk governance maturity.

Based on the study by Lockhart (2011) the following are the characteristics of both mature and non-mature governance:

Non-Mature- lack of independence, centrally controlled, no segregation of responsibilities, no decision structure, no formal meetings and minutes and lack of approved policies.

Mature- there are independent directors, policies, procedures in place and updated annually. Furthermore, governance is managed within structures and reporting lines, decisions taken are documented and the board meets regularly.

The challenge to corporate governance is the question of what is considered "good corporate or risk governance" and how can one assess the maturity of such practices, as the case with King IV recommended practices, which do not offer measures for mature and non-mature corporate governance (Wilkinson, 2014; Rehman & Hashim, 2018). Nevertheless, organisation assesses their governance practices in a silo without realising as each division have its compliance and control checklist or questionnaires. Therefore, for a formal governance maturity assessment, an organisation ought to adopt a governance maturity framework to measure the maturity of their governance practices including risk governance as it forms part

of overall governance (Massie, 2012; Roberta et al, 2008; Wilkinson, 2014; Rehman & Hashim, 2018).

Besides, organisations need to continuously assess their risk governance maturity as such assessment will determine blind spots and areas of improvement in their systems of risk governance. consequently, in recent years there has been a demand for a framework that measures corporate governance in general and risk governance to be specific. This framework should be able to measure governance maturity as new governance codes and principles are adopted and implemented (Bhasin, 2013; Wessels & Wilkinson, 2016). The Risk and Insurance Management Society (RIMS) have developed a risk maturity model to assist organisations in managing their risk effectively and provided criteria in which organisations can assess their risk governance (Coetzee *et al.*, 2010; Rehman & Hashim, 2018).

The framework act as the implementation guide which details the minimum requirements for effective ERM. As well, as the 25 competency drivers for risk management maturity and attributes that create ERM's value (RIMS, 2009; Rehman & Hashim, 2018). The RIMS (2009), is based on the capability maturity model, a methodology developed by Carnegie Mellon University Software Institutes (1980) and outlined the following attributes as the minimum risk governance components:

- ERM based approach
- ERM process management
- Risk appetite
- Root cause analysis
- Uncovering risk
- Performance management
- Business resilience and sustainability

Since the framework is a capability-based model, the organisation should assess its risk governance practices against the 25 competency drivers which act as a proxy for the minimum risk governance requirement. However, in the South African context, though King IV is the main framework for governance, including risk governance as it provides recommended practices to govern risk. Previous studies revealed that there are shortfalls in the King Codes frameworks as they all provide recommended practices or principles to be applied for effective risk governance without providing criteria to measure the maturity of the applied practices (IoD, 2002; IoD, 2009; IoD, 2016; Coetzee *et al.*, 2010; Wilkinson, 2014).

Consequently, Wilkinson and Plant (2012) explored the gap as they developed a governance maturity framework to outline the important attributes and modes of maturity to measure governance in the South African context including risk governance as it forms part of corporate governance strategy. While the study heightened and improved on the shortcomings of the previous King Code, it is important to note that King IV was not introduced as yet when this governance maturity framework was developed. Therefore, the framework is based on previous King_Code practices. Nonetheless, the development of the framework started with the process of reviewing other maturity frameworks to develop the best corporate governance framework applicable to the South Africa governance setting. Thus, it becomes an implementation guide that highlights the minimum requirements for effective governance including risk management without being limited to certain governance practices or risk management frameworks (IoD, 2016; Wilkinson & Plant, 2012).

Several studies highlighted that the governance maturity model consists of the following elements:

Attributes- refers to the qualities and characteristics which can be associated with an organisation's governance framework (Wilkinson & Plant, 2012; Wilkinson, 2014; Rehman & Hashim, 2018).

Modes of maturity- refers to the different layers of the organisation risk governance maturity and gives a summary of the extent to which risk management framework has been implemented (PWC, 2016; Wilkinson & Plant, 2012; Rehman & Hashim, 2018).

Table 6 below provides an overview of the governance maturity attributes and explanations. **Table 6: Governance maturity attributes**

Governance Attributes	Explanation
Capability	Refers to the skills, knowledge, and abilities of the governing
	body and the risk management team in managing risk.
System/Structure	Refers to the formation of relevant structures with the
	appropriate assignment of responsibilities and accountability to
	support risk governance. According to King IV, these include
	councils, risk committees, and risk officers (IoD, 2016). These

	are also dependent on the size, complexity, and nature of the
	organisation.
Processes	This relates to risk management processes in place to
	effectively govern risk, these processes should be well-defined
	and applied consistently. King IV recommends risk
	management practices an organisation can adopt to effectively
	manage their risk including the adoption of formal ERM.
Communication and Reporting	This relates to the ability of the organisation to transfer
	information regarding risk management to all relevant
	stakeholders. This also includes integrated reporting.

Source: Wilkinson & Plant, 2012

From the above, the governance maturity attributes are consistent with the ERM frameworks and the recommendations of King IV. The framework highlighted the establishment of a risk management structure, which possess the correct knowledge and skills to affect risk management. Additional outlined an organisational culture that embraces risk, the adoption and implementation of a process for risk management including risk appetite definition. This process should be in place and integrated into the daily bodily processes and decision-making (IoD, 2016). As well, monitoring and communication of risk management related issues and assurance on the effectiveness of risk management processes. These attributes are used as categories of governance maturity, an organisation that has effectively implemented these attributes as per the framework is considered well-mature in terms of governance (Wilkinson & Plant, 2014; PWC, 2019).

The second component of risk governance maturity is the modes of maturity for measuring. The three-level approach is demonstrated in table 7.

Maturity rating scale	Mode of Maturity	Explanation
Rating 1	Forming risk management	This refers to the initial stage of risk
		management and the organisation either
		doesn't see the value of the identified
		attributes of do not have the necessary
		resources
		For example, an organisation may only
		produce a risk register on an ad hoc basis

Table 7: Governance modes of maturity

Rating 2	Compliant risk management	The attributes identified in Table 6 are
		adopted to the extent that the organisation
		ensures compliance with the minimum
		requirements. For example, compliance
		with King IV and listing requirements
		rather than seeing the attributes as value-
		adding
Rating 3	Matured/ risk Intelligent	The organisation sees the value added by
		risk management and pro-actively
		implement the recommended practices.
		Risk management is embedded in
		decision-making such as conducting
		RADMs (Risk in decision-making) and
		risk modelling/Quantification.

Yet, the commonly used risk maturity framework is the multiple level approach that consists of five modes of maturity (PWC, 2019; Rehman & Hashim, 2018). Figure 5 below illustrations the different modes of risk governance maturity constructed by the researcher as per the multilevel maturity framework (PWC, 2016; The Association for Federal Enterprise Risk Management (AFERMS), 2018).



Figure 5 Modes of risk governance maturity (Author's construction)

Figure 5 above illustrates the multi-level modes of risk governance maturity together with the minimum risk governance requirements with each level of maturity as guided by the governance attributes.

The initial states of risk governance with the lowest known as Nascent and the highest maturity level being Advanced. Organisations should establish the risk governance attributes discussed, which consist of risk governance structure assigned to an oversight role to govern risk, the process of risk governance adoption, commitment/endorsement, and integration of risk management into the culture, daily actives and decision making processes. This can be achieved by determining the risk appetite, risk monitoring and communication. The framework further outlined that, an organisation does not necessarily have to apply the exact practices as they are minimum requirements to govern risk. An organisation can be at a lower level of maturity and apply the minimum requirement of a higher level due to continuous improvement and partial adoption of risk management practices. According to AFERMS (2018), the implementation of these practices and structures requires resources and dependent on the size of the organisation. Notable, the minimum requirements are uniform with the discussed frameworks and King IV's recommended practices on risk governance (PWC, 2016; Wilkinson & Plant, 2014; IoD, 2016; COSO, 2016; ISO, 2009; Rehman & Hashim, 2018).

Using the identified attributes, organisations can adopt and implement minimum risk governance requirements for effective risk management. The modes of maturity can be used to measure against the minimum requirements, assess the extent of implementation and what can be done to improve as per the competency drivers.

Stemming from above, it is important to note that the identified risk governance minimum requirements are consistent and within similar attributes. Furthermore, RIMS is a risk maturity framework and uses the multilevel approach as the attributes are specific to risk management. Likened to the other discussed risk maturity frameworks which cover governance as a whole including risk governance. It can therefore be reasoned that there are different levels of risk governance maturing with the lowest being the organisation conduct risk on an ad-hoc basis, followed by a stage where the risk structure is formed with roles and risk management processes established. The third level is known as the Integrated-level as risk governance structures are in place and risk management is integrated into the operation of the organisation. The last two steps being a well mature environment where risk forms part of the strategy,

decisions and execution of duties by the governing body (IoD, 2016; Rehman & Hashim, 2018).

To conclude, organisations should be assessed on the maturity of their risk practices and should have implemented the recommended minimum risk governance requirements (PWC, 2016; Rehman & Hashim, 2018; The Association for Federal Enterprise Risk Management (AFERMS), 2018). Moreover, the modes of maturity of the multilevel maturity framework developed by AFERMS are consistent with the RIMS framework which identified 5 modes of maturity known as; Adhoc, initial, repeatable, managed and leadership (RIMS, 2009, Coetzee *et al.*, 2010; Rehman & Hashim, 2018).

2.9 RISK MANAGEMENT IN THE HIGHER EDUCATION SECTOR

2.9.1 Recent developments

South Africa is home to some of the best universities in Africa, with a reputation for delivering quality in research and teaching. These universities attract students and talent from all over the globe and collaborate with international universities (Reygan, 2016). Consequently, there is increasing attention and desire for South African HEIs to continue striving and producing top, skilled, competent workforce and future leaders as education has a role to play in the prosperity of the South African economy (Allais, 2012). Nevertheless, in recent years South African universities have not been able to escape their fair share of challenges as a result of difficult operating conditions, regulatory pressure and increasing uncertainties (Chetty & Pather, 2015; Moloi, 2016).

Additionally, Kageyama (2014) asserted that HEIs are experiencing some operational difficulties to survive in a complex, fast-changing and competitive educational sector, due to the lack of funding, student disruption, globalisation, e-Learning and increased competition. Thus, HEIs are now taking initiatives to improve their capabilities and resources to manage and monitor risks (Kameel, 2007; Moloi, 2016). It is noteworthy that all organisations are faced with risks either stemming from strategic, operational, financial and compliance environments regardless of the economic sector (Kameel, 2007; Moloi, 2015; Masama; 2017). Consequently, HEIs are not exempted from risks due to the complexity of their operating environment and lack of effective leadership (National Association of College and University Business Officers (NACUBO), 2009; Moloi, 2016).

Even so, there are fundamental differences between a for-profit organisation and HEIs such as the source of financing, strategic objectives and leadership effectiveness as they operate in a distinct environment (Chetty & Pether, 2015). Furthermore, HEIs have ambiguous goals, lack effective leadership and problematic technology. South African universities rely on the government for funding. Hence, it is hard to effectively manage these institutions due to a lack of funds and political influence (Gibbons; 1998; Mncube, 2013; Moloi, 2016).

However, according to Kageyama (2014), HEIs are resistant to change as for decades relied on the same operational model. This resulted in the recent disruptions as the new generation of students has different expectations such as free higher education due to mass education of the previously disadvantaged races (Moloi, 2016). South African universities have been forced to change their long-term plans due to the rapid challenges and increased pressure to ensure sustainability (Moloi, 2016). Consequently, South African universities had to develop and implement response strategies to proactively manage these challenges. Hence, a significant component of this process is to strengthen the ERM at universities to ensure uncertainties have been identified, assessed and strategic responses are developed to mitigate such uncertainty (Moloi, 2016).

From the above, it is deduced that HEIs have been confronted with challenges such as lack of funding, vandalism, competition, e-Learning and globalisation, due to the complex and changing operational landscape, organisational culture and lack of effective leadership. In undertaking to manage risk and ensure sustainability, universities adopted risk management practices from the business sector. Universities are perceived as substantially different from other profit-generating entities and non-profit organisations due to their strategic goals, social organisation and operational complexities.

Organisations are faced with risk stemming from strategic, operational, financial and compliance environments regardless of the economic sector. This is due to the complex risk profiles as most of the risks in the profile originate within the universities due to aspects such as unpaid student loans, ineffective leadership, procurement practices, IT network integrity and student violence on campus. Moreover, risk stems from outside factors such as competition, scrutiny from regulators, government agencies, e-learning, globalisation and lack of funds to pursue strategic goals and remain competitive at globalised environment (Chetty & Pather, 2015; Moloi, 2015; Kageyama, 2014; McDaniel, 2007; Kameel, 2007; NACUBO, 2009; Wade, 2011).

Furthermore, potential risks in an educational context originate from the challenges inherent to their operation which are not faced by other type organisations such as observation of the quality of education, residential, infrastructure, attraction, and retention of students and collaboration with other institutions (Wilson, 2013).

As the university governance structure has been discussed, the structures are directly required in the implementation of ERM processes at the university as they should set the tone at the top as recommended by the COSO framework (COSO, 2017; IoD, 2016). Gurevitz (2009) concluded that, although the ERM concepts are useful for HEIs, they are frequently presented in a complicated manner and difficult to translate to the educational sector. According to NACUBO (2007), this is ascribable to the lack of buy-in from management, clear role and objectives, lack of risk content and involvement of top management in an effective ERM program. Thus, according to Brewer and Walker (2011), universities increasingly recognise the significance of effective risk management. However, their main focus has been on prevention of risk from occurring and management of risk after the event, as few universities integrate risk within their quality assurance regime or strategic planning.

Additionally, Abraham (2013) stated that many universities recognise that having an effective risk management process that is fully supported by the council increases the likelihood of achieving the objectives of the university. Also, allows better allocation of resources and increases transparency in uncertain times as channels of information are within a systematic process. It can be said that risk management helps an HEI maintain its competitive edge, sustain its integrity, reputation and effectively manage risks (Rehman & Hashim, 2018; Moloi, 2016, IoD).

2.9.2 Risk drivers in the university environment

Universities are often associated with a small city as they consist of different campuses, faculties with different heads and stakeholders, industry and compliance requirements (Kageyama, 2014). Thus, risk managers are challenged with the daunting task of identifying and treating complex risks throughout different campuses with different structures and procedures.

Additionally, universities have a higher loss rate than industry sectors due to vandalism and lack of funds for strategic objectives. The cost of claims at universities for both financial and reputational damage can be significant due to their reliance on government subsidies, the

operational complexity and the competitive operational environment with global players and the introduction of e-Learning (Bubka & Smith, 2015; Brewer & Walker, 2011).

According to Kageyama (2014), the risk in an educational sector stems from the following: *Increased responsiveness and accountability-* universities are expected to account for the employer's needs when producing graduates. It was highlighted that universities have different industry expectations based on faculties.

These stakeholders provide sponsorship in exchange for research. However, there should be a clear policy and processes to engage in these collaborations

Broader student expectations-this pertains to the importance of the image portrayed by the organisation to attract high-quality students and lecturers. Universities operate in a complex setting and consist of various cultural dimensions with different interests and stakeholder expectations. South African universities have not been capable to escape their fair share of challenges as a result of difficult operating conditions, vandalism and increasing uncertainties due to a shift to provide free higher education which was not met (Chetty & Pather, 2015; Moloi, 2016).

Competition- there is increased competition for students and lecturers on the worldwide marketplace for tertiary education. South Africa is home to some of the best universities in Africa, considered to be top performers in research, teaching, and attracts students from all corners of the globe (Reygan, 2016). These views are supported by Botha (2019) who asserted that the internalisation of education and globalisation have a role to play in the outlook and future of education. South African universities are having some operational difficulties to survive in a complex, fast-changing, and competitive educational sector as a result of the lack of funding, e-learning, and increased competition due to online learning (McDaniel, 2007).

Increased external scrutiny-the activities of universities are often under review to monitor compliance with regulations and stakeholder's requirements. In the South African context due to recent events, South African universities have been under scrutiny from different stakeholders and regulators (Moloi, 2015). PWC (2014) has observed an increased degree of complexity in the HEIs business due to regulatory changes, rapid technology changes, and increased scrutiny and demand.

Entrepreneurialism- universities are increasingly engaging with the commercial world to look for partnerships for research funding and output commercialisation. These collaborate consist

of different expectations and prerequisites which can be detrimental to the universities as the business sector is a different territory.

Information technology- the progression of technology has affected universities in areas such as the introduction of e-learning and automation of student support such as online application and registration.

Likewise, the failure to effectively manage risks can lead to universities not meeting their objectives and jeopardise their survival (Rustambekov, 2010). Consequently, HEIs have adopted and implement ERM practices to manage risk and external demands (Moloi, 2016). ERM has been widely implemented by private companies to improve their operations by standardising risk management across the organisation. Hence, according to Coetzee and Lubbe (2013), risk management has not been widely studied in education institutes, most research has been on corporate governance in the educational context (Barac, Marx & Moloi, 2011). Consequently, a deeper understanding of how universities manage their risks has become urgent as a result of the challenges of the recent events South African universities are confronted with.

2.9.3 ERM processes transferability to universities

A study conducted by Whitfield (2003) evaluated the feasibility and transferability of risk management frameworks, processes from a for-profit organisation into HEIs and concluded that the corporate sector's integrated risk management framework can be used by HEIs. Moreover, the study observed that risk management is customisable to the operating environment as it is not one size fits all. The adoption of ERM is popular and largely used by the for-profit corporate sector. Yet, ERM has been the best risk management practice for all cases of organisations including non-profits, universities and government organisations (Lermack, 2008).

In the United States of America, the Association of Governing Boards of Universities and Colleges (AGB), the National Association of College and University Business Officers (NACUBO) and University Risk Management & Insurance Association (URMIA) have developed several white papers and presentation on ERM applicability on HEIs. They have concluded that the ERM process applies to the HEIs, as it does to any organisation. These research papers outlined that, even though HEIs are unique in terms of their setting, it is

possible to implement ERM effectively as long there is a commitment from management and resources are made available (URMIA, 2008; Raanan, 2009; Moloi, 2015).

2.10 RISK DISCLOSURES

Due to regulations and compliance requirements, HEIs are required to report on their performance and operations, including risk management arrangements (Moloi, 2016; RSA, 1997). These disclosures are made using annual reports as the main drivers to present corporate information to stakeholders outside the organisation (IoD, 2016).

Besides, stakeholders rely on the information contained in the disclosures to make informed decisions. Hence, the annual report is seen as a public document that allows the organisation to decode information for the public to make informed decisions on operational efficiency and sustainability of the organisation (Adamu,2013). Prior studies on risk reporting revealed that high-risk disclosures can improve transparency and confidence between the organisation and stakeholders. This can be accomplished by providing stakeholders with adequate, accurate and timely information for decision-making. Thus, providing stakeholders with insufficient disclosure means management has more information than stakeholders, which is seen as dishonest as funders cannot make informed decisions. Therefore, it is in the best interest of the organisation to meet stakeholders' expectations and compliance requirements (Adamu, 2013; Louw, 2016). These views are consistent with the requirements of King IV, as the King code promotes qualitative disclosure (IoD, 2016).

From the literature above, it is important to mention the influence of business failure in driving stakeholder requirements for transparency through disclosures. Hence, risk disclosure is widely considered in the business sector as these types of organisations have clear strategic goals and their main objectives are to deliver the value expected by stakeholders.

2.10.1 Risk disclosure requirements in South Africa

Risk disclosures can be mandatory as required by regulators or voluntary for best practices and transparency to stakeholders. In the South African context, the Johannesburg Security Exchange (JSE) listing requirements, the King Codes of corporate governance as published by the Institutes of Directors South African and the Companies Act of 2008 requires organisations to apply and explain the risk management practices adopted as set out in the King IV Code. Furthermore, King IV recommends organisations to disclose their risk management

practices as applied, qualitatively. King IV introduced the "Apply and Explain" concept which required the organisation to disclose the incorporated recommended practice and to replace the previous King III's "Apply or Explain" concept which did not require disclosures on the actual practices adopted. Besides, the regulatory requirements and King IV recommendations, risk disclosures gained importance as the results of the drastically increasing organisational complexities and changing environment which created uncertainties for future sustainability. Corporate scandals have contributed significantly to the requirement of disclosures. Therefore, reporting requirements with stakeholders on risks introduced new requirements and concepts to strengthen risk governance disclosures (JSE, n.d.; the Republic of South African (RSA) Companies Act, 2008; IoD, 2016; PWC, 2014; Moloi, 2015; Barac & Moloi, 2011).

Both King III and King IV make recommendations for the board to comment on the integrated report on the system of risk governance. Also, King IV requires the council to satisfy itself on, the execution of its duties regarding risk management processes effectiveness and risk management practices. The annual report is used as the mode of disclosure and communication with external stakeholders. Furthermore, reporting activities by universities is administered by the Higher Education Act 101 of 1997 (RSA, 1997) as guided by the King Code on corporate governance and Implementation Manual for annual reporting by HEIs issued by the Department of Education (DoE, 2016, IoD, 2009; IoD, 2016). While the Higher Education Act provides little information on reporting requirements for HEIs are covered by the Implementation Manual, which are prescribed by the Department of Education for the regulation of the annual reporting and act as a supplementary guide for reporting (Act No, 101 of 1997).

The Implementation Manual covers all areas of reporting ranging from financial reporting to non-financial and provide the format and content of required disclosures. The non-financial report is guided by King IV disclosure requirements on corporate governance. In the risk context, the Implementation Manual as per the Higher Education Act highlighted that the potential risk needs to be identified and their anticipated impact on the institution should be assessed. Also, the identified risk should be allocated to a department or risk owners to manage that risk and ensure that it is maintained in the risk register (Higher Education Act, 1997; Moloi, 2015). The Manual further highlighted that the scope of risk management within the institution

need to be clearly defined, the individuals or committee responsible need to report at least annually on risk matters. The risk report prepared by the risk committee or chief risk officer should be included in the annual report and signed by the chair of the risk committee.

Subsequently, these are consistent with the discussed frameworks and the risk governance recommended practices as they outlined the importance of risk assessment, risk appetite, and risk governance structure through a risk committee (Act No 101 of 1997; IoD, 2016; COSO, 2016; ISO, 2009).

2.10.2 Roadmap to King IV application disclosures

According to King IV IoD (2016), the council has the discretion to identify how King IV disclosures will be made, whether disclosures will be included in the annual report, social ethics reports, risk management report, sustainability report, online or printed reports. Thus, the governing body can choose to report on multiple platforms while avoiding duplication by simple cross-referencing. Disclosures should be updated at least once a year, formally approved by the governing body and made publicly accessible (IoD, 2016).



Figure 6 above clearly demonstrates the completeness of disclosure in the annual report is of

Figure 6: King IV disclosure roadmap (IoD, 2016)

importance to ensure that the users of annual reports can make an informed decision on the

quality of governance of the organisation. It is significant to note that, even though King IV's disclosure roadmap provides guidance on the implementation of risk governance and recommended the assessment of completeness and quality of governance, it does not provide organisations with maturity measures nor a quality checklist (IoD, 2016; Wilkinson, 2014).

2.10.3 Risk management practices as recommended by King Codes

The King code on corporate governance provides guidelines for governance structures and operations for South African organisations. The report is issued by the King Committee on corporate governance as established by the Institution of Directors Southern African. The first King code was issued in 1994 and known as King I, accompanied by King II in 2002. As well, King III was issued in 2009 which introduced the "Apply or explain" concept. The concept required all organisations to apply the code's recommendations, if not, explain why the recommendation does not apply to the organisation as the codes were rule-based as compared to its predecessors, which were underpinned by the "Comply or Explain" (IoD, 2016).

This version was revised and issued on 01 April 2016, commonly known as King IV and introduced the "Apply and Explain" concept, outlining that all recommended practices applied should have detailed disclosures on the actual application and how they were applied/applicable in the organisation (IoD, 2016). Additionally, the newly issued code is outcome-focused compared to King III's rule base approach, which applies recommended principles that are outcome-oriented rather than enforcing rules of application. Consequently, this new concept meant that organisations had to disclose in detail their operational activities and governance initiatives to comply with the recommended practices of King IV (JSE, 2016; IoD, 2016).

King IV principles are not enforced or legislative. However, they are supported by the South African company laws, including the Companies Act of 2008. Regarding listed companies, compliance and disclosure of the recommended practices are further enforced by JSE listing requirements (JSE, 20160. In the higher education context, adoption and application of the recommended King IV principles are enforced by the Department of Education through the Higher Education Act's implementation manuals (DoE, 2016; RSA, 2016). King IV (2016) emphasises risk management as the crucial point of /and contribute to making decisions related to business strategy. It also points out that the governing body, known as the council in the education sector is assigned with the responsibility for effective risk management. This is confirmed by the COSO framework, which states that the board of directors must set the tone

at the top when it comes to risk management (COSO, 2016; Moloi, 2014). Therefore, even though King Codes do not have the legislative power to enforce adoption, application and disclosure, each organisation is enforced by its regulatory Acts and the South African Companies Act of 2008 to comply with the outcome-based recommended practice to achieve the outcomes that constitute good corporate governance (IoD, 2016).

Illustrated in Table 8 below are the King III practices which were later updated into the King IV recommended practices, King IV recommended practices are discussed in detail on the designs of the Checklist.

Principles	Recommended practice
Risk governance Responsibility	The obligation to oversee risk in an organisation rests
	with the governing body. The King report
	recommends that the governing body should (IoD,
	2009):
	• Develop a strategy and a plan for systems and
	processes of risk management.
	• Should express their opinion on the
	effectiveness of the system and process of risk
	management.
	• Define their responsibility for the risk
	management on the organisational charter
	• Integrate risk governance in their continuing
	training.
	• Once a year evaluation the execution of the
	risk management plan.
	• On ongoing bases, monitor the execution of
	risk management strategies. Furthermore,
	King IV (IoD, 2016), recommends an
	establishment of a risk commit allocated with
	the oversight role on risk governance, the
	roles, and responsibility of the Council should
	be clearly outlined. The Committee should

Table 8: Risk management practices as per the King code

	adopt risk management strategies, receive	
	assurance on risk management effective, and	
	lastly integrate risk management in the day to	
	day activities.	
Risk Tolerance Level Determination	King recommends that the governing body needs to	
	determine the level of risk acceptance and risk appetite	
	yearly. Once the levels are determined, risk needs to	
	be monitored and maintained within acceptable	
	tolerance levels (IoD, 2016; IoD, 2009)).	
Establishing a relevant Committee	A risk/Audit committee should be established to	
to assist the governing body.	support the governing body in its responsibility to	
	manage risks.	
	The committee should:	
	• Deliberate risk management strategy, plan and	
	administer the risk management practices	
	• It should comprise of executive and non-	
	executive members.	
	• Meet twice a year and consist of at least three	
	members	
	• Have its performance assessed by the	
	governing body yearly (JoD 2016: JoD	
	2009) However King IV further recommends	
	that the committee should consist of executive	
	and non-executive members, with the majority	
	being non-executive (IoD 2016)	
	being non executive (10D, 2010)	
Responsibilities Delegation to	Risk management strategies/Plan execution and	
management	monitoring should be delegated to management by the	
Risk Assessment	governing body. It is further recommended that:	
	 Management should execute the risk strategy 	
	through risk management systems and	
	processes	
	processes.	
	• It is the responsibility of management to	
------------------------------	---	
	integrate risk into the day to day operations.	
	• The Chief Risk Officer (CRO) should possess	
	the right knowledge and experience, and have	
	access to management for strategic matters	
	(IoD, 2009; IoD, 2016)	
Risk Assessment	The governing body is responsible for ensuring that	
	the risk assessments are conducted. To promote	
	effective risk management, the King Report	
	recommended that:	
	• There should be a methodical, documented, and	
	formal assessment on risk annually	
	• Risk should be prioritised and ranked	
	• The risk assessment should include risks that are	
	affecting various revenue sources of the	
	organisation, critical dependencies, sustainability,	
	legitimate interests, and stakeholder expectations.	
	• A top-down approach should be adopted by risk	
	assessment	
	• A risk register should be regularly received and	
	reviewed (IoD, 2016; IoD, 2016).	
Risk Response and Monitoring	It is recommended by King III that: the governing	
	body should oversee that management develop and	
	implement suitable risk responses and risk monitoring	
	continuously. It is recommended that the following to	
	be abiding by:	
	Management has to maintain a risk register and	
	appropriate risk responses.	
	• The governing body should be assured by	
	management on the risk response's ability to	
	improve the university's performance.	
	• The risk management plan should stipulate the	
	responsibility for the monitoring of risk.	

	King IV (2016), highlighted that, the council should develop
	appropriate risk responses, and monitor the risk
	management practice effectiveness
Assurance and Disclosure on Risk	To promote proper risk assurance and disclosure, the
	governing body has a responsibility to ensure there are
	measures in place to support broad, relevant, accurate,
	and timely and also the availability of risk disclosure
	to the university stakeholders. It is further suggested
	that the governing body receives assurance with
	regards to the efficiency and effectiveness of risk
	management practices.
	In ensuring proper risk disclosures and assurance:
	• Management using assurance providers has to
	assure the governing body that the risk
	management plans are incorporated in the day to
	day operations.
	• Internal audit should assure the effectiveness of
	internal control and risk management practices

Source:(IoD, 2009; IoD, 2016)

These risk management practices act as a proxy for risk governance. Yet, adoption and application are subjected and influenced by factors such as the size of the organisation, the corporate governance maturity, resource availability, compliance and regulatory requirements. Just to mention a few. Also, the contingency theory on ERM practices outlined that, there are no universally accepted ERM processes as they are dependent on the factors stated above (Otley, 2016; Granlund & Lukka, 2017).

Risk management procedures and disclosures are a widely studied phenomenon. Even so, most prior studies have explored the phenomena in the business sector due to factors such as improved disclosures, mature overall corporate governance environment and JSE listing requirements. Due to the recent challenges faced by South African universities, there has been substantial attention to universities and risk management specifically (Moloi, 2015). In the South African context, risk management and governance disclosures are widely researched by

Takiso Moloi on numerous studies starting from 2010. In a study by Moloi (2010) directed at assessing the extent of corporate governance reporting by South African listed companies. The study assessed the 2006 annual reports of top 40 JSE listed companies for mandatory disclosures and the results revealed that the majority of the sampled companies complied with the practices with the section of the external auditor and whistle-blowing remaining the issue. Additionally, a study was conducted to measure corporate governance practices by South African HEIs. This study confirmed the notion that the majority of the HEIs provided disclosure as per King II requirements. Yet, there was a lack of detailed disclosure on the application. Hence, there was room for betterment in the disclosure statements (Moloi, *et al*, 2011).

In a similar study, which sampled mining companies and assessed risk management disclosure using the annual report for the year 2013. The study found that, although South African mining companies disclosed their risk governance process in line with corporate governance practices, their results confirmed those found in 2011 in the education sector as there were no clear details provided along with the actual risk management practices applied (Moloi, 2014).

From the studies above it is inferred that King III was used as the basis of measure through the "Apply or Explain" concept. Thus, detailed disclosure on the actual risk management practices was not required as long as the rule-based approach is complied with and a valid reason for non-compliance is provided to stakeholders (IoD, 2009). The 2014 study was extended to evaluate the actual risk disclosed by sampling listed South African mining companies using the Marikana incident as a trigger event. The study highlighted labour relations risk as top risk expected to be highly disclosed and rated higher in the risk register. Notwithstanding, it was not highly disclosed by the sampled companies. The non-compliance with labour relation results in industrial action coupled with operational disruption and financial losses. Hence, the lack of non-disclosure could result in the investor exposed to high-risk profiles outside their risk appetite or adversity their knowledge as they apply the integrated report to make decisions that did not have adequate disclosures to make an informed decision (Moloi, 2015).

As discussed in the literature, the King I report was issued in 1994, however, over the years the King Codes has introduced a new edition with the latest being King IV issued in 2016. As new King Codes are released, new empirical studies emerge as organisations are required to keep up with current best practices for governance (IoD, 2016).

Thus, a study was conducted to assess risk management of the top 20 listed companies in South African using King III and affirmed the previous findings, as it highlighted the lack of details on the actual practices applied (Moloi, 2015). Moreover, a cross-sectoral comparison study of risk management was conducted to assess the disclosures and the outcomes demonstrated that JSE listed companies applied the King Code due to the listing requirements and shareholders with highly invested interest. In regards to the National Government Departments and HEIs, there was, however, a lot of work to be done to embed risk management in the key activities and internal processes (Moloi, 2016).

In a similar study by Ntim et al., (2013) which assessed the extent of corporate governance and risk reporting disclosures pre and post 2007/2008 in the South African context. It was concluded that risk disclosures are mostly non-financial and qualitative. Also, there was a connection between corporate governance disclosures and board size, diversity and independence of the board. Perversely, there was a negative relationship between the extent of corporate governance and a dual board structure.

This is confirmed by several studies as outlined that; even though corporate governance recommends the formation of multiple governing structures. It is oftentimes associated with creating more layers of bureaucracy. Besides, having a separate risk committee is associated with high audit fees (Hines, *et al.*, 2015). Hence, some organisations prefer an audit committee that handles both audit and risk issues. Contrary, another body of knowledge maintained that having a separate risk committee allows the audit committee to focus more on operational risk and the risk committee to focus on strategic risk (Ntim et al., 2013; Whyntie, 2013; Hines et al., 2015).

According to Jansen (2016), full adoption and disclosures are evolutional as they can be achieved over time and the status confirms the notion that risk management application and disclosures are dependent on various factors such as the size of the organisation, resource availability, governance maturity and commitment by management on ERM process (Otley, 2016; Granlund & Lukka, 2017).

Thus, risk management disclosure should improve over time as King Codes for governance and ERM frameworks are updated and new laws and regulations are introduced which enforce incorporation of the recommended practices and disclosure requirements.

2.11 GAP IN PRIOR STUDIES AND RESEARCH QUESTIONS.

Prior studies and theories discussed throughout the literature review section were reviewed, and the following gaps were identified:

The majority of risk management and disclosure studies are conducted in other countries outside South Africa. Thus, generalising the extent of risk disclosure in South Africa using their findings is questionable. Additionally, risk management studies conducted in the South African setting mostly explored the business sector. Consequently, the applicability of the findings to the educational sector is questionable as to the content for risk management and risk governance varies from industry to industry based on stakeholder expectations, compliance requirements, leadership and operational environment.

Moreover, prior studies on risk management disclosure and risk governance in the education sector were carried out before King IV issuance in 2016. Therefore, were based on the previous King Codes and focused on corporate governance as a whole with risk management only a portion of the disclosures. Moreover, some of these studies were dated having been conducted more than five years ago and highlighted the lack of detailed disclosures on the actual practices applied due to the previous King version not using the "Apply and Explain" concept. Before 2016 organisations were not required to explain how they applied the recommended risk management practices. Applying the findings of these studies to conclude on the adopted risk management practices and risk governance is questionable.

The questions that arise and remained unanswered

- What are the risk management practices that could be adopted and applied by South African universities as recommended by King IV for effective risk management?
- To what extent have South African universities applied, explain, and disclosed King IV's risk management recommended practices?
- What are the minimum risk governance statements that could be incorporated as a proxy for risk governance by South African universities?
- How risks are governed by South African universities and maturity thereof?

Thus, the study aims to fill the gap identified and addressing the above-mentioned questions.

2.12 CONCLUSION

This chapter aimed at reviewing prior studies on the adoption, application and disclosure of risk management practices and the risk governance maturity in the educational sector. The process began with a review of risk management theories, followed by risk governance and risk disclosure at a global and in the South African context. Furthermore, the chapter identified the gaps in the literature and research questions that were raised due to the gap identified. Most studies were carried on in other countries and the business sector. Prior studies that have been conducted in South Africa are either not in the educational sector or conducted before the introduction of King IV's "Apply and Explain" concept. Given the identified gap in the literature, the research questions were formulated. The researcher concluded that a study on risk management practices disclosure and risk governance maturity in the South African education sector given the recent challenges such as #Feesmustfall, would provide insights into better understanding risk management at HEIs in South Africa. Moreover, the introduction of King IV's "Apply and Explain" concept could result in increased disclosure in annual reports that can provide further insights in an attempt to fill the gap in the literature identified and address the research questions.

CHAPTER THREE (3)

RESEARCH METHODOLOGY

3.1 INTRODUCTION

This chapter aims to outline the design and methodology employed to answer the research questions:

- 1. What are the risk management practices that could be adopted and applied by South African universities as recommended by King IV for effective risk management?
- 2. To what extent have South African universities applied, explained and disclosed the King's recommended practices?
- 3. What are the minimum risk governance statements that could be incorporated as a proxy for risk governance by South African universities?
- 4. How risks are governed by South African universities and risk governance maturity thereof?

To address the above-mentioned research questions, the study was conducted in two phases:

Phase one- Prior studies, ERM framework, risk governance frameworks and King codes were reviewed to establish the risk management practices and the minimum governance requirements which could act as a proxy for risk governance.

Phase two- A checklist was deployed to conduct a qualitative content analysis of the annual reports.

This chapter proceeds with the justification of the methodologies and designs employed.

3.2 RESEARCH METHODOLOGY AND DESIGN

This study used a qualitative approach as it aimed to conclude on the extent to which risk management practices recommended by King IV are adopted, applied and disclosed by South African universities. As well as, how risks are governed and risk governance maturity thereof, using annual reports which are qualitative in nature. King IV recommends a qualitative narrative on the application of the practices for effective risk management (IoD, 2016). Established in the study by Creswell (2014), a study can investigate in the form of qualitative, quantitative and mixed-method. The quantitative approach answers the research question using numerical measurements, whereas qualitative seek understanding of a phenomenon using non-numerical measurements and mixed research use a mix of both approaches to address the research question. Hence, a qualitative approach was chosen to collect data and achieve the

objective of this study, as it aims to comprehend the detailed disclosures as previous studies highlighted a lack of disclosures on the actual application.

Deductive reasoning was adopted as the main logical reason. Accordingly, an in-depth literature review was conducted, and the review of King IV, Higher Education Act and Implementation guidelines, where the researcher formulated a perception. The perception was translated into a problem statement. In turn, this perception was tested through empirical research; encompassing the collection of qualitative information to address the research problem by answering the research question

A deductive approach can be defined as the development of a hypothesis based on existing theory and use such a theory to develop a research strategy (Wilson, 2010). In the case of this study, the existing theory is the recommended practices by King IV which act as the framework for corporate governance including risk management. Thus, the researcher was guided by these principles to develop the disclosure checklist and measure against the content disclosed in the annual report to determine how the minimum risk governance requirements are incorporated by South African universities.

This study adopted an exploratory research design which is likewise known as formulating. According to Bhattacharyya (2010), this research design approach aims at articulating a problem for a hypothesis or a specific idea through establishing and assessing an incident in a new light. Exploratory research is conducted when the study aims to get new insights, ask new questions and assess topics for discoveries. This study aims to explore the extent of disclosure and understand how risks are governed in the South African education sector, discover new insights and trends in the risk management context, risk disclosures and risk governance. Hence, an exploratory design was chosen. Research designs can consist of experimental, casework, action research survey and archival research strategies (Saunders & Lewis, 2012). An archival research strategy is adopted as documents such as annual reports are the primary source of data for the study.

Research philosophies can be defined as ideologies that outline rules on how research can be directed. For this study, a constructivist paradigm was employed to address the research questions. Constructivist argues that we cannot separate the reality with human perception as, the reality is dependent on human perception (Burns & Burns, 2008). Constructivist concludes

that analysis can help a researcher acquire knowledge of the study using a qualitative approach and the study analysed annual reports which are qualitative in nature.

According to Myers (2008), constructivist emphasises the importance of meaning and work on the assumption that reality, even if given or socially constructed, is dependent on social construction such as instruments, language and shared meaning.

When it comes to research design strategies that consider time dimension, there are crosssectional and longitude designs. A cross-sectional design was selected for this particular study to study risk management practices, risk disclosure and risk governance at a point in time, which is the year 2017 as the year after King IV issuance and the first reporting period given King IV effectiveness (Andersen & Terp, 2006).

3.3 THE RESEARCH INSTRUMENT

The risk disclosure Checklist was employed for this study for several reasons: firstly, it is less expensive and allows the researcher to assess qualitatively without expensive software. Secondly, it allows the researcher to assess the completeness of content compared to a pre-defined set of disclosure statements (Moloi, 2011).

3.3.1 Checklist 1-Disclosures

The checklist is one of the important tools of the study as it was used to explore the extent to which King IV's recommended risk management practices were applied and explained in the annual report and compliance with the principles thereof. The researcher developed a Checklist based on King IV principles 11 and its recommended practices for effective risk governance to determine if each annual report carried Fully Disclosure, Non-disclosure, or Obscurely. The Checklist was divided into two sectors known as; Risk governance structure and Risk management practices. The risk governance structure comprising of practices regarding the formation of the risk governance structure. As well, the risk management section consisting of the actual risk management practices. The checklist entails two stages of testing:

- a) Stage one- known as Risk disclosure, and consist of Yes, No and Obscurely, it was used to explore the extent of disclosure by assessing, if the risk management practices recommended by King IV have been Fully disclosed, Non-disclosure or Obscurely disclosed in the annual report of HEIs.
- b) *Stage two* -Known as King IV application, consists of Yes, No and Partial. While assessing the extent of disclosure in *stage one*. *Stage two*, concurrently, assessed if the

disclosed risk management practices have been applied "Yes" not applied "No" and certain risk management practices not fully applied "Partial".

The thought process and considerations in selecting King IV and developing the checking list was supported by the following:

- The King code acts as a governance framework in South Africa and recommends best practices that an organisation should adopt for good governance.
- King IV provided risk management practices through principle 11, which were recommended for organisations to apply for good governance and effective risk management in the risk governance context.
- King IV is underpinned with the concept of "Apply and Explain" compared to King III, which had the "Apply or Explain" Concept. Consequently, as a point of departure, organisations should explain how they have applied the recommended practices, which should address the issue highlighted by prior studies on the lack of detailed disclosures on the actual practices applied.
- The explanation can be disclosed in different reports such as sustainability report, ethical report, or online as decided by the management and should be updated annually and made accessible to the public, these disclosures usually take place in the annual report.

The above narrative concept is qualitative as it required organisations to substantiate a claim that good governance is practiced. This can be achieved by providing complete information for users of annual reports to make an informed decision (IoD, 2016; PWC, 2016; Moloi, 2016). Using the above as guidelines, universities are recommended by King IV and required by the Higher Education Act of 1997 as discussed in the literature, to apply the recommended practices for risk governance. Additionally, universities are required to explicate how they have applied the recommended practices and such a narrative should be disclosed in the annual report and made publicly accessible. Thus, the researcher developed a Checklist guided by King IV recommended practices and to access the extent of disclosure in the annual reports. Moreover, King IV is used as a guide due to the "Apply and Explain" approach which provides for good qualitative disclosure and detailed explanations in the annual reports (IoD, 2016).

			٦	ISCLOSUR	ES	KING	IV APPLICA	ATION
No	Category	King IV recommended practices	Yes	No	Obscurely	Yes	No	Partial
1.1	Risk Governance structure	The Council should consider allocating the oversight role of risk						
		governance to a dedicated committee, or adding it to the						
		responsibilities of another committee such as audit committee						
1.2	Risk Governance structure	If the audit and risk committees are separate, the Council should						
		consider one or more members to be member of both committees						
		for more effective functioning						
1.3	Risk Governance structure	The committee for risk management should have executive and						
		non-executive members, with majority being non-executive						
		members						
2.1	Risk Management Practices	The Council should assume the responsibility to govern risk or						
		through a dedicated committee by setting direction for how risk						
		should be approached and addressed in the university, including						
		the following : The potential positives and negatives effects of the						
		risk in achievement of objectives.					I	
2.2	Risk Management Practices	The Council should treat risk as integral to the way it makes						
		decisions and execute its duties						
2.3	Risk Management Practices	The Council should approve policies that articulates and gives						
		effects to its set direction on risk						
2.4	Risk Management Practices	The Council should evaluate and agree on the nature and extent of						
		risks that the organization is willing to take in pursuit of its strategic						
		objectives, such as:						
		Should approve the universities' risk appetite and risk tolerance						
2.5	Risk Management Practices	The Council should delegate to management the responsibility to						
		implement and execute effective risk management						1
2.6	Risk Management Practices	The Council should exercise ongoing oversight of risk management						
		to ensure the following:						
		1. An assessment of risks and opportunities						
		2. An assessment of opportunities presented by risks.						
		3. The design and implementation of appropriate risk responses						
		 The establishment and implementation of business continuity 						
		arrangement E. The integration and embedding of sick management in the						
		5. The integration and enforcement of the university						
		business acuvices and curcle of the university.						
27	Risk Management Practices	In addition, the following should be disclosed in relation to risk-						
2	hisk management i ractices	1. An overview of the arrangement for governing, and managing						
		risks						
		2. Key areas of focus during the reporting period, including						
		objectives, the key risk facing the university, as well unexpected or						
		unusual risk and risk taken outside the risk tolerance levels						
		3. Actions taken to monitor the effectiveness of risk management						
		and how outcomes were addressed						
2.8	Risk Management Practices	The Council should consider the need to receive periodic assurance						
		on the effectiveness of risk management.						

Table 9: Checklist developed as the measuring instrument

3.3.2 Checklist 2- Risk governance

The second purpose of the study was to establish the minimum risk governance requirement and assess the risk governance maturity. Arguably, the application of King IV is dependent on several factors such as the size of the organisation, resource availability, the extent and complexity of business activities (IoD, 2016). Some organisations, based on lack of resources and time may proportionally apply the recommended practices. For instance, where it is recommended that a certain function be established such as a risk committee, such function could be just an appointment of a risk practitioner or outsourcing of such function (IoD, 2016; Moloi, 2015). Consequently, for the study to explore how risks are governed by the South African university, minimum risk governance requirements were identified based on King IV's recommended practices, literature and the risk governance framework discussed.

Revisiting the literature in Section 2.7-Risk governance, which demonstrated that risk committee nor risk officer, risk culture and risk appetite are the most important components of risk governance. Further confirmed by the PWC risk governance guidelines as discussed in Section 2.7, which highlighted the structure in which risk governance operates in, the approach that is taken to conduct risk governance which are the processes and the guidelines for sound decision-making through risk appetite parameters as the most important aspects for risk governance. Moreover, Principle 11 of King IV on risk governance recommends that the council should govern risk in a manner that supports the achievement of strategic decisions (IoD, 2016). Therefore, to achieve desired outcomes as per the recommendation, an organisation need to establish a structure that allows for risk governance and creates a culture that acknowledges the importance of risk management. Additionally, risk governance structure allows for the identification of responsibilities, accountabilities and delegation of authorities (PWC, 2015).

Once the structure is in place with the relevant knowledge, skills and experience, the next step would be to establish the basics such as systems and processes that support risk governance. To ensure operational and strategic decisions are taken within a predetermined acceptable level. The organisation needs to establish a risk appetite and monitor that decisions are taken within acceptable tolerance levels (COSO, 2017; Moloi, 2016; IoD, 2016). The question that then remains, how does an organisation know when it has implemented adequate risk governance as implementation is dependent on the size of the organisation and availability of resources for execution.

That is where risk governance maturity operationalised. As organisations need to assess risk management efforts against criteria set by the risk governance maturity framework using attributes such as structure, processes and monitoring as discussed in Section 2.8. Together with the different levels of maturity, to understand further actions as per the maturity competency drivers an organisation needs to incorporate for risk governance to mature. When

an organisation is carrying a continuous evaluation of their risk governance, it creates room for risk management awareness to improve the risk culture so that risk can be part of decision-making and an integral part of the day to day activities (PWC, 2016; Rehman & Hashim, 2018).

A second Checklist was created utilising the identified minimum risk governance requirements guided by the literature, King IV and the multilevel risk governance framework. The aim was to assess if the risk governance minimum requirements have been incorporated into the risk management practices of the sampled universities and categories the practices into levels of maturity, to determine the extent of risk governance maturity thereof. Notably, King IV does not provide for risk maturity attributes and modes or levels of maturity. Hence, the researcher decided to supplement with an ERM maturity framework to group the recommended practices and minimum risk governance requirements into levels of maturity

The following modes/levels of maturity were adopted as per the Association for Federal Enterprise risk management (2016) and incorporated into the checklist to ensure that the minimum risk governance requirements are assessed within the pre-defined levels

- a) Level 1-Nascent: initial states of risk management
- b) *Level 2- Emerging*: basic processes are in place, however, the organisation not ready for disruptions
- c) *Level* 3-Integrated: established risk management structures and processes, the risk is integrated into daily activities and business continuity plans are in place
- d) *Level 4-Predictive*: beyond mature, risk quantifications is taking place and the organisation is ready for disruptions
- e) *Level 5-Advanced*: the risk is embedded in decision-making, the strategy and capital allocation.

Full demonstration and explanation of each level can be found in the literature Section 2.8. Having established the levels of maturity, the researcher developed the minimum risk governance requirements per maturity level guided by King IV recommended practices, risk maturity framework discussed in the literature and the different aspect of risk maturity attributes such as structure, roles and responsibilities, systems and processes, risk culture and oversight.

These minimum risks governance requirements aim to understand risk governance implementation/ environment and how mature are the universities' risk governance using the different maturity levels as illustrated in table 10.

Table	10:	Risk	governance	minimum	requirements
	.		Sovermanee		require children

			Minimum requ	irements Incorporated
NO	Levels of Maturity	Risk Governance minimum requirement per level	Yes	No
5.1	Level 5-Advanced	Risk are embedded strategic planning, capital allocation and in		
		daily decision making		
5.2	Level 5-Advanced	Key risk indicator are established		
5.3	Level 5-Advanced	Risk are linked are linked to the strategic objectives		
5.4	Level 5-Advanced	Risk root causes analysis is conducted		
5.5	Level 5-Advanced	Risk management practices are monitored and areas of		
		improvement are identified and improvement are implemented		
5.6	Level 5-Advanced	Business continuity is developed, tested and lesson learnt are		
		recorded and improved for effectiveness.		
4.1	Level 4-Predictive	Risk management is embedded in the university as whole.		
4.2	Level 4-Predictive	Single view of risk across the organization and risk management		
		processes are institutionalized		
4.3	Level 4-Predictive	All Business units drive implementation through risk owners/Risk		
		Champions		
4.4	Level 4-Predictive	Business continuity is established and implemented, testing and		
		exercises are conducted using recovery strategies.		
4.5	Level 4-Predictive	Risk are assessed and quantified periodically		
4.6	Level 4-Predictive	Unexpected or unusual risk and risk taken outside the risk		
		tolerance levels are identified and monitored		
3.1	Level 3- Integrated	There is committee delegated with the responsibility to govern		
		risk		
3.2	Level 3- Integrated	ERM program is endorsed by the Council		
3.3	Level 3- Integrated	Roles and responsibilities are well defined for accountability		
3.4	Level 3- Integrated	Risk Management is integral part of day to day activities		
3.5	Level 3- Integrated	Training on risk management is conducted		
3.6	Level 3- Integrated	Council approved policies that articulates and gives effects to its		
		set direction on risk		
3.7	Level 3- Integrated	Risk appetite and tolerance level are defined and approved by		
		the Council		
3.8	Level 3- Integrated	An assessment of risks and opportunities are conducted		
3.9	Level 3- Integrated	An assessment of opportunities presented by risks is conducted		
3.1		Appropriate risk responses are designed and implemented		
3.11	Level 3- Integrated	Cost vs. Benefit is considered for all risk response strategies		
3.12	Level 3- Integrated	Business Continuity is established and implemented		
3.13	Level 3- Integrated	Risk management is integrated in the business activities and		
		culture of the university		
3.14	Level 3- Integrated	There is a monitoring and assurance on risk management		
		practices		
3.15	Level 3- Integrated	Reporting on risk management take place		
2.1	Level 2- Emerging	Basic ERM Processes are in place		
2.2	Level 2- Emerging	The Council has allocated oversight role for risk governance to		
		Committee or risk practitioner		
2.3	Level 2- Emerging	Resources are made available for risk management		
2.4	Level 2- Emerging	Risk are identified and assessed		
2.5	Level 2- Emerging	There is a business continuity Plan in place		
1.1	Level 1-Nascent	There is no structure for risk management		
1.2	Level 1-Nascent	There is no commitment by management to ERM		
1.3	Level 1-Nascent	Risk are address as they come without anticipation of potential		
		risks		

3.4 THE USEFULNESS OF ANNUAL REPORTS

Organisations communicate with stakeholders using various forms such as media releases, websites, newsletters and annual reports. For corporate governance disclosure, King IV recommends annual reporting, particularly for listed companies. Nevertheless, South African universities, unlike private companies are required by the Higher Education Act No 101 of 1997 to produce and submit an annual report to the Department of Education using the guidelines for annual reporting by public HEIs (National Treasury Republic of South Africa, 2010; RSA, Moloi, 2016). It is of uttermost importance that, these annual reports contain adequate and useful information about the operations of the institution including risk management practices and risk governance. According to the International Accounting Standards Board (IASB) Framework (IASB 2007), "the objectives of an annual report is to timely deliver important data about performance, financial position and the decisions taken that affect strategic objective". The framework highlighted that, for the information contained in the annual report to be useful and adequate, it must be understandable, relevant, reliable and comparable.

The above qualitative characteristics formed the basis of the assumption of the study as the Checklist assessed universities' annual reports to understand risk management practices and governance. Therefore, the university must have disclosed information that can be understood, relevant to the subject, can be relied upon as the truth practices taking place at the university. Moreover, the information should be comparable among all institutions. These characteristics were important as the study conducted a content analysis to understand the risk management disclosure as per King IV (IoD, 2016). Justification of this method is discussed infra in Section 3.5.

3.5 RESEARCH DESIGN- CONTENT ANALYSIS

Content analysis can be described as "an exploration strategy for making replicable and valid interference from data to their contexts, from analysing the sender, the message and the impact generated by the message" (Krippendorff, 2018; Moloi, 2016). Thus, stability, reproducibility, and accuracy are the components that support the coding of information for this methodology and allows for the analysis of documents (Mouton 2005). Many authors alluded that "content" are words, symbols and meanings.

In a study by Prasad (2008), content analysis is defined as "a systematic exploration of content to create a methodical reference and interference in the context, meanings, and objectives within a message, text, audio and other sorts of communication, while allowing validity and replication". Amy Luo (2019), highlighted that content analysis "is a research method used to distinguish patterns in a form of communication through a systematic collection of data from a text which can be written, oral or visual". Moloi (2009) outlined that, content analysis as a research method is not limited to textual analysis, as it can also apply to coding drawings and videotapes. Contrary to the views of Stemler (2001) as opposed that this technique can only be applied to data that is durable to allow for replication.

Thus, it can be concluded that content analysis should explore the content contained in the form of communication, in a manner that is valid and can be replicated in further studies. Content analysis can be quantitative, which is focused on counting and measuring of the appearance or mention of words in a predetermined rule. As well as qualitative, which focuses more on interpretation and discernment of a hypothesis that is already known. Both types require the categorisation of words, concepts and subjects within the text (Amy, 2019). Besides, content analysis is a widely used methodology by researchers around the globe, especially for measuring corporate disclosure. To refer a few. It was used by Musa Uba Adam (2019) on a study titled: *Risk Reporting: A survey of risk disclosure in the annual report of listed companies in Nigeria.* It can as well be traced outside the African continent to Canada by Maingot, Quon and Zaghal (2020) whose study is titled: *The disclosure of ERM information: an overview of Canadian regulations for risk disclosure.*

In the South African context, it is widely employed among other researchers by Moloi (2016) to measure corporate governance reporting by South African listed companies. As well as disclosure analysis by South African universities using King III principles in 2015 and beyond, using the annual report as a form of a data source. In addition, Marike (2016) conducted a qualitative content analysis, assessing the influence of risk governance and disclosure in integrated reporting to risk management over three years. The study used a risk maturity framework to create a disclosure index and the annual reports were assessed quantitatively through content analysis to weigh the contribution and relationships between the variables thereof.

Hence, it was interesting to further explore the risk management phenomenon together with risk disclosure and risk governance maturity using King IV with the "Apply and Explain" approach which promotes disclosures for compliance. Likewise, after the #Feesmustfall movement the risk environment, exposure and risk universe of South African universities was utterly shifted, threatening their strategic objectives as confronted with emerging risk (Moloi, 2016).

For this study, a qualitative approach was used as the research intended to analyse the annual reports and assess disclosure statements using the deductive reasoning approach, as the theory of risk management practices and risk governance is already existing and categorised using the developed Checklist. This is achieved by applying the Checklist and comprehending the disclosures as outlined by constructive philosophises, rather than counting words. Furthermore, qualitative content analyses allowed the researcher to comprehend if the disclosures were made or not and understand if the recommended risk governance statements have been incorporated or not.

3.5.1 Qualitative research approach

A quality method to a qualitative study is not new and has been widely researched to build the foundation of trustworthiness for methodological integrity (Levitt *et al.*, 2017). Levitt *et al.* (2017) asserted that the quality approach should not be confined to a set of measures, but rather a context-driven way of thinking about systematic integrity, where the research objectives and the researcher's views are supported by a thought process and reasoning. Context and meaning are one of the central characteristics of the qualitative method (Roller & Lavrakas, 2015). Content analysis also possesses characteristics such as subjectivity and qualitative data. One important distinction of content analysis, when compared with other research methods is the connection between the scholar and the participants. Other methods, the relationship between the researcher and the participants are of the utmost importance for data collection and the integrity of the data. While, with content analysis, the researcher works with text, images, and graphics, etc (Roller, 2019). Hence, there is a potential for bias in the coding of data which could jeopardise the integrity of the content.

To address the above, the study applied quality strategies to ensure the trustworthiness of the study through credibility, confirmability and applicability.

3.5.1 .1 Credibility

Credibility in a qualitative study relates to the data collection phase of the study, including scope which relates to coverage, sampling, sample size nor of analysis units as well as data gathering process. To ensure credibility the researcher adopted well-recognised research methods to ensure sufficient coverage and sampling approach. A thick description of the phenomenon the research aims to explore has been well-defined and the thought process on how data collection tools were developed has been explained intensively in the research methodology to ensure transparency. Lastly, previous studies, frameworks and King IV guided in developing the approach of the study to ensure trustworthiness.

The study employed data credibility by not only collecting data for the period under review, but rather adding two additional years for comparison and consistency in the data collection and analysis.

3.5.1 .2 Confirmability

Confirmability relates to a degree of neutrality in the research findings. This means that the findings pertain to the actual context analysed not any potential bias or personal motivation of the researcher (Roller, 2019). The researcher recognises that multiple realities exist, personal views and experiences may result in methodological biases. Even so, the study ensured a clear and accurate representation of the content analysed in the annual reports. This was accomplished by maintaining a decision trail through transparency in a step by step approach followed. The researcher provided background information, in-depth methodological description and detailed analysis of the phenomenon in question to allow for independent comparison, scrutiny and repetition by other researchers when necessary.

3.5.1 .3 Applicability

Applicability relates to how qualitative findings of the study apply to other contexts, similar situations, similar populations and similar phenomena. The trustworthiness of the study was established by providing in-depth background data and methodical description to allow future studies to determine applicability and replication to another setting. Interpretations and recommendations are confirmed by the methodological support or reject the current and

emerging of new hypotheses and insights for future studies. Thus, the findings are compared with the existing body of knowledge and provide insights into potential areas of study.

3.5.2 Sampling procedures

3.5.2.1 Population

According to Welman et al (2005) "population is the entire group of all factors of study about which the researcher desires to make specific conclusions". Currently, South Africa has twelve (12) traditional universities, six (6) comprehensive universities and eight (8) universities of technology, excluding FET colleges, TVET colleges, private colleges and private universities distributed among all nine provinces. Arguably, all universities are subject to risk, given the recent challenges and should adopt risk management practices to manage the risk as required by the Higher Education Act. Consequently, they can all be targeted population, especially those who have produced and publish their annual report annually for the period under review, which is 2015 to 2017, rendering the population unknown. The population of the research includes the South African publicly funded universities. There are 26 public universities are required by the Higher Education Act No 101 of 1997 to produce an annual report every year, which makes the population vast over a period of 3 years as each university would have produced three annual reports.

3.5.2.2 Sampling method and sample size

Purposive sampling has been employed for the study. Maree (2007) stated that "a purposive sampling is a methodology of sampling that is used in distinct circumstances in which the sampling is prepared with a particular purpose in mind". This study's qualitative sample was purposive rather than random as the researcher uses his/ her judgment for selection (Sander & Lewis, 2012). Therefore, purposive sampling allows the researcher to be subjective/selective in determining the participants based on the needs of the study and the characteristics of the participants.

Maduekwe et al., (2016), expresses a sample as the "small form of the population, which is demonstrative or a model of the population". So, this research study sampled 18 universities from the population mentioned in gathering the required data. For the study, the sample was only limited to traditional universities, comprehensive universities and universities of

technology over three years between 2015 and 2017. Hence, two universities per category were selected and each university's annual report was analysed over three years for comparison, trends and insights.

Therefore, the sample size is 18 annual reports and six reports per year. This sample was deemed sufficient and the data employed a triangulation by not simply collecting data for the year under review, rather added two more years for comparison and consistency. Data collection and sampling ensured traditional, comprehensive and universities of technology are represented evenly for generalisation of results and sufficient coverage.

Moreover, due to the nature of content analyses being labour-intensive and consist of reports, which the researcher needs to first go through a phase of familiarisation with the content. Secondly, the content had to be read for understanding and analysed in such a manner that the same conclusion can be replicated by other researchers. Other criteria of selection included an annual report being published for the period under review. Consequently, an annual report that is not in the public domain was not analysed for ethical consideration. Lastly. Prior studies, that employed qualitative content analysis usually use a case study and intensively assess the organisation for comprehension, rather than a larger sample.

The study tests these variables from the year 2015, which is the year the trigger event #Feesmustfall started and aims to understand the risk environment at these institutions. The study extended to 2016 and 2017 for comparison, new insights and trends. The year 2016 was chosen as due to the King IV issuance, which was an improvement of King III. Lastly, the years 2017 was selected as an aftermath year, to understand these variables after an improved recommended practice as the universities may only have started a full application and reporting on King IV recommended practices in 2017. Also as outlined that, King IV introduced the "Apply and Explain "concept, which required organisations to apply all recommended practices and give detailed disclosures on the application, compared to King III, which stated that organisation should comply with the practices or explain when the principle is not applicable as it was rule-based (IoD, 2016). This new approach meant that organisations had to disclose in their annual report, how they have applied King IV recommended practices and requiring detailed disclosure and improving on disclosure requirement.

3.5.3 Data collection

The annual reports for the years 2015 to 2017 of all sampled universities were downloaded from the official websites to collect data for the study. "The annual reports are readily available secondary data, prepared for prior years of analysing and reporting purposes" (Zikmund et al, 2010). Each annual report was analysed using the developed Checklists.

3.5.4 Unit of analysis

Blumberg et al (2008) distinguish amongst five units of analysis, which consist of conjoint ranging from individuals, organisations, departments and divisions. This study focused on South African universities as it aimed to understand the phenomena of risk management practices in the education sector. So, the units of analysis were universities.

3.5.5 Analysis approach

To ensure the adaptability of the results, the data analysis process was documented using excel and the records are kept. When the content analysis was conducted a formal approach was employed for replication and as follows:

Phase 1: getting accustomed to the annual risk reports section by conducting an in-depth reading of the report and highlight relevant disclosures.

Phase 2: the second phase consisted of a comprehensive reading of the report and answering the checklist governance statements. The disclosure statements were then recorded on the excel spreadsheet on the relevant King IV recommended practices nor minimum risk governance requirements.

Phase 3: evaluating completeness and accuracy by read-through across the years to confirm details. Once accuracy was confirmed the data was then analysed using excel and reported in aggregate.

Phase 4: results and visualisation, comparison, insights, generating and comparison with literature to confirm or reject trends.

3.8 ETHICAL CONSIDERATIONS

Although the study used secondary data, approval was acquired from the Faculty of Business and Management Science, Ethics Committee of the Cape Peninsula University of Technology. Also, for ethical issues and organisational reputation damage. Even though the sampled universities are specified, the results are presented as aggregated and not the actual results for each specific university.

3.9 CONCLUSIONS

This chapter aimed to describe the research methodologies used to collect the data required to address the objectives of this study. The chapter started by outlining the research methodology and designs employed, discussed the research instruments employed by the researcher and the data analysis process. Lastly, the ethical considerations of the study were discussed. The following chapter provides the presentation, analysis and discussion of the results of the content analysis conducted for the disclosures of risk management practices within the universities.

CHAPTER FOUR (4)

DATA PRESENTATION, ANALYSIS AND DISCUSSION OF RESULTS 4.1 INTRODUCTION

The overview of the methods and the research procedures utilised in this study were provided and explained in the previous chapter 3. The sample selection as well as the development of the analyses that were employed were described in detail to provide cogent understanding of the utilised techniques. The processes entailed in collecting, capturing, processing and analysing data were also provided and the qualitative measures applied in the study to confirm the reliability and validity of the research tools were clearly stated.

The purpose of this current chapter is to present, analyse and discuss the results of the content analysis conducted using a Checklist to investigate the adoption and disclosure of risk management practices recommended by King IV and risk governance maturity by South African universities.

4.2 ASSESSED ANNUAL REPORTS

Referable to the discussed limitation such as; the lack of a comprehensive list of all HEIs which are public-funded and published their annual report for the years 2015 to 2017. The time constraints of the study, the methods employed as the qualitative content analysis is considered labour-intensive as the researcher goes through a process of analysing to comprehend the disclosure. Thus, most studies that utilised the method usually conducted a case study as the researcher conduct analysis of reports. So, two universities per category were selected and three annual reports per university for the period under review were analysed, resulting in six annual reports per year and 18 annual reports in total over three years.

The sample size was deemed sufficient as all the university categories are presented evenly. Moreover, the study employed data triangulation by not only collecting data for the year under review, rather added two more years for comparison and data collection consistency as discussed in Chapter 3. The reporting year is 2017, with 2015 being used as the year the trigger events started and 2016 is the year in which King IV was issued. The earlier years are used for comparison purposes and trend analysis.

Table 11 Assessed Annual reports by category

Categories	Numbe	er of annual reports	assessed
	2015	2016	2017
Traditional universities	2	2	2
Comprehensive universities	2	2	2
Universities of technology	2	2	2
TOTAL	6	6	6

4.3 RISK MANAGEMENT PRACTICES

Checklist 1 was created comprising of two sections namely; Risk governance structure and Risk management practices. The two Sections consist of risk management practice disclosures as recommended by King IV for good governance.

The Checklist was supported by King IV's "Apply and Explain" concept requiring universities to apply the recommended practices for effective risk management and provide a detailed explanation of how they have applied the practices using disclosures in the annual reports (IoD, 2016). Consequently, the Checklist was used to assess the extent of risk management practices disclosure by South African universities. To accomplish this, three extents of disclosures were created, namely; Full Disclosure, Non-Disclosure and Obscurely Disclosure. The researcher then conducted a content analysis of the annual reports to assess, if the risk management practice disclosures statement on the sampled university has Fully Disclosures, Non-disclosure, or Obscurely Disclosures. Universities with Full Disclosure were marked as YES. Universities that did not make any disclosures on specific practices were marked as NO, while universities with Full Disclosures were added together and presented as a percentage of YES, the same applied with NO and OBSCURELY respectively.

Presented below are the results of the risk management practice disclosures by South African universities. The results are presented in the two Sections of the Checklist known as Risk governance structure and Risk Management Practices.

4.3.1 Risk governance disclosures

Presented in Figure 7 are the risk governance structural section of the Checklist which assesses the extent of disclosures relating to the formation of the risk governance structure.



Figure 7 : Risk governance structure 2017 disclosure

The results presented in Figure 7 above were further outlined in Table 12 for a detailed explanatory presentation of the actual risk governance structures.

Table 12: Risk governance structure 2017 disclosures

			Disclos	ures	
No	Category	King IV recommended practices	Yes	No	Obscurely
1.1	Risk	The Council should consider allocating	100%	0%	0%
	Governance	the oversight role of risk governance to a			
	structure	dedicated committee or adding it to the			
		responsibilities of another committee			
		such as the audit committee			
1.2	Risk	If the audit and risk committees are	100%	0%	0%
	Governance	separate, the Council should consider			
	structure	one or more members to be a member of			
		both committees for more effective			
		functioning			
1.3	Risk	The committee for risk management	83%	0%	17%
	Governance	should have executive and non-executive			
	structure	members, with the majority being non-			
		executive members			

Figure 7 and Table 12 reflect the extent of disclosures by South African universities regarding risk governance structure as per King IV's recommended practices. All sampled universities (100%) in 2017 fully disclosed their risk governance structure, except for information relating to No 1.3 to the formation of the risk committee as 83% of the sampled universities disclosed fully and the remaining 17% obscurely disclosed. These universities mentioned their risk governance committee members. However, they did not distinguish if they are executed (Internal) or non-executive (external). This was a diminution in the number of universities that fully disclosed information related to risk governance structure as 100% of sampled universities disclosed fully in 2015 and 2016 as reflected in Figure 8 and Figure 9 below, which reflect on 2015 and 2016 disclosures as comparison years.

From above, it can be concluded that South African universities fully disclosed information regarding their Risk governance structure and formation as of 2017, given all the recommended practices were disclosed by over 80 % of the sampled universities.





Figure 8 above presents the risk governance structure disclosures for the years 2015 which is used as a comparison in Table 12. The results showed 100% of all sampled universities disclosed information relating to risk governance structure formation fully as of 2015.



Figure 9 Risk governance structure 2016 disclosure

Shown in Figure 9 above are the 2016 comparison results for risk governance structure disclosures as discussed.

As discussed in Section 4.3 that King IV came with the "Apply and explain" concept. Hence, the first objective of Checklist 1 was to assess the extent of risk management practice disclosures as applied by South African universities. Checklist 1 concurrently assessed the actual application of the risk management practices as recommended by King IV. To accomplish this, three application categories were created known as Applied, Not Applied and Partial Applied. While the content analysis was conducted to assess the extent of disclosures in Section 4.3.2 above. The researcher concurrently conducted an intensive content analyses to assess if the recommended risk management practices disclosed were applied. All recommended practices Applied were marked as YES, Not applied marked as No. Lastly, sampled universities that applied some components of the recommended practice were marked as Partial.

All universities which applied the recommended practices for effective risk management were added together and presented as a percentage of YES, all those that did not apply were presented as a percentage of No and lastly, all those that partially applied were presented as a percentage of Partial.

Presented Figure 10 below are the King IV recommended practices results as applied by South African universities for Section one of the Checklist know as a Risk governance structure.



Figure 10: Risk governance structure application 2017

Figure 10 presents the results for King IV application recommended practices applied and explained are presented in Table 13.

Table 13: Risk governance structure application 20.

			King I	V Applica	ation
No	Category	King IV recommended	Yes	No	Partial
		practices			
1.1	Risk	The Council should consider	100%	0	0%
	Governance	allocating the oversight role		%	
	structure	of risk governance to a			
		dedicated committee or			
		adding it to the			
		responsibilities of another			
		committee such as the audit			
		committee			

1.2	Risk	If the audit and risk	100%	0	0%
	Governance	committees are separate, the		%	
	structure	Council should consider one			
		or more members to be a			
		member of both committees			
		for more effective			
		functioning			
1.3	Risk	The committee for risk	17%	83	0%
	Governance	management should have		%	
	structure	executive and non-executive			
		members, with the majority			
		being non-executive			
		members			

Figure 10 and Table 13 reflects on the results from the application of King IV recommended practices relating to the risk governance structure. In the year 2017, All sampled universities (100 %) formed either a risk committee or audit committee. As well, on instances where the risk committee and the audit committee were separate, one member was part of both committees for effective performance. Additionally, nearby 83% of sampled universities' risk committee consisted of executive and non-executive members, with approximately 17 % of sampled universities not yet changed the formation of their risk governance committees in 2017 as King IV was issued in 2016. This also affected applications in 2015 and 2016 respectively as King III was in existence in 2015. Consequently, universities would have applied King III principles which were later updated into recommended practices in 2016 by King IV.

From above, it can be concluded that South African universities have established the structure to govern risk through an audit committee or a standalone committee such as a risk management committee. Thus far, some universities have not changed their formation as



recommended by King IV. Figures 11 and Figure 12 both present the extent of King IV application in 2015 and 2016, further illustrating the extent of application and disclosures.

Figure 11 Risk governance structure 2015 disclosure

As indicated in Figure 11, the recommended practices for effective risk management were applied in the year 2015 as discussed above. Except for No 1.3 as almost 80% of sampled universities did not apply, as King IV was not issued as yet, and universities applied King III principles. This non-application decreased from nearly 80% in 2015 to 67% in 2016 as King IV was effective.



Figure 12 Risk governance structure application 2016

Presented in Figure 12 above are the 2016 results for the actual risk management practices applied by South Africa universities as discussed above.

4.3.3 Risk management practices- Disclosures

Presented below are the results for Section two of Checklist 1 known as Risk management practices which assess the extent of risk management practices disclosures by South African universities. All universities marked as fully disclosed were added together and presented as a percentage of YES and the same applied with NO and Obscurely.



Figure 13: Risk management practices disclosures 2017

Figure 13 above presents the 2017 results, assessing the extent of disclosure by South African universities as recommended by King IV for effective risk management. For detailed disclosures on the actual risk management practices applied, Table 14 below provides the details and analysis.

NoCategoryKing IV recommended practicesYesNoObscurely2.1Risk Management PracticesThe council should assume the responsibility to govern risk or through a dedicated committee by setting the direction for how risk should be approached and addressed in the university, including the following: The potential positives and negatives effects of the risk in the achievement of objectives.83%0%17%2.2Risk Management PracticesThe council should treat risk as integral to the way it makes decisions and executes its duties83%17%0%				Disclosures		
1.1Risk Management PracticesThe council should assume the responsibility to govern risk or through a dedicated committee by setting the direction for how risk should be approached and addressed in the university, including the following: The potential positives and negatives effects of the risk in the achievement of objectives.83%0%17%2.2Risk Management PracticesThe council should treat risk as integral to the way it makes decisions and executes its duties83%17%0%	No	Category	King IV recommended	Yes	No	Obscurely
2.1Risk Management PracticesThe council should assume the responsibility to govern risk or through a dedicated committee by setting the direction for how risk should be approached and addressed in the university, including the following: The potential positives and negatives effects of the risk in the achievement of objectives.83%0%17%2.2Risk Management PracticesThe council should treat risk as decisions and executes its duties83%17%			practices			
A.2Risk Management PracticesThe council should treat risk as integral to the way it makes decisions and executes its duties83%17%0%	2.1	Risk Management Practices	The council should assume the	83%	0%	17%
A begin between the secure of the secure o			responsibility to govern risk or			
Letterby setting the direction for howIndexIndexIndexrisk should be approached andinderssed in the university,Including the following: TheIncluding the following: Thepotential positives and negativespotential positives and negativesIndexIndexeffects of the risk in the achievement of objectives.IndexIndex2.2Risk Management PracticesThe council should treat risk as integral to the way it makes decisions and executes its duties83%17%			through a dedicated committee			
2.2Risk Management PracticesThe council should treat risk as integral to the way it makes decisions and executes its duties83%17%0%			by setting the direction for how			
Addressed in the university, including the following: The potential positives and negatives effects of the risk in the achievement of objectives.Image: Comparison of the text of text of the text of tex of text of text of text of text of			risk should be approached and			
2.2Risk Management PracticesThe council should treat risk as decisions and executes its duties83%17%0%			addressed in the university,			
2.2Risk Management PracticesThe council should treat risk as integral to the way it makes decisions and executes its duties83%17%0%			including the following: The			
2.2Risk Management PracticesThe council should treat risk as integral to the way it makes decisions and executes its duties83%17%0%			potential positives and negatives			
2.2Risk Management PracticesImage: Simple Sim			effects of the risk in the			
Image: Constraint of the state of the s			achievement of objectives.			
2.2 Kisk Management Fractices The council should treat fisk as 83.76 17.76 0.76 integral to the way it makes decisions and executes its duties	2.2	Disk Managamant Practicas	The council should treat risk as	830/	170/	0%
decisions and executes its duties	2.2	Kisk Management I factices	integral to the way it makes	8370	1 / 70	070
			decisions and executes its duties			
			decisions and executes its duties			
2.3 Risk Management PracticesThe Council should approve67%17%17%	2.3	Risk Management Practices	The Council should approve	67%	17%	17%
policies that articulate and gives			policies that articulate and gives			
effects to its set direction on risk			effects to its set direction on risk			
2.4 Risk Management Practices The Council should evaluate and 50% 50% 0%	2.4	Risk Management Practices	The Council should evaluate and	50%	50%	0%
agree on the nature and extent of			agree on the nature and extent of			
risks that the organisation is			risks that the organisation is			
willing to take in pursuit of its			willing to take in pursuit of its			
strategic objectives, such as:			strategic objectives, such as:			
Should approve the universities'			Should approve the universities'			
risk appetite and risk tolerance			risk appetite and risk tolerance			
				0.001	0.01	4.50/
2.5 Risk Management Practices The Council should delegate to 83% 0% 17%	2.5	Risk Management Practices	The Council should delegate to	83%	0%	17%
management the responsibility			management the responsibility			
to implement and execute			to implement and execute			
effective risk management			effective risk management			

Table 14: Risk management practices disclosures 2017

2.6	Risk Management Practices	The Council should exercise	67%	0%	33%
		ongoing oversight of risk			
		management to ensure the			
		following:			
		1. An assessment of risks and			
		opportunities			
		2.An assessment of			
		opportunities presented by risks.			
		3. The design and			
		implementation of appropriate			
		risk responses			
		4. The establishment and			
		implementation of business			
		continuity arrangement			
		5.The integration and			
		embedding of risk management			
		in the business activities and			
		culture of the university.			
27	Rick Managamant Practicas	The following should be	100%	0%	0%
2.7	Risk Management Practices	The following should be	100%	0%	0%
2.7	Risk Management Practices	The following should be disclosed concerning risk:	100%	0%	0%
2.7	Risk Management Practices	The following should be disclosed concerning risk: 1. An overview of the arrangement for governing and	100%	0%	0%
2.7	Risk Management Practices	The following should be disclosed concerning risk: 1. An overview of the arrangement for governing and managing risks	100%	0%	0%
2.7	Risk Management Practices	The following should be disclosed concerning risk: 1. An overview of the arrangement for governing and managing risks 2 Key areas of focus during the	100%	0%	0%
2.7	Risk Management Practices	The following should be disclosed concerning risk: 1. An overview of the arrangement for governing and managing risks 2.Key areas of focus during the reporting period_including	100%	0%	0%
2.7	Risk Management Practices	The following should be disclosed concerning risk: 1. An overview of the arrangement for governing and managing risks 2.Key areas of focus during the reporting period, including objectives the key risk facing	100%	0%	0%
2.7	Risk Management Practices	The following should be disclosed concerning risk: 1. An overview of the arrangement for governing and managing risks 2.Key areas of focus during the reporting period, including objectives, the key risk facing the University, as well as	100%	0%	0%
2.7	Risk Management Practices	The following should be disclosed concerning risk: 1. An overview of the arrangement for governing and managing risks 2.Key areas of focus during the reporting period, including objectives, the key risk facing the University, as well as unexpected or unusual risk and	100%	0%	0%
2.7	Risk Management Practices	The following should be disclosed concerning risk: 1. An overview of the arrangement for governing and managing risks 2.Key areas of focus during the reporting period, including objectives, the key risk facing the University, as well as unexpected or unusual risk and risk taken outside the risk	100%	0%	0%
2.7	Risk Management Practices	The following should be disclosed concerning risk: 1. An overview of the arrangement for governing and managing risks 2.Key areas of focus during the reporting period, including objectives, the key risk facing the University, as well as unexpected or unusual risk and risk taken outside the risk tolerance levels	100%	0%	0%
2.7	Risk Management Practices	The following should be disclosed concerning risk: 1. An overview of the arrangement for governing and managing risks 2.Key areas of focus during the reporting period, including objectives, the key risk facing the University, as well as unexpected or unusual risk and risk taken outside the risk tolerance levels 3. Actions were taken to monitor	100%	0%	0%
2.7	Risk Management Practices	The following should be disclosed concerning risk: 1. An overview of the arrangement for governing and managing risks 2.Key areas of focus during the reporting period, including objectives, the key risk facing the University, as well as unexpected or unusual risk and risk taken outside the risk tolerance levels 3. Actions were taken to monitor the effectiveness of risk	100%	0%	0%
2.7	Risk Management Practices	The following should be disclosed concerning risk: 1. An overview of the arrangement for governing and managing risks 2.Key areas of focus during the reporting period, including objectives, the key risk facing the University, as well as unexpected or unusual risk and risk taken outside the risk tolerance levels 3. Actions were taken to monitor the effectiveness of risk management and how outcomes	100%	0%	0%
2.7	Risk Management Practices	The following should be disclosed concerning risk: 1. An overview of the arrangement for governing and managing risks 2.Key areas of focus during the reporting period, including objectives, the key risk facing the University, as well as unexpected or unusual risk and risk taken outside the risk tolerance levels 3. Actions were taken to monitor the effectiveness of risk management and how outcomes were addressed	100%	0%	0%

2.8	Risk Management Practices	The Council should consider the	100%	0%	0%
		need to receive periodic			
		assurance on the effectiveness of			
		risk management.			

Figure 13 and Table 14 reflects on the extent of disclosure by South African universities on risk management practices as recommended by King IV. For clarity and analysis each recommended practice is discussed under the headings below:

Practices No 2.1: Responsibility to govern risk

As shown in Table 14 above nearly 83% of sampled universities fully disclosed information relating to the responsibility to govern risk by the council or a dedicated committee. Still, around 17 % of sampled universities did not disclose information regarding the responsibility to govern risk.

Practice No 2.2: Risk integral to decision-making

The same can be said with practice No 2.2 as approximately 17 % of sampled universities did not clearly outline that the council treats risk as integral to the way it makes decisions and executes its duties.

Practice No 2.3: Annual policies revision and approval

As indicated in Table 14 above, around 67% of the sampled universities disclosed information relating to annual revision and approval of policies, despite, the 17% which did not disclose whatsoever. The remaining 17% of sampled universities obscurely disclosed as they mentioned polices. Yet, they did not outline if they were approved by the council. This could be due to poor quality of disclosures and the lack of details on approval, even though practiced within the university. According to the COSO (2004), organisations should set the tone at the top by establishing a code of conduct, policies and training programs on risk and ethics. Thus, having up to date policies promotes an ethical environment.

Practices 2.4: Defining and approval of risk appetite and tolerance level

About the definition and approval of risk appetite and tolerance by the council. Just 50% of the sampled universities disclosed fully, whereas the remaining 50% at all. Perversely, this could be due to the universities not yet adopted the recommended practices, as the preceding King codes did not have a principle or did not require an organisation to define risk appetite and tolerance levels.

Nevertheless, the importance of risk appetite cannot be ignored as the ERM framework and King IV all recommend the definition of these levels so that risk can be taken within acceptable levels and monitored (PWC, 2016; IoD, 2016; COSO, 2017; ISO; 2009).

Practice No 2.5 Delegation of responsibility for implementation of effective ERM

For clarity, this practice recommends the council to delegate to management the responsibility to implement effective ERM. The results have shown 83% of sampled universities disclosed information relating to the council, delegating to management the responsibility to implement an effective risk management program, whereas around 17 % of universities obscurely disclosed as the annual report shows the responsibilities. Yet, there was no delegation to implement effective risk management and also disclosed the head of departments, faculties and academics conducting risk assessment which demonstrates the implementation of risk management. Hence, classified as obscurely disclosed.

Practices No 2.6: Ongoing oversight to ensure the following:

- An assessment of risks and opportunities
- An assessment of opportunities presented by risks.
- The design and implementation of appropriate risk responses.
- The establishment and implementation of a business continuity arrangement.
- The integration and embedding of risk management into the business activities and culture of the university.

Nearly 33% of sampled universities obscurely disclosed information related to this practice as it consists of several recommended practices. Consequently, nearly 67% of sampled universities partially applied and disclosed some of the requirements, Notable, the Obscure disclosure was due to factors such:

- The lack of business continuity plan arrangements for volatile operational environments such as the #Feesmustfall.
- Integrating and embedding of risk management practices within the culture and activities of the university.
- Even though disclosures on risk assessment were complete, assessment of opportunities presented by risk was also a challenge as it was not disclosed.

However, disclosures on risk responses and mitigation plans were fully disclosed by all the sampled universities (100%).

Practice No 2.7: Disclosure on overview of the following:

- Arrangement to govern risk
- Key focus area
- Monitoring on the effectiveness of risk management practices

All sampled universities (100%) fully disclosed their arrangements to govern risk such as the formation of the risk committee and conducted risk assessment workshops. Additionally, the focus areas during risk assessment were also outlined. Finally, all the sampled universities were monitoring risk with the right reporting structures for communication.

Practice No 2.8: Periodic assurance on the effectiveness of risk management

All sampled universities (100%) received periodic assurance on the effectiveness of risk management processes.

4.3.3.1 Risk management practices comparison- Disclosures

Presented in Figure 14 and Figure 15 for the comparison years 2015 and 2016 respectively.



Figure 14: Risk management practice disclosure 2015

Figure 14 reflects above on the risk management practices disclosures as comparison results for 2015 discussed above.


Figure 15: Risk management practice disclosure 2016

Figure 15 above presents the risk management practices disclosure for 2016 as discussed below:

Though, King IV was not yet issued in 2015. Referable to the King III principles some practices were already being implemented by the sampled universities as King IV was an expansion and improvement of previous King codes. Hence, All sampled universities (100%) disclosed information related to practices No 2.7 and 2.8 which consist of monitoring and receiving independent assurance and consistent for the period under review. In 2018 100% of the sampled universities disclosed practices No 2.1, compared to 83 % of sampled universities in 2017 and 100% of sampled universities in 2016 as shown in Figure 15.

Concerning recommended practice, No. 2.2, the results have shown that 80 % of sampled universities disclosed in 2015 compared to 83% in both 2016 and 2017. As shown in Figure 15 practice No 2.3 relates to approval of policies and have shown 60 % of sampled universities disclosed while and increased to 83% in 2016 as King IV was introduced, governance received attention, Moreover, the #Feesmustfall started in 2015 and most universities in 2016 strengthened their policies and procedures revisions, Though, the disclosure declined to 67% in 2017 as the practice were not maintained.

Additionally, the years 2015 and 2016 displayed a higher non-disclosure of recommended practices No 2.4 at 80 % and 83% of sampled universities not making disclosures in the respective years. This is due to the requirements of developing and approving risk appetite and

tolerance level only coming into existence in 2016. Therefore, most universities had not adopted compared to 2017 where it was only 50% non-disclosure.

Moreover, recommended practices No 2.5 revealed that about 80% of sampled universities disclosed in 2015 compared to 100% in 2016 and 83% in 2017. While, the year 2017 revealed an Obscure disclosure regarding practice No 2.6 at 33 % of sampled universities that did not give full details, as well 60 % disclosure in 2015 and 83 % in 2016 correspondingly, showed a significant improvement ascribed to the adoption and application of King IV maturing.

Notably, South African universities disclosed the recommended practice recommended by King IV as about 80% of sampled universities disclose the majority of the recommended practices. This demonstrates compliance with the higher education reporting guidelines and the requirements of the Higher Education Act No 101 of 1997 and King IV (RSA,1997; IoD, 2016). However, there are still challenges that existed in the extent of risk management practice disclosures such as:

- Annual revision and approval of policies by the council as it disclosed by nearly 67% of sampled universities.
- Secondly, it was noted that the extent of disclosure relating to the establishment of risk appetite and risk tolerance level. Even though it has improved when compared to previous years, it still shows 50% of sampled universities did not disclose as the results depicted that, about 67% of sampled universities have not yet adopted the recommended practice.
- Lastly, around 33% of universities Obscurely disclosed practice No 2.6. These practices consisted of few requirements. Arguably, the challenges were the lack of detailed disclosure relating to the assessment of opportunities, business continuity arrangements and integrating risk management into daily activities and culture of the universities. However, further analysis of the application of these practices will be discussed in Section 4.3.4. These results are consistent with the study on annual report disclosure in the USA, Canada and Germany, which has discovered that qualitative risk disclosure is frequently compared to quantitatively and submit that organisations are struggling to quantify risk exposure (Dobler *et a*l., 2011).

These insights address the gap identified researchers in the South African context, who conducted corporate governance disclosures utilising previous King codes and outlined that, there is a lack of detailed disclosures on the actual risk management practices. Yet, the issuance

of King IV and the "Apply and Explain" concept, which requires organisations to disclose and explain, how they have applied the recommended practices to govern risk (IoD, 2016; Barac, Marx & Moloi, 2011; Moloi, 2013; Moloi, 2014)

4.3.4 Risk management practices- King IV application.

As discussed in Chapter 3 King IV introduced the "Apply and Explain" concept, which stated organisations should apply the recommended practices of good governance and explain how they were applied (IoD, 2016). This calls for organisations applying risk management practices and discloses in the annual report.

While Section 4.3.2-4.3.3 explored the extent of disclosure of the adopted recommended practices by South African universities. This Section, the researcher sought to further establish if the recommended practices were indeed applied and explained through disclosure in the annual reports as recommended by King IV. Consequently, the Risk disclosure checklist was also utilised to assess King IV application.

Shown below are the results for Section two of Checklist 1 known as a Risk management practice, which assesses the actual application of the risk management practices recommended by King IV. All universities that applied a practice were added together and shown as a percentage of YES and the same applied with NO and Partial respectively.



Figure 16: Risk management practices- King IV Application 2017

Presented in Figure 16 are the actual risk management practices as recommended by King IV and as applied and explained by South African universities. Table 15 beneath gives a detailed analysis.

Table 15 Risk management practices	- King IV Application 2	2017
------------------------------------	-------------------------	------

			1	Applica	ation
No	Category	King IV recommended practices	Yes	No	Partial
2.1	Risk Management Practices	The Council should assume the	83%	17%	0%
		responsibility to govern risk or			
		through a dedicated committee by			
		setting the direction for how risk			
		should be approached and addressed			
		in the university, including the			
		following: The potential positives			
		and negatives effects of the risk in			
		the achievement of objectives.			
2.2	Risk Management Practices	The Council should treat risk as	83%	17%	0%
		integral to the way it makes			
		decisions and executes its duties			

2.3	Risk Management Practices	The Council should approve	83%	17%	0%
		policies that articulate and gives			
		effects to its set direction on risk			
2.4	Risk Management Practices	The Council should evaluate and	50%	50%	0%
		agree on the nature and extent of			
		risks that the organisation is willing			
		to take in pursuit of its strategic			
		objectives, such as:			
		Should approve the universities'			
		risk appetite and risk tolerance			
2.5	Risk Management Practices	The Council should delegate to	100	0%	0%
		management the responsibility to	%		
		implement and execute effective			
		risk management			
2.6	Risk Management Practices	The Council should exercise	50%	0%	50%
		ongoing oversight of risk			
		management to ensure the			
		following:			
		1.An assessment of risks and			
		opportunities			
		2.An assessment of opportunities			
		presented by risks.			
		3. The design and implementation			
		of appropriate risk responses			
		4. The establishment and			
		implementation of business			
		continuity arrangement			
		5. The integration and embedding of			
		risk management in the business			
		activities and culture of the			
		university.			
2.7	Risk Management Practices	The following should be disclosed	100	0%	0%
		concerning risk:	%		
		1. An overview of the arrangement			
		for governing and managing risks			
		2.Key areas of focus during the			

		reporting period, including			
		objectives, the key risk facing the			
		university, as well as unexpected or			
		unusual risk and risk taken outside			
		the risk tolerance levels			
		3. Actions were taken to monitor the			
		effectiveness of risk management			
		and how outcomes were addressed			
2.8	Risk Management Practices	The Council should consider the	100	0%	0%
		need to receive periodic assurance	%		
		on the effectiveness of risk			
		management.			

Data offered in Figure 16 is also explained in Table 15 and explains the results for the assessment of risk management practices as applied by South African universities in 2017.

Practices No 2.1: Responsibility to govern risk

The council should take up the responsibility to govern risk or through a committee dedicated to risk management and set the direction for risk management with defined responsibilities. In this regard, about 83% of the sampled universities applied and disclosed in 2017, compared to 100% in 2015 and 100% in 2016 respectively. However, this was due to one university which did not disclose sufficient information in 2017. The university had a 35-page annual report with a few pages dedicated to risk management. The rapidly changing operational environment and strategic objectives resulted in emerging risks such as demand for free higher education, which may perhaps entirely shift their business model and strategic goals. Consequently, there is a need for these universities to adopt and apply risk management practices to manage these potential disruptions and develop response strategies to assure stakeholders of their sustainability (Moloi, 2016).

Practice No 2.2: Risk integral in decision-making

Regarding practice No 2.2, about 17 % of sampled universities did not clearly outline that, the council treats risk as integral to the way it makes decisions and executes its duties. However, around 83 % of sampled universities applied and explained in 2017. These results were

reproducible with the previous year's figures, demonstrating that the majority of the university's council treated risk as an important aspect of decision-making.

The above resulted in a strategic risk assessment to ensure potential risks are managed without affecting the achievement of strategic goals. According to Moloi (2015), South African universities have been pressured to change their long-term plans due to the rapid challenges and increased pressure to ensure sustainability ascribed to calls for free higher education and decolonisation of higher education. Subsequently, these demands becoming reality could threaten their sustainability, societal position and business model. Thus, South African universities should develop and implement response strategies to proactively manage these challenges. Moreover, the failure to effectively manage risks can lead to universities not meeting their objectives and jeopardise their survival (Rustambekov, 2010).

Practice No 2.3: Annual policies revision and approval

In terms of policy approvals by the council as outlined in recommending practice No 2.3, the results have shown that 83% of sampled universities applied and explained in 2018. These figures are consistent with 2016 as shown in an application by 83% of sampled universities and improving from 60% in 2015. This is due to the King IV not yet issues in 2015, Moreover, the # Feesmustfall disruptions resulting in universities revising and updating their policies to enforce student to comply with institutional policies as the protest resulted in student arrests and court cases in 2016 and 2017 (Maphetha, 2016)Also contributing to the disclosure in 2016 and 2017 can be accredited to the maturity of risk governance adoption as per King IV and reporting requirement which creates an ethical environment.

Practices 2.4: Defining and approval of risk appetite and tolerance level

The results show that 50% of the sampled universities in 2017 did not apply King IV's risk management recommended practices No 2.4. The requirement advises the council to define and approved risk appetite and risk tolerance levels that the universities are willing to take in pursuit of their strategic objectives. This is an extreme improvement as 83% of sampled universities did not apply in 2016 and 80% in 2015 respectively. Arguably, an annual report disclosure study in the USA, Canada and Germany has revealed that qualitative risk disclosure is frequently compared to quantitative suggest that organisations are struggling to quantify risk exposure (Dobler *et al.*, 2011).

Practice No 2.5 Delegation of responsibility for implementation of effective ERM

This practice recommends the council to delegate to management the responsibility to implement effective ERM. Consequently, it was applied by all sampled universities (100%) in 2017 and 2016 as the council delegated to management the responsibility to implement effective ERM compared to 83 % of sampled universities in 2015.

Even though 17% of sampled universities obscurely disclosed under Risk management practices disclosure. These principles were applied as management conducted risk assessment workshops and resources were made available to affect risk management.

Practices No 2.6: Ongoing oversight to ensure the following:

- 1) An assessment of risks and opportunities
- 2) An assessment of opportunities presented by risks.
- 3) The design and implementation of appropriate risk responses
- 4) The establishment and implementation of business continuity arrangement
- 5) The integration and embedding of risk management in the business activities and culture of the university.

Nevertheless, around 50% of the sampled universities applied and explained all elements recommended by practice No 2.6 as of 2017, improving from 100 % partial application in 2015 and 83% in 2016. Arguably, this is due to some universities not yet have developed business continuity plans in 2015 and 2016. However, disruptions such as #Feesmustfall gave rise to disclosures such as the risk of disruption and vandalism which were of concern by the universities. Thus, some universities were considering developing business continuity and contingency arrangements. Hence, the increase to 50% of sampled universities in 2017. Moreover, the partial application was due to some universities disclosing information related to a lack of risk integration into daily operational activities and embedding in the culture of the universities (CPUT, 2017; UCT, 2017; TUT, 2017). Even so, according to Kageyama (2014) universities often associate with a small city as they consist of different campuses, faculties with different heads and stakeholders. industry and compliance requirements. Consequently, integrating and creating a risk culture can be challenging, especially for previously divided organisations due to the past.

Practice No 2.7: Disclosure on overview of the following:

• Arrangement to govern risk

- Key focus area
- Monitoring on the effectiveness of risk management practices

The sampled universities have shown 100% full disclosure and application in 2017 and 2015, except for practices No 2.17 which was applied and explained by 83% of sampled universities in 2016. This was due to one university which did not apply and explain information related to the council ensuring monitoring on the effectiveness of risk management practices.

Practice No 2.8: Periodic assurance on the effectiveness of risk management

All sampled universities (100%) received periodic assurance on the effectiveness of risk management practices.

Noteworthy, disclosure does not always translate to the application as some universities disclosed information regarding the recommended practice such as disclosure on the adoption of risk appetite, which was still being considered. Yet, that did not mean they were adopted and applied.

Moreover, these were the challenges in adoption, application and disclosures:

- Annual revision and approval of policies by the council disclosures quality. Even though 83% of sampled universities applied in 2017, about 67 % of sampled universities fully disclosed.
- In the year 2017, 50% of sampled universities developed their risk appetite and tolerance levels, compared with at least 33 % of the sample which obscurely disclosed. This is due to some universities not yet developed and approved their risk appetite levels.
- Lastly, the development and implementation of business continuity plans and embedding and integrating risk management into the daily activities and culture of the universities.

Figure 17 below demonstrates the risk management practices applied by South African universities in 2015 and 2016 as compared and discussed above.



Figure 17 Risk management practices- King IV application 2015 and 2016

Presented in Figure 17 are the results of the risk management practices applied and explained by South African universities as recommended by King IV for the years 2015 and 2016 as comparison years.

Therefore, risk management practice application improved in certain areas in 2017 compared to 2015 and 2016. New practices were introduced with King IV in 2016 resulting in improved disclosure ascribed to the "Apply and Explain" concept and HEIs reporting guidelines that were developed as per King III. However, the extent of application varies based on the quality of disclosures. Thus, certain areas were not 2015 as King III did not have the "Apply and Explain" concepts, but rather the "Apply or Explain" which was rules-based. The main aspects relating to non-application was due to some universities not yet adopted recommended practices as per King IV, such as annual revision and approval of policies, integration and embedding of risk management practices in the day to day activities and culture of the universities and lastly monitoring on the effectiveness of risk management practices for improvement.

4.3.3.4 Risk governance maturity

To comprehend how risks are governed by South African universities and assess risk governance maturity thereof. A second Checklist was developed, which comprised of risk governance maturity levels as per literature on risk management maturity framework. Within these levels of risk governance, minimum requirements were developed using risk management maturity frameworks, governance frameworks and King IV for good governance. The minimum risk governance requirements are constructed with risk governance structure, processes and responsibilities for accountability. To understand how risks are governed by South African universities... The researcher assessed if the minimum risk governance requirements were incorporated by the sampled universities. While concurrently assessing risk governance maturing by South African Universities.

Therefore, all universities that incorporated the minimum risk governance requirements as a proxy for risk governance were added and marked as YES, all those that did not incorporate a recommended practice are marked as NO and presented as a percentage. The minimum risk governance requirements per category were identified and classified into different levels of risk maturity. For simplification purposes and detailed analysis, the risk governance requirements are discussed separately per maturity level.

			Minimum requirements Incorporated	
NO	Levels of	Risk Governance minimum requirement	Yes % as per	No % as per
	Maturity	per level	Total reports	Total
				Reports
1.1	Level 1-	There is no structure for risk management	0%	100%
	Nascent			
1.2	Level 1-	There is no commitment by management to	0%	100%
	Nascent	ERM		
1.3	Level 1-	Risks are address as they come without	0%	100%
	Nascent	anticipation of potential risks		

Table 16 Risk governance Maturity Level 1 2017

Table 16 shows the proportion of universities that incorporated the minimum risk governance requirement as a proxy for risk governance as per Level 1 maturity.

As indicated in Table 17, all sampled universities had a structure for risk governance such as an audit committee or a standalone committee such as risk management. Besides, 100% of the sampled universities' council is committed to ERM and risk assessments were conducted to ensure risk that threatened strategic objectives are addressed before they occur. These figures were consistent with 2016, except in 2015 where one university in which management did not commit effective ERM. This could be caused by insufficient information disclosures. The comparative figures for 2015 and 2016 can be found in Figure 18 below



Figure 18 Risk governance maturity Level 1 2015 and 2016 comparison

Deduced from above, South African universities are making progress regarding risk governance as all sampled universities (100%) are mature beyond level 1 known as Nascent as risk management is formalised and risks are addressed by identifying potential merging risk and there are proper risk governance structures in place.

			Minimum requirements Incorporated	
Ν	Levels of	Risk Governance minimum	Yes % as per	No % as per
0	Maturity	requirement per level	Total reports	Total Reports
2.1	Level 2-	Basic ERM Processes are in place	100%	0%
	Emerging			
2.2	Level 2-	The Council has allocated	100%	0%
	Emerging	oversight role for risk governance		
		to Committee or risk practitioner		
2.3	Level 2-	Resources are made available for	100%	0%
	Emerging	risk management		
2.4	Level 2-	Risk are identified and assessed	100%	0%
	Emerging			
2.5	Level 2-	There is a business continuity plan	50%	50%
	Emerging	in place		

 Table 17 Risk governance maturity Level 2 2017

Table 17 above present maturity level 2 results. Also, all sampled universities (100%) in 2015, 2016 and 2017 incorporated basic risk management procedures. Moreover, all sampled universities (100%) ensured that the council has allocated an oversight role for risk governance for all the years under review. Hence, from 2015-2017 the results for practice No 2.3 were 100% of all sampled universities for all the years as resources were made available for implementation of effective risk management. These resources included important elements such as establishing a risk committee, conducting assurance activities and the adoption of the risk management framework.

To the above, it can be deduced that 100% of sampled universities conducted a strategic risk assessment, while 100% of sampled universities did not have business continuity plans or contingency arrangements in 2015 and 2016. Hence, when the disruption took place in 2015, there were no contingency measures to recover the critical functions of the universities. Most universities in 2015 and 2016, disclosed and lack of and considering developing business continuity plans. Consequently, in 2017 there was a 50% split between universities, that developed business continuity and those that have not developed it (WITS, 2017; UCT, 2017; CPUT, 2017; TUT, 2017; NMMU, 2017).



Figure 19 below provides the comparison results for 2015 and 2016 as discussed above

Figure 19 Risk governance maturity level 2 2015 and 2016

From the above discussion, South African universities' governance practices have mature beyond level 2 of risk governance maturity known as Emerging as they applied the minimum risk governance requirements and improving as started with the development of business continuity plans.

			Minimum requirements	
			Incorporated	
NO	Levels of	Risk Governance minimum	Yes % as per	No % as per
	Maturity	requirement per level	Total reports	Total Reports
3.1	Level 3-	There is committee delegated	100%	0%
	Integrated	with the responsibility to govern		
		risk		
3.2	Level 3-	ERM program is endorsed by the	0%	100%
	Integrated	Council		
3.3	Level 3-	Roles and responsibilities are	100%	0%
	Integrated	well-defined for accountability		
3.4	Level 3-	Risk Management is integral part	83%	17%
	Integrated	of day to day activities		

Table 18 Risk governance Maturity Level 3 2017

3.5	Level 3- Integrated	Training on risk management is conducted	33%	67%
3.6	Level 3-	Council approved policies that	83%	17%
	Integrated	articulates and gives effects to its		
		set direction on risk		
3.7	Level 3-	Risk appetite and tolerance level	33%	67%
	Integrated	are defined and approved by the		
		Council		
3.8	Level 3-	An assessment of risks and	67%	33%
	Integrated	opportunities are conducted		
3.9	Level 3-	An assessment of opportunities	17%	83%
	Integrated	presented by risks is conducted		

Presented in Table 18 above are the results for risk governance level 3 known as Integrated. This level of maturity is the middle ground and has the most minimum risk governance requirement as driven by the mandatory requirements to manage risk. Most importantly, it emphasises on the integration of risk management into daily activities and embedding risk monument into the culture of the organisation. Therefore, requirement No 3.1, was incorporated by 100% of sampled universities over the years under review. However, universities had challenges with getting the council's endorsement for the ERM framework as 100% of sampled universities did not incorporate requirement No 3.2, as there was no disclosure in the annual report relating to ERM program endorsement. According to the Casualty Actuarial Society (2003), the implementation of these risk management processes, are affected by top management by setting the tone at the top and all employees by integrating ERM in daily activities. Thus, ERM should be endorsed by the council. Furthermore, the primary contributors to the required risk culture of an organisation are senior management by setting the tone at the top, prioritising and reinforcing the organisational culture (Barton & MacArthur, 2015).

Both in 2015 and 2017 100% of sampled universities clearly defined their risk management responsibilities for accountability. Except in 2016 where it was around 83% due to a university that did not disclose roles and responsibilities as per requirement No 3.3. Moreover, one of the most important prerequisites of this maturity level is making risk management an integral part of the day to day activities (PWC, 2016).

It can be argued that South African universities incorporated the requirements as 83% of sampled universities incorporated requirement No 3.4 from 2015- 2017. To create risk management awareness and be culture that integrates risk management in daily activities and operations, South African universities should conduct training on risk management as per requirement No 3.5 (IoD, 2016). In the year 2015, nearly 80% of sampled universities did not conduct risk management training. Nevertheless, that number improved as it reduced to 50% of the sample in 2016 and became 67% of sampled universities in 2017 respectively.

The sampled universities were consistent when it came to requirement No 3.6 which relates to the approval of policies that articulates and promotes risk management as 83% of sampled universities incorporated the requirement in 2016 and 2017 respectively. Also, for the year 2015, it was 60% of the sample. Still, it is important to note the challenges with clear disclosure of the policies. The results further indicate that 80% of sampled universities did not incorporate risk appetite and risk tolerance level as recommended by requirement 3.7 in 2015 and 83% in 2016. Notably, there has been some improvement as 67% of sampled universities had not incorporated the requirement as of 2017. Both requirements No 3.8 and 3.9 relate to risk assessment and assessing opportunities presented by risks. Even though risk assessment was conducted in 2015, approximately 80% of sampled universities did not assess opportunities presented by risk. Notwithstanding, in 2017 approximately 33% of universities did not incorporate requirement No 3.8 and 83% for requirement No 3.8 respectively. Nevertheless, in 2017, merely 33% of universities did not incorporate requirement No 3.8 and 83% of the sample did not incorporate requirement No 3.8. This affirms that, even if a risk assessment is conducted and disclosed, the majority of universities do not incorporate and disclose assessment of opportunities presented by risks (PWC, 2016; IoD, 2016).

Additionally, McDaniel (2007) stipulated that the HEIs operate in a complex setting and consist of diverse cultural dimensions with different interests and stakeholder expectations. Consequently, HEIs are now taking initiatives to improve their capabilities and resources to manage and monitor risks (Kameel, 2007). Not all controls are to be implemented as developing and implantation of controls cost money as they require resources, thus, one of the minimum risk governance requirements is to conduct cost vs benefit analysis for risk mitigation strategies as stated in requirement No 2.11. However, for the period under review, 100% of the sampled universities did not disclose any information, therefore, the researcher could not assess, if this requirement is incorporated or not.

Requirement No3.12 emphasises on implementation of business continuity rather than only development, as discussed under level 2 merging maturity, that 50% of sampled universities developed a business continuity plan in 2017. Yet, out of the 50% sample, only 33% disclosed implementation of the plans, an improvement as 100% of the sampled universities both in 2015 and 2016 did not incorporate the requirement. This increase can be attributed to the disruptions due to events such as #Feesmustfall, #Rhodesmustfall strikes, demand for free higher education and demand for the decolonisation of education disruptions causing vandalism and most universities and academic disruptions (Moloi, 2016). Most universities disclosed that they are considering business continuity programs to recover critical operations and sustainability.

One of the utmost important requirements for risk governance is the integration of risk management into everyday activities and culture of the university as stated in requirement No 3.13. This is confirmed by McKenzie (2018) as concluded that, the board has the ultimate responsibility to integrate risk in the daily activities of the organisation. In 2015, about 60% of sampled universities incorporated the requirement, which presented 83% and 100% in 2016 and 2017 respectively. According to Cloete et al (2002), the distinguishing factor between HEIs and for-profit organisation is that HEIs present a challenge, in implementing effective leadership due to anarchic structure which comprises of departments, chairs, deans, faculties which are like a small sovereign state with different interest, stakeholder requirements and expectations. Thus, creating a risk culture based on scattered campuses, faculties and heads with different stakeholder interests can be a daunting task. Nevertheless, the main contributors to the required risk culture of an organisation are senior management by setting the tone at the top, prioritising and reinforcing the organisational culture (Barton & MacArthur, 2015). Therefore, when management is managing risk in a silo per campus it becomes challenging to integrate.

For the period under review 100% of universities incorporated requirement No 3.14, relating to monitoring and assurance on the effectiveness of risk management practices. South African universities monitored the effectiveness of their risk management practices and received independent assurance from both internal and external auditors. Additionally, monitoring, assurance and risk reporting on risk management revealed that 100% of sampled universities were incorporated in 2017 and 2015, respectively. Yet, in 2016 33% of sampled universities did not incorporate risk management reports or disclosed as per the requirement No 3.15.

Therefore, as discussed above, it can be said that South African universities met most requirements of level 4 risk governance maturity with few areas for improvement.





Figure 20 Risk governance Maturity Level 3 2015

Figure 20 presents the 2015 risk governance maturing results as discussed above for comparison.

Figure 21 represents the comparison figure for the years 2016 as discussed above.



Figure 21 Risk governance Maturity Level 3 2016

Table 19 Risk governance Maturity Level 4 2017

			Minimum r	equirements
			Incorp	porated
NO	Levels of Maturity	Risk Governance minimum	Yes % as per	No % as per
		requirement per level	Total reports	Total Reports
4.1	Level 4-Predictive	Risk management is embedded	50%	50%
		in the University as a whole.		
4.2	Level 4-Predictive	A single view of risk across the	100%	0%
		organisation and risk		
		management processes are		
		institutionalised		
4.3	Level 4-Predictive	All Business units drive	83%	17%
		implementation through risk		
		owners/Risk Champions		
4.4	Level 4-Predictive	Business continuity is	0%	100%
		established and implemented,		
		testing and exercises are		
		conducted using recovery		
		strategies.		
4.5	Level 4-Predictive	Risks are assessed and	17%	83%
		quantified periodically		
4.6	Level 4-Predictive	Unexpected or unusual risk and	50%	50%
		risk taken outside the risk		
		tolerance levels are identified		
		and monitored		

Table 19 above reflects on the results for risk governance maturity level 4 known as Predictive as an organisation shift from, not only integrating risk management to adopting a holistic approach that ensures a single perspective of risk management across the organisation. For the period under review, 50% of sampled universities incorporated requirement No 4.1 in 2017 relating to embedding risk management in the organisation as a whole, with 67% of sampled universities in 2016 and merely 20% of sampled universities in 2017. Some universities disclosed that there are still challenges with embedding risk management in the organisation as a whole and its processes. This could be due to HEIs presenting a challenge in implementing effective leadership due to anarchic structure that comprises departments, chairpersons, deans,

faculties which are like a small sovereign state with different interests, stakeholder requirements and expectations (Cloete *et al*, 2002).

Nevertheless, requirement No 4.2 relating to a single view for risk management and institutionalising risk management processes and it was incorporated by 100% of sampled universities in 2017, 83% in 2016 improving from 60% in 2015. This can be attributed to the adoption of the risk management framework, processes and created the right structure such as risk management committees for the implementation of effective risk management. This is supported by King IV (2016), the integrated COSO framework (2017) as both stresses, the importance of a holistic approach to risk management by ensuring risks are integrated and treat risk not only in a silo but rather in a wide-range approach by having a single view of risk across the organisation. According to NACUBO (2007) over the years there has been an increasing understanding of ERM as the process of holistic risk identification on a wide range of organisations, Furthermore, there is an increased focus on risk management as a whole and the adoption and application of an integrated risk management approach specifically (Robinson, 2007).

Concerning, requirement No 2.4 the sampled universities sustained 83% incorporation as they drove risk management implementation through risk owners. All risks were allocated to risk owners with faculties and divisions keeping their operational risk register and contributes to the universities' strategic risk registers. These risk owners were developing risk responses and implementing them as per requirement No 4.3.

One of the challenges faced by South African universities was the development of business continuity plans, implementation and testing for areas of improvement as per requirement No, 4.4 (IoD, 2016). The sampled universities did not develop and implement their contingency measures as discussed. In addition, one of the requirements for Predictive maturity is to assess and quantify risks as per requirement No 4.5. Nonetheless, 100% of the sampled universities did not incorporate the requirement in 2015, followed by 83% in 2016 and 2017 respectively. Universities have only assessed their risks and disclosed them qualitatively, as there was no disclosure regarding quantification, except 17% of the sampled in 2016 relating to financial rather than enterprise risks such as liquidity, credit risk, and price risk. The assessment and quantification of risk are supported by risk management frameworks such as the COSO framework (2016) and ISO 13000 (2009) as outlined that, organisations should

assess, quantify and priorities risk. In the South African context, King IV (2016) further states that the recommended practices should be applied and explained in the annual report.

According to a study by Moodley (2010) before the financial crisis, there was little attention being given to financial risks such as liquidity, price risk and credit risk. However, in recent years there has been increased attention to risk management and operation activities disclosures requirements as regulators are concerned about sustainability in the education sector. Accordingly, such important information should be disclosed in the annual report. COSO (2004) argues that management should possess a skill set of both quantitative and qualitative assessment techniques to assess its risk profile. Moreover, an annual report disclosure study in the USA, Canada and Germany has revealed that qualitative risk disclosure tends to be frequently compared to quantify, suggesting that organisations are scrambling to quantify risk exposure (Dobler *et al.*, 2011).

Lastly, Predictive level 4 minimum requirements, requires the universities to develop risk appetites and tolerance levels in which risk would be monitored strategic decision within these acceptable levels. However, most universities that have not yet developed risk appetite consequential about 80% of sampled universities have not incorporated requirement No 4.5 in 2015, 100% 2016 and 50% of the sampled in 2017, which was an enhancement as it was advocated by King IV. Thus, some universities started incorporating the requirement. As discussed supra, the sampled universities incorporated some requirements of level 4 with some universities having challenges with embedding risk in the university as a whole.

South African universities are struggling with developing business continuity plans, implementing, testing the contingency measures for areas of improvement and the quantification of risk is not incorporated and disclosed. This can make it easy to develop risk tolerance level once quantified value at stake is established and universities can conduct risk vs benefit analysis when developing risk responses and monitoring on risk appetites and risk acceptable tolerance level.



As discussed above the comparison figure are presented in Figure 22 below for 2015 and 2016

Figure 22 Risk governance Maturity Level 4 2015 and 2016

Figure 22 presents the comparison results as discussed above for 2015 and 2016.

			Minimum requirements Incorporated	
NO	Levels of Maturity	Risk Governance minimum requirement per level	Yes % as per Total reports	No % as per Total Reports
5.1	Level 5- Advanced	Risks are embedded strategic planning, capital allocation and in daily decision- making	100%	0%
5.2	Level 5- Advanced	Key risk indicators are established	0%	100%
5.3	Level 5- Advanced	Risks are linked to the strategic objectives	67%	33%
5.4	Level 5- Advanced	Risk root causes analysis is conducted		100%
5.5	Level 5- Advanced	Risk management practices are monitored, and areas of improvement are	67%	0%

		identified, and improvement are		
		implemented		
5.6	Level 5-	Business continuity is developed, tested	0%	100%
	Advanced	and lessons learned are recorded and		
		improved for effectiveness.		

Table 20 Risk governance maturity Level 5 2017

Shown in Table 20 above are the results for risk governance maturity level 5 known as Advanced, emphasising on embedding risk management in the strategic decision and linking with strategic objectives for sustainability and protect value leakage (IoD, 2016).

As indicated in Table 20, 100% of sampled universities embedded risk management in strategic planning and decision making in 2017, as they integrated risk management in decision-making. Likewise, strategic risk assessment was conducted to mitigate risks that threaten the achievement of strategic objectives and visions of the universities. This was an enormous improvement as it was 50% of sampled universities in 2016 and 80% in 2015. Moloi (2016) assessed, if management has ensured that risk is integrated into the day to day activities by South African universities, the study concluded that a 68% sample of universities embedded risk management compared in 2016 compared to 50% in 2016 as discussed above (Moloi, 2016). This is imputable to the difference in sample size and confirms the importance of risk management in the education sector, as these requirements are at advanced maturity level. This is the desired outcome as recommended by King IV and the ERM framework. South African organisations have shifted from treating risk in silo to enterprise wide view.

However, the challenge with assessing level 5 was requirement No 5.2 relating to establishing key risk indicators. This could not be assessed as there were no disclosures in the annual report resulting in 100% non-incorporation by sampled universities, for all the years under review. Besides, this could be conducted internally and not disclosed by the universities. The same can be said concerning root cause analysis as per requirement No 5.4, as no disclosures were made resulting in 100% of sampled universities not incorporating the requirement. It is important to note these requirements are quantitative, South African universities have challenges with quantification and not mature or have the resources to adopt as risk appetites and tolerance levels were also not defined.

Thus, PWC (2016) concluded that risk appetite statements should consist of both qualitative and quantitative elements; such as appropriate metrics that describe risk appetite levels,

tolerance levels and risk indicators. However, South African universities did not make disclosures as discussed above. These results supported a study by (Dobler *et al.*, 2011) as asserted that qualitative risk disclosure is regular compared to quantitative, suggesting that organisations are struggling to quantify risk exposure (Dobler *et al.*, 2011). In addition, the results reflected that 60 % of sampled universities did not incorporate requirement No 5.3 in 2015, decreasing to 33% in 2016 and 2017, similarly. This requirement emphasises linking risk to strategic objectives. Additionally, even though risk assessments were conducted, some universities did not disclose their actual risk register or disclosed their risk assessment process. This decline is also revealed by the lack of assessment of opportunities presented by risk. Subsequently, to link risks with strategic objectives, the universities should assess opportunities and define their risk appetite to monitor that risks are taken with the acceptable level in pursuit of the defined objectives.

In 2016 and 2017, almost 67% of sampled universities monitored their risk management practices, identified areas of improvement and implemented improvements respectively, compared to 80% of the sample in 2015. As per Level 4 maturity discussed, one of the challenges faced by South African universities in the development, implementation and testing of business continuity plans, instigating 100% of sample universities not incorporating requirement No 56 for all the years under review, as universities have not developed their contingency plans and therefore, there were no disclosures related to testing for disruptions preparedness and outlining areas of improvement as per the lessons learned during the exercises or simulations.

As discussed above, South African universities incorporated some of the minimum risk governance requirements for Levels 4 and Level 5 with the highlighted challenges. Thus, it can be concluded that the risk governance of South African universities is mature beyond Nascent-level 1 and Emerging-level 2. The majority of the minimum risk governance requirements in Integrated -level 3 were incorporated, demonstrating that, risk governance is integrated and improving to other levels as the sampled universities have started incorporating the minimum risk governance requirements such as Predictive and Advanced levels. These observations confirm the assertions of Robinson (2007) that, there is an increased focus on risk management as a whole, and the adoption and application of an integrated risk management approach specifically. Organisations are shifting away from the traditional risk management approach which treats risk in a silo to an integrated approach (Dubihlela & Nqala, 2017).

It can be deduced that there is a lack of incorporation regarding development, implementation and testing of business continuity plans as 50% of sampled universities did not have these plans in place. According to ContinuitySA (2018), the strategic and future-oriented organisation develops contingency plans to recover its operations under volatile conditions. This is supported by King IV (2016) as emphasised on the development and implementation of business continuity plans. Hence, Moloi (2016) concluded that these universities were not prepared for events such as #Feesmustfall which utterly shifted their strategic objective and some universities were unable to resume operation due to the disruptions and complete the academic year.





Figure 23 Risk governance maturity Level 5 2015 and 2016 comparison

Moreover, there were challenges with risk appetite adoption and incorporation, as it was noted that only 67% of sampled universities incorporated the requirement to govern and monitor risk within acceptable levels. Consequently, there is a lack of tracking on the unexpected and emerging risk taken outside the tolerance levels, as 50% of sampled universities did not incorporate tracking of unexpected risk or unusual risk taken outside tolerance level. This is due to tracking measures such as risk appetite, risk tolerance and risk indicator not

incorporated as yet. Paape and Speklé (2012) specified that risk appetite and risk tolerance are considered a key concept for risk management. Also, COSO (2004) asserted a preference for quantification and approval of risk appetite and tolerance levels. Nonetheless, South African universities have not fully incorporated the requirement.

Lastly, according to Andersen and Terp (2006) risk training and risk awareness workshops can assist an organisation to integrate risk in the culture of the organisation. However, training on risk management was not conducted by 80% of universities as per the annual reports. Confirming the conclusion by Moloi (2018) as asserted in the public sector that, organisations do not conduct risk training due to lack of relevant risk management qualification and skills by the governing body and the lack of risk management commitment to outsourcing the service.

4.3.5 CONCLUSION

This chapter intended to present data analysis and discuss the results on risk management practice disclosures and risk governance maturity levels by South African universities. The data collected using the Checklist was presented, analysed and discussed.

Concerning risk governance structure disclosure and King IV application, the results revealed that South African universities have disclosed information regarding their risk governance structure, as they have established risk governance structures such as audit or a standalone committee by means of a risk management committee. Nonetheless, some universities have not reformed their governance as recommended by King IV, which recommended that the audit or risk committee should be made up of both executive and non-executive members. With the majority being non-executive.

South African universities have applied and disclosed King I's risk management practices as applied by over 80% of sampled universities in 2017 and complied with the Higher Education Reporting Guidelines and the requirements of the Higher Education Act No101 of 1997 (Act no. 101 of 1997; IoD, 2016).

According to Moloi (2015), it does not appear as if, South Africa HEIs have embraced the idea of separate risk departments within their structures. It was noticed that they placed high reliance on the audit committee for risk management issues. According to Whyntie (2013), different board committees may make more layers of bureaucracy. A study was conducted between 2003 and 2011 to demonstrate that, having a separate risk committee is associated with high audit

fees (Hines, et al., 2015). Hence, some organisation prefers an audit committee that handles both audit and risk management issues. Nevertheless, King IV recognises both committees and does not outline separate risk committees.

About risk management practices disclosure and King IV application. The results revealed that there are still challenges t existed such as disclosures on the annual revision and approval of policies by the council as it has revealed a 67% disclosure by the sampled universities. Even though this recommended practice emanated from King IV in 2016. According to Akyar (2014), for an ethical environment to exist the board should frequently revise and approved policies and procedures to reflect on the actual practices and principles at the university. Moreover, it was noted that disclosure on risk appetite and risk tolerance level, though it has improved when compared to previous years. Thus far. It still showed that 50% of sampled universities did not disclose ascribed to 50% sampled universities not yet adopted the recommended practice. This is confirmed by Moloi (2015) as asserted that, the determination, monitoring of risk appetite and risk tolerance levels are of concern in South African universities as 95% of sampled universities were silent on these in their annual reports. These universities have not yet defined their risk appetite and tolerance level. Consequently, they are not compliant with King IV recommended practices and contradict the conclusions by Paape and Speklé (2012), as outlined that, risk appetite and risk tolerance is considered a key concept for risk management in ensuring unexpected risk taken outside tolerance level are monitored and reported.

The COSO (2004) also emphasised a preference of quantification and approval or risk appetite and tolerance levels to ensure that; the amount of risk the university is willing to take in pursuit of its strategic goal is outlined (IoD,2016). Additionally, this lack of risk appetite and risk tolerance is asserted by Dobler et al (2011) as concluded that, there is an increased qualitative risk disclosure compared to quantitative disclosure, suggesting that organisations are struggling to quantify their risk exposure.

Lastly, approximately 33% of the sampled universities obscurely disclosed practice No 2.6 as it consisted of few requirements. Notable, the lack of disclosure relating to the assessment of opportunities, business continuity arrangements, integrating risk management into daily activities and culture of the universities were the challenges to the non-disclosure.

South African universities adopted, applied and explained the King IV's risk management practices as applied by more than 80% of the sampled universities. This application can be

ascribed to the King code issuance on corporate governance in South Africa, especially the King IV "Apply and Explain" concept as it promotes risk management and qualitative disclosures. King IV further recommends outcome-oriented principles rather than a set of rules. Supporting the conclusions of Robinson (2007) as outlined, that there is an increased focus on risk management as a whole, the adoption and application of an integrated risk management approach, specifically. Additionally, the increased detailed disclosures compensate for the limitations of previous King codes and the lack of detailed disclosures on the actual risk management practices applied as highlighted by prior studies (Moloi, 2011; Moloi, 2014; Wilkinson, 2014).

Regarding risk governance maturity, the results revealed that South African universities governed risk by applying the minimum risk governance requirements as recommended by risk management maturity frameworks and the King IV recommended practices. In addition, it was observed that the sampled universities are mature beyond the Nascent and Emerging risk governance maturity level. As over 80% of the sampled universities incorporated the majority of the minimum risk governance requirements as per Integrated-level 3. This is attributed to some universities, which applied minimum requirements for Predictive level 4 and Advanced level 5. Similarly, for the Integrated-level, the majority of the minimum risk governance requirements are over 80% incorporation by the sampled universities.

Notwithstanding, there were challenges such as the adoption of risk appetite, which was incorporated by 50% of the sampled universities. Moreover, there is a lack of sufficient information or disclosure resulted in 100% of sampled universities not incorporating key risk indicators and cost vs benefit analysis for all risk response strategies. These challenges were also highlighted by Dobler et al., (2011). As discussed above, there is an increased qualitative disclosure with organisations struggling on quantitative disclosures as a result of a lack of quantification of risk exposure. Further confirmed by Moloi (2015) as highlighted that, the determination and monitoring of risk appetite and risk tolerance levels are of concern in the South African higher education sector as 95% of sampled universities were silent on the determination and approval of risk appetite and tolerance level.

One more lack of incorporation was about the development, execution and testing of business continuity plans as 50% of sampled universities did not have these plans in place. Even though they disclosed that they are considering developing contingency plans given the #Feesmustfall disruption.

According to ContinuitySA (2018) strategic and future-oriented organisation develops contingency plans to recover its operations under volatile conditions. This is supported by King IV (2016), which also emphasised through recommended practices the development and implementation of business continuity plans. This lack of business continuity plan was highlighted by Moloi (2015) as asserted that, most South African universities were not prepared for the #Feesmustfall disruptions as their risk management practices such as business continuity plans and emergency plans could not keep up with the student disruption. Thus, most universities found themselves not able to conduct final exams in 2015 as they could not recover their critical functions to operate under volatile conditions.

Risk appetite and tolerance levels were incorporated by 67% of sampled universities to govern risk. Resulting in unexpected and emerging risk not tracked by 50% of sampled universities. The lack of tracking on the unusual risk taken outside tolerance levels is attributed to the lack of risk appetite, tolerance levels and quantifications. Lastly, training on risk management was not conducted by 80% of sampled universities as per the annual report and 67% of sampled universities were monitoring their risk management processes for effectiveness and received periodic assurance. According to Andersen and Terp (2006), risk training for risk awareness can assist an organisation with integrating risk in the culture in the organisation.

Therefore, it can be concluded that South African universities are at the Integrated-level of maturity improving to Predictive and Advance level of risk governance maturity. As some universities have started applying minimum requirements in level 4 and 5. Almost 67% of sampled universities were already linking risk with their strategic objective and vision. Moreover, 50% of sampled universities embedded risk management or looking at embedding into strategic planning, capital allocation and decision-making. Moloi (2014) highlighted that, there have been some better practices demonstrated by South African HEIs with regards to the day to day integration of risks to the university activities as well as embedding of risk management systems and practices by management to deliver on the council's strategy as 68% of South Africa's HEIs indicated that they practiced it.

The next chapter (Chapter five) provides the summary and conclusion of the research, discussing the relevance, implications and recommendations of the study, limitations as well as providing suggestions for future areas of study.

CHAPTER FIVE (5)

DISCUSSIONS, CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

5.1 INTRODUCTION

The main aim of this study was assess the extent of risk management practices, disclosures and risk governance maturity of South African universities. The study used #Feesmustfall as a trigger event. This was also at the back of the introduction of King IV in 2016, which came with the "Apply and Explain" concept requiring organisations to disclose sufficient and relevant information for applied recommended practices for effective risk management. Furthermore, the study was motivated by the lack of research on the phenomenon of risk management in the education sector in the South African context to be specific. To achieve the above-mentioned aims, a Checklist was developed to assess using content analysis. The data gathered from the annual reports were presented, analysed and discussed in the previous chapter.

The purpose of this chapter is to give a summary of the major findings and draw conclusions on the risk management practices applied and explained and risk governance maturity by South African universities.

5.2 OVERVIEW OF THE STUDY

5.2.1 The research problem revisited

HEIs operate in a complex and rapidly changing environment that consists of societal, economic and the pressure to transform their business practices due to recent challenges with the potential to utterly shift their business model and strategic objectives. Consequently, events such as #Feesmustfall and demand for free education resulted in significant attention from stakeholders requiring information to make an informed decision on the sustainability of the HEIs (Moloi, 2015; Murtaja & Al-Wattar, 2016 Therefore, South African universities are required by the Higher Education Act No 101 of 1997 to adopt risk management practices to govern risk as per the reporting guidelines and implementation manuals.

Prior studies on risk management practice disclosures in the South African context highlighted a lack of detailed disclosures on the actual risk management practices applied to govern risk. This is attributed to the previous King codes being underpinned by the "Comply or Explain" concept and King III with "Apply or Explain". Moreover, previous studies assessed the extent of disclosures using the previous King codes.

Thus, the lack of detailed disclosures as compliance and actual risk management practice disclosures were not required as long as the reason behind the non-application is provided to stakeholders (Moloi, 2014; Wilkinson, 2014; IoD, 2002; IoD, 2009; IoD, 2016). The well-anticipated King IV was issued in 2016 as the HEIs were faced with the disruptions, the newly revised King code consists of outcome-based rules for good governance. The "Apply and Explain" philosophy was introduced as organisations are, now required to apply the recommended practices and explain the application thereof, through annual report disclosure statements.

5.2.2 Identified gaps in the literature

Various previous research articles, dissertations and other literary material were consulted in establishing the extend of discourse and hence the gaps in literature. The review of literature revealed the following:

- a) That most of the studies in the area were conducted outside South Africa. Therefore, generalising their findings in the South African context raises some questions due to the principles, policies and regulatory requirements.
- b) That even though risk management is widely studied, it is still sparsely researched in the South African context. Literature revealed that, it is largely explored in the business sector within private business environment. Therefore, the applicability of its findings in the educational sector is questionable as the content for risk management and risk governance varies from industry to industry based on stakeholder expectation, compliance requirements, leadership and operational complexity.
- c) Prior studies conducted on risk management disclosure and risk governance in the education sector were conducted before King IV issuance in 2016 and constructed based on the previous King codes. Consequently, some of these studies were dated to have been conducted more than five years ago and highlighted the lack of detailed disclosures on the actual practices applied due to the previous King codes version not using the "Apply and Explain". Hence, the organisation did not have to explain, how they applied the recommended risk management practices. So, using the findings of these studies to conclude on the adopted risk management practices and risk governance in the high education sector is questionable.

Due to the gap and the main research question outlined in the research problem above, the study was motivated to fill the gap using newly issued King IV, which acts as an implementation framework for good governance in South Africa to assess risk management practices disclosure and risk governance maturity in the South African education sector.

5.2.3 Research questions revisited

After the research problem was identified the main question that arises is: To what extent have South African universities applied and disclosed their risk management practices as per the King IV on corporate governance, and the Higher Education Act and how mature is their risk governance?

Thus, the main purpose of the study was to assess the extent of risk management disclosure, application, risk governance and maturity thereof, by South African universities. The main research question was split into specific research questions.

The specific questions that arise during the literature review and remained unanswered

- What are the risk management practices that could be adopted and applied by South African universities as recommended by King IV for effective risk management?
- To what extent have South African universities applied, explained and disclosed King IV's risk management recommended practices?
- What are the minimum risk governance statements requirements that could be incorporated as a proxy for risk governance by South African universities?
- How risks are governed by South African universities and risk governance maturity thereof?

Hence, research objectives were developed to answer the research questions above, using the methods below.

5.3 METHODOLOGICAL PROCEDURES FOLLOWED

The study adopted a qualitative content analysis approach to analyse the annual reports. The extent of disclosure and risk governance maturity was assessed using the developed Checklist, which was developed using King IV 's recommended practices and risk governance maturity frameworks.

The study was conducted in two phases:

Phase 1: a comprehensive review of prior studies, King codes, ERM framework and higher education reporting manuals was conducted to establish the applicable risk management practices and the minimum risk governance requirements that could act as a proxy for risk governance.

Phase two: the Checklist was developed using the established minimum risk governance requirements and King IV recommended practices and used to assess the annual reports of the sampled universities.

An exploratory research design was adopted for this study using constructive paradigms within deductive reasoning.

5.4 KEY RESEARCH FINDINGS

In this sub-section, the key findings are summarised in the context of the research objectives that guided this study. Each research objective is deliberated in line with how it was achieved.

5.4.1 Objective 1: King IV recommended practices

Regarding the first research question, "What are the risk management practices that could be adopted and applied by South African universities as recommended by King IV for effective risk management?". The objective was achieved, and the research question answered in phase one of the study by determining King IV's recommended practices as the best practices for effective risk management and enforced by the Department of Higher Education through the reporting guidelines and implementation manuals. The identified risk management practices were applied as a basis to develop the Checklist used in stage two of the study to assess the extent of application and disclosure.

5.4.2 Objective 2: Risk management practices disclosure

Concerning the second research question "To what extent have South African universities applied, explain and disclosed King IV's risk management recommended practices?". It is significant to note the study assessed risk management practices disclosure and concurrently assessed the extent of application as explained.

The research objectives were addressed as follows:

5.4.2.1 Risk governance structure disclosures

Concerning risk governance structure disclosure and King IV application, the results revealed that South African universities fully disclosed information regarding their risk governance structure, such as the audit committee or a standalone risk management committee to govern risk. Still, some universities have not changed their formation as recommended by King IV. South African universities disclosed their recommended practice as applied by over 80% of sampled universities and complying with the higher education reporting guidelines and the requirements of the Higher Education Act of South Africa No 101 of 1997 (Act no. 101 of 1997) and recommendation of King IV on disclosures (IoD, 2016).

According to Moloi (2015), it does not seem like South African HEIs have embraced the idea of separate risk departments within their structures. Notably, they placed high reliance on the audit committee for risk management issues. Whyntie (2013) reasoned that having different board committees may create more layers of bureaucracy. Moreover, a study was conducted between 2003 and 2011 demonstrated that having a separate risk committee is associated with high audit fees (Hines, et al., 2015). Therefore, some organisation prefers an audit committee that handles both audit and risk management issues.

5.4.2.2 Risk management disclosures

Annual revisions and approval of policies

The results revealed that there are still challenges related to disclosure such as the annual revision and approval of policies by the council. As it has shown a 67% disclosure by the sampled universities. Even though this recommended practice came with King IV in 2016. According to Akyar (2014), for the ethical environment to exist, the board should frequently revise and approved policies and procedures to reflect on the actual practices.

Defining risk appetite and tolerance levels

The results have shown that risk appetite and risk tolerance level establishment disclosures. Even though it has improved compared to previous years, still showed 50% of sampled universities did not disclose due to some universities not yet adopted the recommended practice. These challenges were also highlighted by Dobler et al., (2011) as asserted that, there is an increased qualitative disclosure with organisations struggling on quantitative disclosures as results of a lack of quantification of risk exposure. Moreover, Moloi

(2015) highlighted that the determination and monitoring of risk appetite and risk tolerance levels are of concern in the South African education sector as 95% of sampled universities were silent regarding these. These universities have not yet set their risk appetite. Thus, they are not compliant with King IV's recommended practices and contradict the study by Paape and Speklé (2012), which highlighted that risk appetite and risk tolerance are considered a key concept in risk management for ensuring unexpected risk taken outside tolerance level are monitored and reported.

Ongoing oversight to ensure effective risk mitigation

Notably, approximately 33% of the sampled universities obscurely disclosed practice No 2.6 as these practices consisted of few requirements. The challenges were the lack of disclosure relating to the assessment of opportunities, business continuity arrangements and integrating risk management into everyday activities and culture of the universities. The lack of risk integration into the culture is supported by Brewer and Walker (2011) confirmed that, even though universities increasingly recognise that effective management of risk is significant, their main focus has been on the prevention of risk from occurring and management of risk after the event. In addition, very few have integrated risk within their quality assurance regime or strategic planning. Further highlighting that risk culture starts with the board and management. Thus, risk culture should be part of the day to day operations and decision-making process, as organisations should embrace risk from the top to employee (Barton & MacArthur, 2015).

So, except for the challenges highlighted, it can be concluded that South African universities adopted the recommended practices and applied as most practices were applied by more than 80% of the sampled universities. This application can be ascribed to the King codes for corporate governance in South Africa. Especially the King IV "Apply and Explain" concept and the Department of Education reporting guidelines and implementation manuals (IoD, 2016). Confirming the conclusions of Robinson (2007), as outlined that, there is an increased focus on risk management as a whole and the adoption and application of an integrated risk management approach specifically. Addressing the challenges highlighted by previous studies on the lack of detailed disclosures on the actual practices applied due to the previous King codes.

5.4.3 Objective 3: Minimum risk governance requirements

This objective was developed to answer the research question "What are the minimum risk governance statements that could be incorporated as a proxy for risk governance by South African universities?"

The research objectives and research question were addressed in stage one of the studies when different governance and risk governance maturity framework were discussed to establish the minimum requirements to govern risk. It was established that good risk governance is dependent on factors such as organisational size, resource availability and overall corporate governance strategy. Therefore, for one to conclude on the minimum risk governance requirement, would have to establish modes of maturing as it is hard for organisations to exist without any form of governance protocol or compliance checklist

The following minimum requirements were established as extracted from Chapter 2 for risk governance and expanded into a checklist used to address Objective 4.





It was established that the risk governance minimum requirements are a competency-based, as risk governance does not follow an organisational life cycle approach. Organisations need to continuously assess their risk management practices for gaps and areas of improvement. Moreover, an organisation that is recently been established with the right processes, structures
and policies for risk management in place, can mature beyond an organisation existed for decades without the right processes and structures in place to support governance.

Therefore, it can be concluded that South African universities have governance processes in place. Moreover, they govern risks by implementing the minimum risk governance requirements as per King IV and other ERM frameworks discussed. However, the implementation of these requirements to govern risk requires resources and the extent of implementation matures as more processes and structures are established. Therefore, this study, concurrently assesses, the risk governance maturity of these universities using the minimum requirements as discussed in Objective 4.

5.4.4 Objective 4: Risk governance maturity

About the research question "How risks are governed by South African universities and maturity thereof?" the research objectives were addressed using a Checklist by assessing, the extent of incorporation of the minimum risk governance requirements and concluded on the maturity level of the sampled universities.

The results revealed that South African universities governed risk by applying the minimum requirements as recommended by risk management maturity frameworks and King IV recommended practices. Nonetheless, some challenges were highlighted which could be caused by a lack of maturity on risk governance as mostly they were at higher levels of risk governance maturity:

- Adoption of risk appetite which was incorporated by 50% of the sampled universities. Supported by Moloi (2015) as outlined that, the determination and monitoring of risk appetite and risk tolerance levels are of concern in the South African education sector as 95% of sampled universities were silent on the determination and approval of risk appetite and tolerance level. Resulting in the lack of tracking of unexpected and emerging risk as 50% of sampled universities did not incorporate tracking of unexpected risk or unusual risk taken outside tolerance level. This is due to universities not yet established tracking measures such as risk appetite, tolerance levels and risk indicators.
- Moreover, the development, implementation and testing of business continuity plans was a challenge as 50% of sampled universities did not have these plans in place. Even though they disclosed that, they are considering developing them given the

#Feesmustfall disruption. This lack of business continuity plan was highlighted by Moloi (2015) when it was outlined that, most South African universities were not prepared for the #Feesmustfall disruptions as their risk management practices, such as business continuity plans and emergency plans could not keep up with the student disruption.

• Training on risk management was not conducted by 80% of the sampled universities

Therefore, it can be concluded that South African universities' risk governance is maturing as, the sampled universities mature beyond Nascent-level 1 and Emerging-level 2. Thus, it can allude that, South African universities are at an Integrated-level 3 and improving. Some universities are already applying risk governance requirements at Predictive Level 4 and Advanced Level 5. Consequently, 67% of sampled universities were already linking risk with their strategic objective and vision, and almost 50% of sampled universities embedded risk management or looking at embedding into strategic planning, capital allocation and decision-making.

Moloi (2014) highlighted that, there have been some better practices demonstrated with regards to the day to day integration of risks to the university activities as well as embedding of risk management systems and practices by management to deliver on the council's strategy, as 68% of South Africa's HEIs indicated that they practiced it. The results of the study and those of Moloi are further supported by Robinson (2007) as highlighted that, there is an increased focus on risk management as a whole, the adoption and application of an integrated risk management approach specifically, as an organisation shifting away from the traditional approach which treats risk in a silo and adopting an integrated approach to risk management. According to Jansen (2016), full adoption and disclosures are an evolutional as, they can be achieved over time and the status confirms the notion that risk management application, resource availability, governance maturity and commitment by management on ERM program. Thus, South African universities are improving with time as more King codes principles are applied to govern risk.

5.5. IMPLICATIONS OF THE STUDY

In this section, the results are discussed concerning research, managerial and policy implications

5.5.1 Research/theoretical implications

The topic of risk management has recently received significant attention from regulators and senior management of organisations around the world (Guimond *et al.*, 2010; Aven, 2016). Such awareness of risk management has spread to HEIs as they are also affected by risk due to their recent challenges and complex environment. Therefore, this study contributes to the identified gap in empirical research on risk management, especially in the Higher Education sector by providing new insights into the application and disclosure of risk management practices in the education sector.

Moreover, the study provides an understanding of risk governance arrangements and maturity by South African Universities. That is unique as it is using King IV, in the South African context and the educational sector. Unlike prior studies that are either overseas, public or private sector or use King III.

Finally, the findings of this study are also of significance to academics who may replicate this exploratory study in other sectors, areas and even among larger companies to confirm the validity of the findings of this study. They could also adopt the research methodology and the Checklist. Also, set a foundation to assess the disclosures of King IV utilising other methods that are quantitative and cover a larger sample size.

5.5.2 Implications for practitioners

The findings of this study are significant in assisting risk practitioners and managers to better understand risk management requirements and disclosure perimeters within the higher education context. Furthermore, the study highlights the different approaches to assess risk governance maturity and the best practices to achieve continuous improving risk governance maturity. Therefore, practitioners can use the guidelines to assess their environment and develop their measures and criteria. Other risk practitioners, regardless of an industry can as well access and improve their disclosures, by using the Checklist as King IV only provide recommended practices and not the modes of maturity measure once adopted. The Checklist can be used as a completeness measure when drafting up risk management disclosures in the annual report.

5.5.3 Policy implications

The findings could be significant to the Department of Education, as it governs reporting requirements through the reporting manuals and implementation for HEIs. The department can identify gaps in the disclosures and application of the risk management practices to revise its reporting guidelines and implementation manuals. Moreover, the challenges and gaps identified in the reporting practices can be addressed by imposing certain transparent requirements on disclosures in the annual reports as even though the universities use the same guidelines and manuals, they report differently and at the discretionary of the specific institution.

Additionally, even though King IV is the main framework for governance including risk governance, noteworthy, there are shortcomings heightened as it only recommended practices to be applied for effective risk governance, without providing for criteria to measure the maturity of the applied practices and assess the completeness of disclosures (IoD, 2002; IoD, 2009; IoD, 2016; Coetzee *et al.*, 2010).

Thus, the Institute of Directors Southern African can use the gaps frequently highlighted by researchers and this study, to expand the scope to measure maturity as King Codes are the main framework for corporate governance and risk governance to be specific. It is important to note that King Code is non-legislative and is based on principles and practices. Therefore, to promote good governance and sustainability, the principles should be integrated into the companies' Act to enforce certain principles for good governance such as business continuity plans for sustainability.

5.6 RECOMMENDATIONS

South African universities should conduct the following:

- Review their risk management committee's formation to ensure, it consists of both executive and non-executive members, with the majority being non-executive a. This will allow for objectivity and independence, accountability and effective risk management.
- Conduct annual revision and approval of policies and ensure that, they are disclosed in the annual report as that will be seen as promoting an ethical environment and accountability for risk governance foundation.

- To define their risk appetite and tolerance level in pursuit of strategic objectives and tracking of unexpected and emerging risk taken outside the predefined levels. These quantifications should be accompanied by establishing key risk indicators. Therefore, the risk taken outside these levels should be monitored and reported.
- Business continuity and contingency plans should be developed covering areas such as
 facilities, ICT and workforce failure, these plans should cover different scenarios which
 should be tested to identify areas of improvement. Consequently, when events such as
 #Feesmustfall take place, the universities will be prepared to operate under volatile
 conditions as business impact analysis is already conducted and tested to operate under
 crisis.
- Develop a corporate ERM culture. There are several good models, risk content and insights to be gained from the corporate sector. However, the bottom line and operating environment for universities are different and certain principles may not be transferable. Even though, the ERM risk management process and the associated tools may be standardised and applicable across sectors, the unique elements of the higher education sector mean that some adaptation will need to take place through commitment and endorsement of risk management by the council and management.

Therefore, universities should create a culture that integrates risk management into operations and involves the different campuses and faculties from inception.

Moreover, due to the different campuses and faculties, for universities to create risk awareness and culture, they should conduct risk management training on different campuses, rather than a centralised approach.

• To conclude, South African universities rely on the audit committee for risk management issues with some universities highlighting the appointment of risk managers. Therefore, this process should take place for better translation and implementation of risk management principles in the educational sector. These are critical positions in driving risk awareness across the organisation as equipped expertise.

5.7 LIMITATIONS OF THE STUDY

Although a detailed process was followed in designing the research methodology and performing the study, to ensure enough coverage and reduce potential limitations. However, the following limitations have been identified:

5.7.1 Delimitations

Delimitations are choices made by the researcher to impose certain boundaries of the study due to resources, the scope and should be mentioned (Mitchell & Jolley, 2010). This study aims to explore the extent of risk management practice application as recommended by King IV, disclosure, risk governance and risk governance maturity. This study was delineated to South African. Therefore, generalising its results to other counties is questionable before results are examined using the Checklist. Additionally, the study focused on public-funded universities, thus, generalising its findings to private universities, which consist of different business models, funding and strategic objective are questionable.

Any HEIs that does not meet the predefined criteria were not selected to participants in this study. The selection criteria for the sampled universities consisted of the following:

- South African university and publicly-funded
- Falls with the traditional, comprehensive and university of technology categories
- Produced an annual report for the three years and made publicly available.

5.7.2 Assumptions

According to Theofanidis et al., (2019), these assumptions are outside the control of the researcher. Therefore, are assumed as true or at least plausible by both the researcher and the readers. Likewise, is important to note that, King IV is not a legislative or rule-based framework, rather recommends principles that are outcome-oriented. So, it is the responsibility of the council to decide on the application and disclosures. Besides, King IV is not prescribing any specific risk management framework to be adopted (IoD, 2016). According to the IASB Framework (IASB) (2007) "the objective of an annual report is to timely deliver important performance information, financial position and decisions taken that affect strategic objectives". The framework highlighted that the information contained in the annual report to be useful and adequate, it must be understandable, relevant, reliable and comparable.

For this study, the researcher worked on the assumption that the information disclosed in the annual reports represents the actual practices taking place at the university and relies on the transparency of the university towards stakeholders by disclosing accurate and complete information.

5.7.3 Limitations

Research Limitation can be defined as, the potential weaknesses and influences in a study that the researcher cannot control and place restrictions on the research methodology and conclusions. Furthermore, any limitation that influences the interpretation of the results should be mentioned (Simon & Goes, 2013). Hence, it can be said that all studies are subjected to influences, shortcomings and conditions regardless of the proposed contribution. These can influence the interpretation of the results, when not disclosed (Dubihlela & Nqala, 2017). Limitation can be defined as potential weaknesses and influences in a study that the researcher cannot control and place restrictions on the research methodology and conclusions. Thus, any limitation that influences the interpretation of the results should be mentioned (Theofanidis et al., 2019)

5.7.3.1 Units of analysis

The study is only focusing on public-funded universities that fall within the traditional, comprehensive and university of technology categories in South Africa. Therefore, its conclusions cannot be transferred to other countries due to differences in legislation, governance requirements and operating environment. Moreover, the study is industry-specific, thus, the results may not be relevant nor generalised to other industries or private funded universities, which may require further studies to be conclusive.

5.7.3.2 Research method

The study conducts a content analysis using annual reports as published by the HEIs. Therefore, the information disclosed in the annual reports might not reflect the actual practices taking place in the institutions, as certain information might not be disclosed due to their sensitivity and being strategic. Additionally, the content analysis relies on the quality of the annual report disclosures. Thus, risk management disclosure might have been incomplete, resulting in omitting important information. It is important to note disclosure does not always mean application as the information disclosed, might only be for compliance purposes rather actual practice. Content analysis is labour-intensive and time-consuming, which could result in errors during the analysing, categorising and conclusion phases due to subjectivity and personal biases.

However, the researcher used one instrument to assess the variables over a period of 3 years for all sampled universities. For data consistency, a replicable process as discussed in Section 3.5.2.5 was followed.

5.7.3.3 Time limitations

As a result of the time-frame and constraints of the study, the use of non-probability and purposive approach. The sample may have been unrepresentative of the population. To address the limitation, the researcher ensured that, the variables are assessed over a period of 3 years and further ensured that, all university categories such as traditional, comprehensive and university of technology are evenly represented.

5.8. SUGGESTIONS FOR FURTHER STUDIES

The above-mentioned limitations of this study pave the way for suggestions for potential future research:

- The study only assesses the extent of disclosures by universities, a study can be conducted including colleges and private universities, which are not publicly funded to establish if the same conclusion can be reached by applying the same methods.
- The study was conducted using content analysis which is labour-intensive resulting 18 annual reports being assessed for the period under review, a future study can be conducted using a questionnaire and collect primary data from the universities as one of the limitations of using the annual report is the reliance on disclosure and working on the assumption that, what is disclosed represent actual practices at university. Therefore, primary data collection will address such limitations.
- This study used a qualitative approach, a study can be developed using the quantitative methodology or mixed methods to cover a larger population and draw possible inferences in risk management practices within HEIs in South Africa.
- Furthermore, it was noticed in the literature, that different arguments on the separation of audit and risk committee exist, with some authors stating that such a structure impacts on academic cost structure, creating unnecessary multiple structures. Therefore, a study could be conducted to test this hypothesis, as South African universities place high reliance on the audit committee for risk issues.

REFERENCES

- Aabo, T., Fraser, J. R. S., & Simkins, B. J. (2005). The rise and evolution of the chief risk officer. *Journal of Applied Corporate Finance*, 17(3), 62-75. doi:10.1111/j.1745-6622.2005.x.
- Abraham, J. M. (2013). Risk Management: An Accountability Guide for University and College Boards. Association of Governing Boards of Universities and Colleges and United Educators, Washington DC.
- Achampong, F. K. (2010). Integrating risk management and strategic planning. *Planning for Higher Education*, 38(2), pp 22 27.
- ACI Worldwide, Inc. (2011). Taking risk management from the silo across the enterprise. <u>https://www.aciworldwide.com/-/media/files/collateral/trends/aci-taking-risk-mgmt-from-</u> <u>siloacross-enterprise-tl-us-0211-4572.pdf</u> [Accessed 05/03/2019].
- Adamu, M. U. (2013a). Risk Reporting: A Study of Risk Disclosures in the Annual Reports of Listed Companies in Nigeria. *Research Journal of Finance and Accounting*, 4 (16), 140-147.
- Adamu, M. U. (2013b). The Need for Corporate Risk Disclosure in the Nigerian Listed Companies Annual Reports. *IOSR Journal of Economics and Finance* (IOSR-JEF), 1(6), 15-21
- Aebi, V., Sabato, G., & Schmid, M. (2012). Risk management, corporate governance, and bank performance in the financial crisis. *Journal of Banking & Finance*, 36, pp 3213–3226.
- Akyar, I.(2014). Corporate governance and risk management [online]. *Australian Journal of Accounting*. The Vol. 31, pp31-38. Availability: < <u>http://www.oecd.org/daf/ca/risk-</u>management-corporate-governance.pdf [Assessed 05 Sep 2019].
- Allais, S. (2012). Will skills save us? Rethinking the relationships between vocational education, skills development policies, and social policy in South Africa. International Journal of Educational Development, 32(5), pp.632-642.
- Allan, N. & Beer, L. (2006). Strategic risks: it's all in your head. Working Paper Series 2006.01. School of Management, University of Bath. Available at http://www.bath.ac.uk/management/research/pdf/2006-01.pdf [Accessed 14/02/2019].
- Anastassios, P & Roula Inglesi-Lotz,(2014). The contribution of higher education institutions to the South African economy, *South African Journal of Science*: Vol 110 No 3/4.
- Andersen, T. J. (2010). Strategic Risk Management Practice. 1st ed. London: Cambridge University Press.
- Anderson, K. and Terp, A. (2006), Risk Management, Andersen T.J. (ed.), Perspectives on Strategic Risk Management: 27-46. Denmark: Copenhagen Business School Press.
- Arena, M., Arnaboldi, M., & Azzone, G. (2010). The organizational dynamics of enterprise risk management. Accounting, Organizations, and Society. Advance online publication. DOI: 10.1016/j.aos.2010.07.003.
- Arena, M., Arnaboldi, M., & Azzone, G. (2011). Is enterprise risk management real? *Journal of Risk Research*, 14(7), 779-797. DOI: 10.1080/13669877.2011.571775.

- Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. (2009). "Road to Implementation Enter Risk Management for colleges and universities".
- Assar, R., El Amrani, R.& Watson, R.W. (2010). *ICT and education: A critical role in human and social development*. Available : https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/ICT-and-education%3A-A-critical-role-in-human-and-Assar-Amrani[Last accessed 20th June 2019].
- Association of Governing Boards of Universities and Colleges (AGB) and United Educator (UE). (2009). "The State of Enterprise Risk Management at Colleges and Universities Today".
- Association of Insurance and Risk Managers, The Public Risk Management Association, and The Institute of Risk Management (2010). A structured approach to enterprise risk management (ERM) as the requirements of ISO 31000. Available at: https://www.theirm.org/media/886062/ISO3100_doc.pdf.
- Aven, T. (2016). Risk assessment and risk management: Review of recent advances on their foundation. *European Journal of Operational Research*, 253(1), 1–13. doi: 10.1016/j.ejor.2015.12.023.
- Ayandibu, A.O., and Houghton, J. (2017). External forces affecting small businesses in South Africa: A case study, *Journal of Business and Retail Management Research* (JBRMR), 11 (2), 49-64.
- Badat, S. (2004). Higher education and society in post-apartheid South Africa. In *Ten Years On Changing higher education in a changing world* (pp. 2-6). The Open University: Milton Keynes. Available at:<u>http://www.open.ac.uk/cheri/index.htm.[Accessed</u> 03 July 2018].
- Baldridge, J. V., Curtis, D. V., Ecker, G., and Riley, G. L. (1978). Policymaking and effective leadership. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Baldridge, J.V. (2008). Effective leadership for Risk management: Society for Actuaries.
- Baloi, D. & Price, A.D.F. (2003). 'Modelling Global Risk Factors Affecting Construction Cost Performance', *International Journal of Project Management* (21), 261-269.
- Barac, K. & Moloi, T. (2010). Assessment of corporate governance reporting in the annual reports of South African listed companies. *The South African Journal of Accountability and Auditing Research*, 10(1), pp. 19-28.
- Barac, K. & Moloi, T. 2009. Assessment of corporate governance reporting in the annual report of South African listed companies. South African Journal of Accountability and Auditing Research, 10:19-31
- Baranoff, E., Harrington, S., and Niehaus, G., 2015. *Risk Assessment*. 1st ed. United State of America: American Institute for Chartered Property Casualty Underwriters/Insurance Institute of AME.
- Barton, T. L., & MacArthur, J. B. (2015). A need for a challenge culture in enterprise risk management for financial institutions. *Journal of risk management in Financial Institutions*, 13(3), 253-268
- Baxter, R., Bedard, J. C., Hoitash, R., & Yezegel, A. (2013). Enterprise Risk Management Program Quality: Determinants, Value Relevance, and the Financial Crisis (4 ed., Vol. Vol. 30). Contemporary Accounting Research.

- Baxter, R., Bedard, J., Hoitash, R., & Yezegel, A. (2010). Enterprise Risk Management Program Quality: Determinants, Value Relevance, and the Financial Crisis. New South Wales: Bentley University and University of New South Wales.
- Beasley, M. S. (2010). *Board and audit committee involvement in risk management oversight*. Available at: <u>https://www.aicpa.org/ForThePublic/AuditCommitteeEffectiveness/AuditCommitteeBrief/</u> <u>DownloadableDocuments/board%20and%20a</u>.
- Behr, A.L., & Macmillan, R.G. (2004). Education in South Africa. Pretoria: JL van Schaik
- Beretta, S., and Bozzolan, S. (2004). A framework for the analysis of firm risk communication, *International Journal of Accounting*, 39. Pp 265–288.
- Berg, H. P. (2010). Risk management: Procedures, methods, and experiences. RT&A, 2(17), pp 79–95.
- Bernstein (1998). Against the gods: The remarkable story of risk. New York, NY: John Wiley & Sons.
- Bhasin, M.L. (2016). "Contribution of forensic accounting to corporate governance: an exploratory study of an Asian country", *International Business Management*, Vol. 10 No. 4, pp. 479-492.
- Blackburngroup Inc. (2020). Enterprise Risk Management (ERM) versus Traditional Risk Management Best Practice. [ONLINE] Available at <u>https://www.blackburngroup.com</u> <u>traditional-risk-management-best-practice</u>. [Accessed 11 August 2020].
- Blaskovich, J., & Taylor, E.Z. (2011). By the numbers: Individual bias and enterprise risk management. *Journal of Behavioral and Applied Management*,13(1), pp 5 23
- Botha, L., (2019). Relevant internal audit skills for the future: An evaluation of current curricula. *International Conference on Business and Management Dynamics*. Namibia, September 2–4, 2019. South Africa: International Conference on Business and Management Dynamics. 21-23.
- Braine, J.W. (2015). Why enterprise risk management is critical for small & mid-sized businesses. http://www.cfoedge.com/resources/articles/cfo-edge-enterprise-risk-management.pdf [Accessed 05/03/2019].
- Brandt, R. (2010). A practical look at ERM program development: RM strategy, risk management. Enterprise Risk, 4(10): 26-27.
- Breidlid, A. 2009. Culture, indigenous knowledge systems, and sustainable development: A critical view of education in an African context. *International Journal of Educational Development*, 29(2), pp.140-148.
- Brewer, A.G and Walker, M.R. (2010) Explaining variation in perceptions of red tape: a professionalism-marketization model pp 2-16
- Broadleaf Capital International. (2014). Risk assessment and risk treatment. http://broadleaf.com.au/resource-material/risk-assessment-and-risk-treatment/ Accessed 05/12/2019.
- Bromiley, P., McShane, M., Nair, A. & Rustambekov, E.(2015). Enterprise risk management: review, critique, and research directions. *Long Range Planning*, 48(4): pp 265-276.

- Brown, I., Steen, A., & Foreman, J. (2009). Risk management in corporate governance: A review and proposal. *Corporate Governance: An International Review*, 17(5), pp 546–558. DOI:10.1111/j.1467-8683.2009. 00763.x
- Bruwer, J.P. (2015). The influence of the control environment on the sustainability of fast food micro and very small enterprises operating in the northern suburbs. *Journal of Leadership and Management Studies*, 2(1): pp 50-63.
- Bubka, M and Coderre P .(2010).Management for Higher Education; Addressing the "What If" Scenarios pp 12, <u>http://www.ficurma.org/misc/PMA Education BestPractices_WhitePaper.pdf</u> [Accessed 05/12/2019)
- Buckby, S., Gallery, G., & Ma, J. (2015). An analysis of risk management disclosures: Australian evidence. *Managerial Auditing Journal*, 30(8–9), 812–869. DOI:10.1108/MAJ-09-2013-0934
- Burns, R., and Burns, R. (2008). Business Research Methods and Statistics Using SPSS. Cornwall: SAGE Publication.43
- Business Dictionary. (2016). Definition of risk management. [http://www.businessdictionary.com/definition/risk-management.html [Accessed 05/12/2019].
- Cadez S. & Guilding C. (2008). An exploratory investigation of an integrated contingency model of strategic management accounting. Accounting, Organizations, and Society, 33 (7-8), 836-863. Available from: https://www.researchgate.net/publication/23629683 [accessed Feb 04 2020].
- Cagnin, F., Oliveira, M.C., Simon, A.T., Hellenic, A.L. & Vendramini, M.P. (2016). Proposal of a method for selecting suppliers considering risk management: an application in the automotive industry. *International Journal of Quality & Reliability Management*, 33(4): pp 488-498.
- Carol, W. (2019) (ERM). ERM Insights by Carol. [ONLINE] Available at https://www.erminsightsbycarol.com/19-risk-management-resources-2019/. [Accessed 18 August 2020].
- Cassidy, D., L., Goldstein, L.L., Johnson, S.L., Mattie, J.A., & Morley, J.E., Jr. (2001). Developing a strategy to manage enterprise-wide risk in higher education. National Association of College and University Business Officers and PricewaterhouseCoopers. Available at: <u>http://www.nacubo.org/documents/business_topics/PWC_Enterprisewide_Risk_in_Highe_r_Educ_2003.pdf</u>.
- Casualty Actuarial Society (CAS) (2003). Overview of enterprise risk management. Available at: <u>https://www.casact.org/area/erm/overview.pdf</u>.
- Casualty Actuarial Society (CAS). (2003). Overview of ERM. Available at www.casact.org/research/erm/overview.pdf.[Accessed 19 May 2018].
- Chakabva, O, Tengeh, R.K & Dubihlela, J. (2020). "<u>A holistic assessment of the risks encountered by</u> <u>fast-moving consumer goods SMEs in South Africa,</u>" <u>Entrepreneurship and Sustainability</u> <u>Issues</u>, *VsI Entrepreneurship and Sustainability Center*, vol. 7(4), pages 3321-3338.
- Chakabva, O. (2015). The effectiveness of risk management practices of the small, medium, and micro enterprises (SMMEs) which provide microfinance in the Cape metropole, South Africa.6. Cape Town: cape peninsula university of technology.

- Chapman, D. W., and C-L. Chien. (2014). Graduate education in Malaysia and Thailand. In Higher education in East and South Asia: Expand out, expanding up, ed., pp 33–44. Montreal: UNESCO Institute for Statistics.
- Chapman, R. J. (2011). Risk maturity models. In Simple Tools and Techniques for Risk 157 Management. J. Wiley Finance Series. Available at: http://site.ebrary.com/id/10518641?ppg=613.
- Chetty, R. and Pather, S. (2015) 'Challenges in Higher Education in South Africa', Telling Stories Differently: Engaging 21st Century Students through Digital Storytelling, (January 2015), pp. 1–6.
- Cican, S.L., (2014.) "<u>Comparative Study Between Traditional And Enterprise Risk Management -A</u> <u>Theoretical Approach</u>," <u>Annals of Faculty of Economics</u>, University of Oradea, Faculty of Economics, vol. 1(1), pp 276-282, July.
- Coetzee, G.P. & Lubbe, D. (2013). The risk maturity of South African private and public sector organizations, *Southern African Journal of Accountability and Auditing Research*, 14(1), pp. 45-56.
- Coetzee, P. Barac, K. Erasmus, L. Fourie, H. Motubatse, N. Plant, K. Steyn, B., and Van Staden, M. (2010), "iKUTU research report: the current status of and demand for internal auditing in South African listed companies", available at: www.up.ac.za/media/shared/Legacy/site files/file/2013ikutureport. pdf (accessed 27 October 2015).
- ContinuitySA. (2018). Business continuity challenges in the public sector—and how to overcome them. [ONLINE] Available at https://www.continuitysa.com/business-continuity-challenges-in-the-public-sector-and-how-to-overcome-them/. [Accessed 2 August 2020].
- Cooke, T.E. & Wallace, R.S.O. (1990). Financial disclosure regulation and its environment: a review and further analysis, *Journal of Accounting and Public Policy*, 9(2), pp. 79-110.
- Cooper, D., and Schindler, P. (2014). Business Research Methods. 12th ed. New York: McGraw-Hill/Irwin
- COSO (2004) Enterprise Risk Management —Integrated Framework: Executive Summary, [Online] Available <u>http://www.coso.org [Accessed 03 June 2019]</u>
- COSO (2016), "Enterprise Risk Management: Aligning risk with strategy performance ", Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commissions (COSO).
- Costa, A.P.P.D. (2017), "Corporate governance and fraud: evolution and considerations", available at www.intechopen.com/books/corporate-governance-and-strategic-decision-making/corporategovernance-and-fraud-evolution-and-considerations (accessed 25 May 2020).
- Council on Higher Education (2004) Higher Education in the First Decade of Democracy. Pretoria: Council on Higher Education.
- Jansen, J, with Herman, C, Matenjie, T, Morake, R, Pillay, V, Sehoole, C and Weber, C. (2007) Tracing and Explaining Change in Higher Education: The South African Case, in Review of Higher Education in South Africa: Selected Themes. Pretoria: Council on Higher Education.
- Creswell, J. W. (2007). Qualitative inquiry and research design: Choosing among five approaches. Thousand Oaks: Sage.

- Creswell, J. W. (2009). Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approach, 3 rd. edition. Thousand Oaks: Sage Publications.
- Creswell, J. W. (2014). Research Design: Qualitative, Quantitative and Mixed Methods Approaches (4th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- D'Arcy, S. P. (2012). Enterprise risk management. *Journal of Risk Management of Korea*. (12)1, 1-24. Available at: <u>http://business.illinois.edu/ormir/erm.pdf.</u>
- Dabari, I.J & Saidin, S.Z. (2014). A theoretical framework on the level of risk management implementation in the Nigerian banking sector: the moderating effect of top management support. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 164: pp 627-634.
- Davies, M. (2015). Making a risk matrix useful. http://causalcapital.blogspot.co.za/2015/08/makingrisk- matrix-useful.html [Accessed 22/08/2019].
- De Beer, A. (2008). What is business management? In Nieuwenhuizen, C. & Rossouw, D. (eds). Business management: a contemporary approach. Cape Town: Juta:1-38.
- De Vos, A.S. (2002). Scientific theory and professional research. in de Vos, A.S. Strydom, H. Fouché, C.S.L. & Delport, C.S.L. (eds) Research at grassroots: for the social sciences and human service professions. 2nd edition. Pretoria: Van Schaik.
- Deloitte (2005). The CEO and managing risk in the 21st century. Available at <u>https://www.lloyds.com/~/media/lloyds/reports/360/360%20climate%20reports/managin</u> griskinthe21stcentury.pdf [Assessed 05/05/2018]
- Deloitte (2011). Global risk management survey, seventh edition: Navigating in a changing world. Retrieved from Deloitte and Touche web site: <u>http://www.iia.nl/SiteFiles/Global%20Risk%20Management%20Survey-7.pdf</u>[Assessed 05/05/2018]
- Department of Education. (1996). *NATIONAL EDUCATION POLICY ACT NO. 27 OF 1996 [View Regulation]*. Available: https://www.education.gov.za/LinkClick.aspx?fileticket=l73mPb_ja4c%3D&tabid=419&port alid=0&mid=4023. [Last accessed 15 June 2019].
- Department of Education. (1997). Higher Education Act 101 of 1997: As Amended by Higher Education Act 55 of 1999 DOE. Pretoria.
- Department of Education. (2012). Higher Education Act: Reporting and implementation guidelines for Public Higher Education Institutions. Government Gazette No. 301232, Notice 1002, 29 November 2012. Pretoria.
- Deumes, R., and Knechel, W. R. (2008). Economic Incentives for Voluntary Reporting on Internal Risk Management and Control Systems. *Auditing: A journal of practice & theory* 27/1, pp 35–66
- Dobler, M., Lajili, K., & Ze´ghal, D. (2011). Attributes of Corporate Risk Disclosure: An International Investigation in the Manufacturing Sector. *Journal of International Accounting Research*, 10(2), 1-22.
- Dobler, M., Lajili, K., & Zéghal, D. (2011). Attributes of corporate risk disclosure: an international investigation in the manufacturing sector. *Journal of International Accounting Research*, *10*(2), 1–22.

- Dolan, T. G. (2006). Few schools are ready to manage a crisis. Education Digest: Essential Readings *Condensed for Quick Review*, 72(2), pp 4-8.
- Dubihlela, J. & Boamah, K. (2020). Audit Environment and Internal Audit Effectiveness as Antidote to Risk Management Within State-Owned Enterprises for Emerging Markets. Academy of Accounting and Financial Studies Journal, 24 (5), pp 1- 16
- Dubihlela, J. & Ezeonwuka, A. (2018). Compliance risks and business performance of selected South African retail stores, case of emerging markets. Danubius University Press, 14(7): 1-12
- Dubihlela, J. & Nqala, L. (2017) Internal Control systems and the Risk Performance Characterizing Small and Medium manufacturing Firms in the Cape Metropole. International Journal of Business and Management Studies, 9(2), pp 88-103.
- Dumbravă, V. & Iacob, V.S. (2013). Using probability impact matrix in analysis and risk assessment projects. *Journal of Knowledge Management*, Economics and Information Technology (Special Issue), 3(6):76-96, December.
- Edwards, P., and Smith, R. A. (1996). Competitive disadvantage and voluntary disclosures: the case of segmental reporting. *British Accounting Review*, 28/2, pp155–172
- Elshandidy, T., & Neri, L. (2015). Corporate governance, risk reporting practices, and market liquidity: Comparative evidence from the UK and Italy. Corporate Governance: An international review,23(4),331-356.Available:<u>https://www.researchgate.net/publication/271846026_Corporate_Governance_ Risk_Disclosure_Practices_and_Market_Liquidity_Comparative_Evidence_from_the_UK_an d_Italy [accessed July 04 2020].</u>
- Emory, C.W. & Cooper, D.R. (1995). Business Research Methods. Fifth Edition. Irwin: Homewood. Enterprise Risk Management Framework. New York: American Institute of Certified Public Accountants.
- Endicott, M. & Gardiner, T. (2011). ERM and sustainability: beyond buzzwords. Canadian Underwriter, 78(3): pp 20-24, March.
- Farrell, M. & Gallagher, R. (2014). The valuation implications of enterprise risk management maturity. *The Journal of Risk and Insurance*, 82(3), 625-657. doi: 10.1111/jori.12035.
- Fernando, A. (2009), Corporate Governance: Principles, Policies and Practices, Pearson. New York, NY
- Ferreira (2004) 'Chapter 2: The Higher Education Sector with Specific Reference to South Africa', pp. 28–67
- Fink, A. (1995). How to ask survey questions? Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE.framework", 5th International Conference on Accounting Studies (ICAS 2018) 16-17 October 2018, Penang, Malaysia, pp. 16-28.
- Fischer, F. (2007). Deliberative policy analysis as a practical reason: Integrating empirical and normative arguments. In F. Fischer, G. J. Miller, & M. S. Sidney (Eds.), Handbook of public policy analysis: Theory, politics, and methods (pp. 223–236).
- Fraser, J. (2013). Message from the chair on introducing enterprise risk management (ERM) to a company. *International Journal of Disclosure and Governance*, 10, 98-104. doi: 10.1057/jdg.2013.12.

- Fraser, I., & Henry, W. (2007). Embedding risk management: Structures and approaches. *Managerial Auditing Journal*, 22(4), 392–409. DOI:10.1108/02686900710741955
- Fuller, J., and Jensen, M. C. (2002). Just say no to Wall Street. Journal of Applied Corporate Finance,14/4, 41-46. Hill, P., and Short, H. (2009). Risk disclosures on the second-tier markets of the London Stock Exchange. Journal of Accounting and Finance, 49/, pp 753–780.
- Gallagher Higher Education Practice (2009). Road to implementation: Enterprise risk management for colleges and universities. Arthur Gallagher & Co. Available at http://www.nacua.org/documents/ERM_Report_GallagherSep09.pdf.
- Gibbons M (1998). Higher Education Relevance in the 21st Century Association of Commonwealth Universities
- Global Association of Risk Professionals. (2011). Operational Risk Management. Available at http://www.garp.org/media/665968/icbrr-operational0711preview.pdf [Accessed 01.05.2020].
- Goldberg, Mike, and Palladini, Eric. (2010). Managing Risk and Creating Value with Microfinance. World Bank Policy Research Working Paper No. 4518, Available at SSRN: https://ssrn.com/abstract=1095058 [Assessed 05/06/2019].
- Gontarek W (2016) Risk governance of financial institutions: the growing importance of risk appetite and culture. *J Risk Manag Financ Inst* 9(2):120–129
- Graneheim, Ulla H. & Lundman, Berit (2004). Qualitative content analysis in nursing research: Concepts, procedures, and measures to achieve trustworthiness. *Nurse Education Today*, 24(2), pp.105-112.
- Graneheim, Ulla H.; Lindgren, Britt Marie & Lundman, Berit (2017). Methodological challenges in qualitative content analysis: A discussion paper. *Nurse Education Today*, *56*, pp.29-34.
- Granlund, M., & Lukka, K. (2017). Investigating highly established research paradigms: Reviving contextuality in contingency theory based management accounting research. Critical *Perspectives on Accounting*, 45, 63–80.
- Grobler, A., and Horne, A. L. (2017) 'Conceptualisation of an Ethical Risk Assessment for Higher Education Institutions.' *South African Journal of Higher Education*, 31(2), pp. 154–171. Available at: <u>http://10.3.46.151/31-2-</u> <u>1032%0Ahttp://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true&db=ehh&AN=123135709&site</u> <u>=ehost-live</u>.
- Guba, E.G. (ed). (1990). The paradigm dialogs. Newbury Park, CA: Sage
- Guimond, M., Taza, C. & Loranger, J.M. (2010). Risk management a hot topic. http://www.lexology.com/library/detail.aspx?g=c1eec052-4540-4933-a7ba-f6ebb6f94e09 [Accessed 02/06/2017].
- Gulati, T., and Moja, T.(2002). 'Leadership.' In Cloete, Fehnel, Maassen, Moja, Perold, and Gibbons (eds). Transformation in Higher Education: Global Pressures and Local Realities in South Africa. Cape Town: Juta.
- Hair, J. F., W. W. Black, B. J. Babin, and R. E. Anderson. (2010). Multivariate data analysis. 7th Edition. Saddle River, NJ: Prentice-Hall

- Hall, M., Symes, A. & Luescher, T.M. (2002). Governance in South African Higher Education: (Research Report Prepared For The Council Of Higher Education). CHE: South Africa.
- Harman, K. & Treadgold, E. (2007). Changing patterns of governance for Australian Universities. *Higher Education Research & Development*, 26(1), pp. 13-29
- Helsloot, I., & Jong, W. (2006). Risk management in higher education and research in the Netherlands. *Journal of Contingencies and Crisis Management*, 14(3), pp,142-159.
 DOI:10.1111/j.1468-5973.2006. 00490.higher education institutions. *South African Journal of Higher Education*, 31(2), 154-171.
- Hines, C., Masli, A., Mauldin, E. G., & Peters, G. F. (2015). Board risk committees and audit pricing. Auditing: A Journal of Practice & Theory, 34(4), 59–84. DOI:10.2308/ajpt-51035
- Hohenwarter, A. (2014). Enterprise Risk Management vs. Traditional risk management The same... but different. <u>http://www.enterpriseriskmgt.com/boots-on-the-street-erm-vs-trm-the-same-but-different[Access_the 25/03/2019]</u>
- Hopkin, P. (2014). Fundamentals of risk management: understanding, evaluating and implementing effective risk management, 3rd ed. London: Kogan Page.
- Hutton, A. (2004), "Beyond financial reporting an integrated approach to disclosure", *Journal of Applied Corporate Finance*, Vol. 16 No. 4, pp. 8-16.
- Institute of Directors. (IoD). (2002). (King II Report on Corporate Governance), Institute of Directors in Southern Africa: Johannesburg.
- Institute of Directors. (IoD). (2009). (King Report on Corporate Governance for South Africa). Institute of Directors in Southern Africa: Johannesburg.
- Institute of Directors. (IoD). (2016). (King Report on Corporate Governance for South Africa). Institute of Directors in Southern Africa: Johannesburg.
- Institute of Internal Auditors. (2010). The International Standards for the Professional Practice of Internal Auditing. [Online]. http://www.theiia.org/guidance/standards-andguidance/ippf/standards/fullstandards/ [Accessed 24/8/2010]
- Institute of Risk Management. (2002). A structured approach to Enterprise Risk Management (ERM) and the requirements of ISO 31000. https://www.theirm.org/media/886062/ISO3100_doc.pdf [Accessed 03/12/18].
- International Organization for Standardization. (2009). ISO 3100:2009: Risk management principles and guidelines. https://www.iso.org/obp/ui/#iso:std:iso:31000:ed-1:v1:en [Accessed 03/12/18].
- International Organization for Standardization. (2014). Plain English ISO 31000 2009: Risk management dictionary. http://www.praxiom.com/iso-31000-terms.htm [Accessed 08/12/2019
- International Risk Governance Council. (2005). An introduction to the IRGC Risk Governance Framework.http://www.irgc.org/IMG/pdf/An_introduction_to_the_IRGC_Risk_Governance_ Framework.pdf [Accessed 03/12/18].

- International Risk Management Institute. (2016). Pure risk. Available at https://www.irmi.com/online/insurance- glossary/terms/p/pure-risk.aspx [Accessed 24/07/2018].
- International Standards on Auditing. (2008). ISA 200: Objective and General Principles Governing an Audit of Financial Statements. New York: IFAC.
- ISO (2009). 31000:(2009) Risk management Principles and Guidelines. Geneva, Switzerland: International hub.elsevier.com/S0890-8389(16)30022-1/sref17ttp://ref
- Jansen, D. (2016) 'Corporate culture and behavior: a survey', DNB Working Paper, De Nederlands Bank, Amsterdam, available at https://www.econbiz.de/Record/ corporate-culture-andbehaviour-a-survey-haan- jakob/10009409758 (Accessed 2nd October 2019).
- Johnson & Johnson. (2013). Framework for enterprise risk management. https://www.jnj.com/sites/default/files/pdf/JnJ_RiskMgmt_ERMFramework_guide_v16a.pdf [Accessed 19 May 2019].
- Kageyama, A. (2015) 'The Implementation Process of Enterprise Risk Management in Higher Education Institutions'.14(03) pp 61-800
- Kageyama.A (2014) 'The Implementation Process of Enterprise Risk Management in Higher Education Institutions', *semantic scholar*, 20(01), pp. [Online]. Available at: <u>https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/2100/35676b629784f5966d4fffe01fd068b4bee5.pdf?_ga=2.221105946.388657700.1599163036-133010160.1593886688</u> (Accessed: 05 May 2018).
- Kallenberg, K. (2009). Operational risk management in the Swedish industry: Emergence of a new risk paradigm? *Risk Management*, 11(2), 90-110. doi: 10.1057/rm.2009.6.
- Kaplan, R.S. & Mikes, A (2012). Managing risks: a new framework. Harvard Business Review, 90(6), June. Available at https://hbr.org/2012/06/managing-risks-a-new-framework [Accessed 01/03/2019].
- Karagiorgos, T. et al. (no date) 'Internal Auditing .as the Main Tool for Efficient Risk Assessment', pp.722.<u>http://www.drogalas.gr/uploads/publications/internal_auditing_as_a_main_tool_for_ef_ficient_risk_assessment.pdf</u>
- Kasmi, P. & Kamila, O (2018) the influence of generational differences on the perception and creation of the principles of written communication, Moscow: Russian State Social University.
- Kevin, O."Road to Equality in South African Education: a Qualitative Study" (2010). Graduate Master's Thesis, Capstones, and Culminating Projects. 115. https://doi.org/10.33015/dominican.edu/2010.edu.04
- Kezar, E, & Meyer, J.W. (2007) 'The University in Europe and the World: Twentieth-Century Expansion', Towards a Multiversity? Universities between Global Trends and National Traditions, Bielefeld: Transcript Verlag. Controlling Modern Government, London: Edward Elgar, pp. 97–102.
- Kimbrough, R.L., & Componation, P.J. (2009) The Relationship Between Organisational Culture and Enterprise Risk Management. *Engineering Management Journal*, 21(2), pp 18-26.
- Kimbrough, R.L., & Componation, P.J. (2009) The Relationship Between Organisational Culture and Enterprise Risk Management. *Engineering Management Journal*, 21(2), 18-2

- Kouns, J. & Minoli, D. (2011). Information technology risk management in enterprise environments: a review of industry practices and a practical guide to risk management teams. Chichester: John Wiley
- KPMG (2009), The Audit Committee Journey, Audit Committee Institute, KPMG, London. A Journal of Practice and Theory, Vol. 21 No. 1, pp. 95-121.
- Kranakga, T. (2014)" The impacts of enterprise risk management (ERM) on the internal control system of organizations in the mining industry" 03(11) pp 1-110.
- Krippendorff, K. (2018). Content analysis: An introduction to its methodology. Sage publishers
- Kruss, G., Visser, M., Haupt, G. & Aphane, M. (2012) <i>Academic interaction with external social partners: investigating the contribution of universities to economic and social development. </i>
- Laksmi, A.C., & Kamila, Z. (2018). The effect of good corporate governance and earnings management to corporate social responsibility disclosure. *Academy of Accounting and Financial Studies Journal*, 22(1), 1-16.
- Lauckner, H., Paterson, M., & Krupa, T. (2012). Using Constructivist Case Study Methodology to Understand Community Development Processes: Proposed Methodological Questions to Guide the Research Process. The Qualitative Report, 17(13), pp 1-22. Available at: https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/ vol17/iss13/1.
- Lermack, H. B. (2008). ERM in action. Risk Management, 55(5), 50-54. Available at <u>http://search.proquest.com/docview/226982904/fulltext?accountid=11782.</u>
- Levitt, Heidi M.; Motulsky, Sue L.; Wertz, Fredrick J.; Morrow, Susan L. & Ponterotto, Joseph G. (2017). Recommendations for designing and reviewing qualitative research in psychology: Promoting methodological integrity. *Qualitative Psychology*, 4(1), pp2-22.
- Linsley, P. M., Shrives, P. J., and Crumpton, I. (2006). Risk disclosure: An exploratory study of the UK and Canadian banks. *Journal of Banking Regulation*, Vol. 7/3/4, 268-282.
- Lockhart, J. (2011), "Governance of the economic engine room: insights from agricultural governance in New Zealand", Proceedings of the European Conference on Management, Leadership and Governance, pp. 254-261management to corporate social responsibility disclosure", *Academy* of Accounting and Financial Studies Journal, Vol. 22 No. 1, pp. 1-16.
- Louw, M. (2016). The contribution of risk governance and disclosure in integrated annual reporting to risk management. Master of Business Administration Thesis, Gordon Institute of Business Science, University of Pretoria.
- Lundquist, A.E. (2014). Lessons from the academy: ERM implementation in the university setting. In: Fraser, J.R.S., Simkins, B.J. & Narvaez, K. (eds). Implementing enterprise risk management: case studies and best practices. Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley: 143-178.
- Lundquist, A.E. (2015). Enterprise risk management (ERM) in the US. colleges and Universities: administration processes regarding the adoption, implementation, and integration of ERM.
- Maduekwe C.C., and Kamala P. (2016). The use of Budgets by Small and Medium Enterprises in Cape Metropolis, South Africa. *Problems and Perspectives in Management*, 14(1-1), 183-191. doi:10.21511/ppm.14(1-1).2016.06.

- Mapheta, T. (2016). On the frontline in a battle waged against themselves. Sunday Times, 16 October 2016.
- Marchetti, A. M. (2011b). ERM defined. In Enterprise Risk Management Best Practices: From Assessment to Ongoing Compliance. Hoboken, New Jersey: John Wiley & Sons, Inc.
- Martin, D., & Power, M. (2007). The end of enterprise risk management. AEI-Brookings Joint Center for Regulatory Studies. Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institute. Available at <u>http://www.researchgate.net/profile/Michael_Power11/publication/46454110_The_End_of_Enterprise_Risk_Management/links/02e7e527d5ce196b30000000.pdf.</u>
- Masama, B., (2017). The utilisation of enterprise risk management in fast-food small, medium, and micro-enterprises operating in the cape peninsula. 5. Cape Town: Cape Peninsula University of Technology.
- Massie, R. (2012), "Key identifiers of corporate governance maturity: a literature review", 10th European Academic Conference on Internal Audit and Corporate Governance, University of Verona, Verona, Italy.
- Mattie, J. Morley, D. Cassidy A (2000). Developing a Strategy to Manage Enterprise-wide Risk in Higher Education. Pp 3-23 <u>http://www.nacubo.org/documents/business_topics/PWC_Enterprisewide_Risk_in_Higher_E</u> <u>duc_2003.pdf</u>
- McDaniel, M. A., & Fisher, R. P. (1991). Test and test feedback as learning sources. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, 16, pp192 201
- McKinsey (2014) 'Setting up impactful risk appetite. IIF CRO Roundtable', McKinsey & Company, London, available at https://www.iif.com/file/4460/download?token=AxsV7Vgj (accessed10th June 2019).
- McNeil, A.J., Frey, R. & Embrechts, P. (2015). Quantitative risk management: concepts, techniques, and tools. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press
- McShane, M. K., Nair, A., & Rustambekov, E. (2011). Does enterprise risk management increase firm value? *Journal of Accounting, Auditing & Finance*, 26(4), 641-658. doi: 10.1177/0148558X11409160.
- Mikes, A. (2005). Enterprise risk management in action. *The London School of Economics and Political Science ESRC Centre for Analysis and Risk Regulation*. Discussion Paper No. 35[Accessed 18 January 2019.
- Md Sum, R. and Md Saad, Z. (2017) 'Risk Management in Universities', ResearchGate, (December), pp. 2–16. Available at: <u>https://www.researchgate.net/publication/321746840[</u>Access 05 June 2019.
- Meryl S. Cohen (2015) 'Social Determinants of Risk and Outcomes for Cardiovascular Disease A Scientific Statement From the American Heart Association', American Heart Association, 132(09), pp.9-20 [Online]. Available at: https://www.ahajournals.org/doi/full/10.1161/cir.00000000000228 (Accessed: 05 May 2019).
- Meyer, M., Roodt, G. & Robbins, M. (2011). Human resources risk management: governing people risks for improved performance. *SA Journal of Human Resource Management*, 9(1): pp 366-378.

- Mikes, A. (2009). Risk management and calculative cultures. *Management Accounting Research*, 20(1), 18-40. doi: 10.1016/j.mar.2008.10.005.
- Mikes, A., & Kaplan R.S. (2014). Towards a contingency theory of enterprise risk management. Working Paper. Harvard Business School. Available at http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2311293[Accessed 05 May 2019].
- Minsky, S. (2008). RIMS State of ERM Report. Risk and Insurance Management Society, Inc. Available at <u>https://www.rims.org/aboutRIMS/Newsroom/PressReleases/Documents/StateofERMRep</u> <u>ortES.pdf</u> [Accessed 18 January 2019].
- Mitchell, M. L., Jolley, J. M., & O'Shea, R. P. (2010). Writing for psychology. Pacific Grove, CA: Wadsworth.
- Mncube, V.S. (2010). Chronicling educator practices and experiences in the context of democratic schooling and quality education. *International Journal of Educational Development* 30: 614-624.
- Mncube, V.S. (2013), 'Learners' democratic involvement in school governing bodies in South Africa: Making the voice of the voiceless heard', *SA-Educ journal* 10(1), 1-24.
- Moeller, R. R. (2007). COSO Enterprise Risk Management: Understanding the New Integrated ERM Framework. John Wiley & Sons, New Jersey.
- Mok, K. (2003). Globalism and higher education restructuring in Hong Kong, Taiwan, and Mainland China. *Higher Education Research & Development*, 22(2), pp. 117-129
- Moloi, T. (2015), "Critical analysis of audit committee reporting in national government departments: the case of South Africa", *Central European Public Administration Review*, Vol. 13 No. 2, pp. 67-68
- Moloi, T. (2016) 'Governance of risks in South Africa's public higher education institutions (HEIs)', *Investment Management and Financial Innovations*, 13(2), pp. 226–234. DOI: 10.21511/imfi.13(2-1).2016.09.
- Moloi, T. 2009. Assessment of corporate governance reporting in the annual report of South African listed companies. Masters Dissertation, University of South Africa, Pretoria
- Moloi, T. 2014. Leading external and internal indicators of credit risk in the top South African banks. Journal of Risk Governance and Control: Financial Markets & Institutions, 4(3):51-65.

Moloi, T. 2015a. A critical examination of risks disclosed by South African mining companies' pre and posts Marikana event. *Problems and Perspectives in Management*, 13(4):167-175

- Moloi, T. 2015b. Disclosure of risk management practices in the top 20 South Africa's listed companies: An annual/ integrated report disclosure analysis. Corporate Ownership and Control, Special Conference Issue, Spring 2015:928-935
- Moloi, T. 2016a. Risk management practices in the South African public service. *African Journal of Business and Economic Research*, 11(1):17-43.
- Moloi, T. 2016b. Key mechanisms of risk management in South Africa's National Government Departments: The Public Sector Risk Management Framework and the King III benchmark. *International Public Administration Review*, 14(2-3):37-52.

- Moloi, T. 2016c. A cross-sectoral comparison of risk management practices in South African organizations. *Problems and Perspectives in Management*, 14(3):99-106.
- Moloi, T. 2016d. Exploring risks identified, managed and disclosed by South Africa's Public Higher Education Institutions (HEIs). *Journal of Accounting and Management*, 6(2):55-70.
- Moodley, M. (2010). Attributes of Corporate Risk Disclosure: An International Investigation in the Manufacturing Sector. *Journal of International Accounting Research*, 10(2), 1-22.
- Mouton, J.(2001). How to succeed in your master's and doctoral studies: a South African guide and resource book. Pretoria: Van Schaik
- Murtaja, O. and Al-Wattar, A. (2016) 'Enterprise Risk Management Analysis-Case Study of a Petrochemical Company in Qatar', International Business & Economics Research Journal, 2(4), pp. 24–32.
- Myers, M.D. (2009). Qualitative research in business & management. London: Sage.
- NACUBO and AGB. (2007). "Meeting the Challenges of Enterprise Risk Management in Higher Education".
- National Association of College and University Business Officers (NACUBO) and PriceWaterhouseCoopers (PwC). (2001). "developing a strategy to manage enterprise-wide risk in higher education".
- National Association of College and University Business Officers and the Association of Governing Boards of Universities and Colleges (2007). Meeting the challenges of enterprise risk management in higher education. Available at <u>http://www.ucop.edu/enterprise-risk-management/_files/agb_nacubo_hied.pdf [Accessed 30_June 2018].</u>
- Nerantzidis, M. (2016), "A multi-methodology on building a corporate governance index from the perspectives of academics and practitioners for firms in Greece", Corporate Governance: *The International Journal of Business in Society*, Vol. 16 No. 2, pp. 295-329.
- Nerantzidis, M. and Tsamis, A. (2017), "Going back to go forward: on studying the determinants of corporate governance disclosure", Corporate Governance: *The International Journal of Business in Society*, Vol. 17 No. 3, pp. 365-402.
- Newman, D. A., Jacobs, R. R., & Bartram, D. (2010). Choosing the best method for local validity estimation: Relative accuracy of meta-analysis versus a local study versus Bayes analysis. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 92, 1394–1413
- Newman, W. (2014). Social Research Methods: Qualitative and Quantitative Approaches. 7th ed. USA: Pearson Education Limited
- Nongxa, L. (2010) An (engaged) response to Hall's paper: 'Community engagement in South African higher education'. In Community Engagement in South African Higher Education. Kagisano no. 6 (Pretoria, Council on Higher Education).
- Ntim, C.G., Lindop, S., and Thomas, D.A. (2013). 'Corporate Governance and Risk Reporting in South Africa: A Study of Corporate Risk Disclosures in the Pre- and Post-2007/2008 Global Financial Crisis Period', International Review of Financial Analysis, 30,363-383.Available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/259142437_Corporate_Governance_and_Risk_Rep

orting in South Africa A study of corporate risk disclosures in the pre- and post-20072008 global_financial_crisis_periods [Accessed Sep 05, 2019].

- Otley, D. (2016). "Performance Management: A *Framework for Management Control Systems Research." Management* Accounting Research 10(4): pp 363–382.
- Otley, DT (2016), 'The contingency theory of management accounting and control: 1980-2014', *Management Accounting Research*, vol. 31, pp.45-62.Available at <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mar.2016.02.001[Accessed</u> 19 May 2019].
- Parker L.D. (2003). Qualitative research in accounting and management: the emerging agenda. *Journal of Accounting and Finance*, 2: pp 15-30
- Patton, M.Q. (2002). Qualitative Research and Evaluation Methods. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage
- Pezzuto, I. (2016.) Predictable and avoidable: repairing economic dislocation and preventing the recurrence of the crisis. Abingdon: Routledge.
- Pichulik, M. (2016). The irony of Lonmin-an an award-winning sustainable investment. Available at http://www.dailymaverick.co.za/opinionista/2012-08-27-the-irony-of-lonmin-an-awardwinning-sustainable-investment/#. V-ZArTV9CXd [Accessed 25 May 2019]
- Pickworth, E. (2014). Risk management systems highlighted by African Bank failure. Available at <u>http://www.bdlive.co.za/business/financial/2014/09/10/risk-management-systems-highlighted-by-African-bank-failure</u>. [Accessed 25 Many 2019].
- Pojasek, R.B. (2013). Organizations and their contexts: where risk management meets sustainability performance. Environmental Quality Management, 22(3): pp 81-93, Spring
- Porthin, M. (2004) 'Advanced Case Studies in Risk Management', Risk Management, pp. 1–63. Available at: <u>http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.75.6158&rep=rep1&type=pdf.[acc essed</u> 17 May 2019]
- Pouris A. Science in South Africa: The dawn of a renaissance? S Afr J Sci. (2012);108(7–8): pp 6671.
- Power, M. (2007), Organized Uncertainty. Designing a World of Risk Management, Oxford University Press, Oxford.
- Prasad, B. D. (2008). Content analysis. Research methods for social work, 5, pp1-20.
- PricewaterhouseCoopers (2019). Extending enterprise risk management (ERM) to address emerging risks. Available at http://www.theiafm.org/publications/389_PwC GlobalRisksERM.pdf [Accessed 18 January 2019].
- PricewaterhouseCoopers (PWC). (2016). Governance of Risk. [ONLINE] Available at https://www.pwc.co.za/en/assets/pdf/governance-of-risk.pdf. [Accessed 25 October 2018].
- PricewaterhouseCoopers. (2009). The governance of risk (Chapter 4 of the Code). In King's Counsel: Understanding and unlocking the benefits of sound corporate governance: Corporate governance: Executive guide to King III. Johannesburg: PwC: 29-34. Available at http://www.pwc.co.za/en/assets/pdf/executive-guide-to-kingiii.pdf [Accessed 11/07/2018].
- Protiviti Inc. (2011). Should the board have a separate risk committee? Retrieved 5 May 2016, from <u>http://www.protiviti.com/ja-JP/Downloads/RiskOversight_vol24_E.pdf</u>publications.

- PricewaterhouseCoopers (PWC). (2019) 'Combined Assurance (including Governance)', gardenroute.gov.za, 19(01), pp. 1-19 [Online]. Available at: <u>http://www.gardenroute.gov.za/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/PWC-</u>Combined-Assurance.pdf (Accessed: 05 November 2019).
- Raanan, Y. (2009). Risk management in higher education: Do we need it? Sinergie. Available at :///C:/Users/xae9509/Downloads/490-466-1-PB.pdf [Accessed 18 January 2019].
- Ramakrishna, S.P. (2015). Enterprise compliance risk management: an essential toolkit for banks and financial services. Singapore: John Wiley.
- Ramirez, F.O., Christensen, T. (2013). The formalization of the university: rules, roots, and routes. High Education 65, 695–708 Available at <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-012-9571-y[Accessed</u> 04 November 2018].
- Razali, A.R. & Tahir, I.M. (2011). Review of the literature on enterprise risk management. Business Management Dynamics, 1(5): pp 8-16, November.
- Rehman, A. and Hashim, F. (2018), "Corporate governance maturity and its related measurement framework", 5th *International Conference on Accounting Studies* (ICAS 2018) 16-17 October 2018, Penang, Malaysia, pp. 16-28.
- Republic of South Africa. (1997). Constitution of the Republic of South Africa, Act No. 101 of 1997. Government Gazette No. 18515, Notice 1655, 19. December 1997. Pretoria.
- Reuter, S. (2013), "Oman's Bank Muscat hit by \$39 mln prepaid card fraud". Available at https://www.reuters.com/article/oman-bankmuscat-fraud/omans-bank-muscat-hit-by-39-mln-prepaid-card-fraud-idUSL6N0BQ1C720130226 (25 December 2018)
- Reuvid, J. (2007), *Managing Business Risk A Practical Guide to Protecting Your Business*, 4th ed., Kogan Page, London.
- Reygan, F. (2016). Teaching About Sexual and Gender Diversity and Challenging Homophobia/Transphobia in the South African School System. Sexual Orientation, Gender Identity, and Schooling: *The Nexus of Research*, Practice, and Policy, p.165.
- Risk and Insurance Management Society (RIMS). (2013). Enterprise risk management survey. Available at <u>http://www.advisenltd.com/research/white-papers/2013-rims-enterprise-riskmanagement-erm-survey/[Accessed: 4 March 2019].</u>
- Risk and Insurance Management Society (RIMS) (2006). RIMS risk maturity model (RMM) for enterprise risk management. Available at <u>http://www.logicmanager.com/pdf/rims_rmm_executive_summary.pdf[Accessed</u> 04 March 2019].
- Risk Management and Insurance Society (RIMS). (2011). Excellence in risk management VIII: Greater expectations, greater opportunities. *The Risk Management Society*. Available at https://www.rims.org/Sales/Documents/2011_Excellence_in_Risk_Management_-_Final%5B1%5D.pdf, [Accessed: 4 March 2019].
- Risk Management Association. (2017). Operational risk management. Available from: http://www.rmahq.org/operational-risk/ [Accessed5/12/2018].

- Ritchie, B., & Brindley, C. (2007). Risk characteristics of the supply chain-a contingency framework. Supply Chain Risk, 28{42.
- Roberta, R. Sanjai, B. and Brian, B. (2008), "The promise and peril of corporate governance indices", available at www.yale.edu: http://digitalcommons.law.yale.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=2970andcontext=fss_papers (assessed 16 April 2019).
- Rowley, R. (2013). Chapter 11: Risk Strategies. In: 5 A guide to Project Management Body of *Knowledge*. South African: University of Cape Town. 24-29.
- Saunders, M., Lewis, P. & Thornhill, A. (2000). Research Methods for Business Students. *Essex: Financial Times* Prentice Hall.
- Schachler, Morrison Handley. (2009). Corporate Risk Disclosure by UK Firms: Trends and Determinants. World Review of Entrepreneurship, Management and Sustainable Development 5(3): 224. Available at https://doi.org/10.1504/WREMSD.2009.026801.
- Scheuerman, S., (2017.) Traditional Risk Management vs Enterprise Risk Management: Which Approach Is The Best Choice For Your Company? *Mondaq*, [Online]. 02, p2. Available at: https://www.mondaq.com/unitedstates/securities/636120/traditional-risk-management-vsenterprise-risk-management-which-approach-is-the-best-choice-for-your-company [Accessed 14 July 2020].
- Schumpeter (2010), "Corporate constitutions. The world knows less about what makes for good corporate governance than it likes to think", available at www.economist.com: http://www.economist.com/node/17359354 (assessed 12 January 2019).
- Shenkir, W. G., and Walker, P. L. (2011). Enterprise Risk Management: Frameworks, Elements, and Integration. Montvale, NJ: *Institute of Management Accountant* (IMA).
- Simon M.K. & Goes, J. (2013). Dissertation and Scholarly Research: Recipe for Success. Seattle, W.A: Dissertations Success LLC.
- Simona-Iulia, C. (2014). Comparative study between traditional and enterprise risk management a theoretical approach. Annals of the University of Oradea, Economic Science Series, 23(1): pp276-282. <u>http://steconomiceuoradea.ro/anale/volume/2014/n1/029.pdf</u> (assessed 12 January 2019).
- Skipper, H.D. & Kwon, J.K. (2007) Risk Management and Insurance, Perspectives in a Global Economy, Blackwell Publishing, USA,39.
- Society for Risk Analysis. (2013). SRA 2013 President's message from George Gray. http://www.sra.org/news/sra-2013-presidents-message-george-gray#_ftn1 [Accessed 03/12/18].
- Society of Actuaries. (2016). About ERM. Available at http://www.ceranalyst.org/about-erm.asp [Accessed 24/08 2019].
- Solomon, J. (2007), Corporate Governance and Accountability, John Wiley & Sons, New York.
- Steinberg L. (2004). Risk-taking in adolescence: What changes, and why? Annals of the New York *Academy of Sciences*, 1021, 51–58.

- Sudhakar, V.B. (2009), "Forbes Little black book of billionaire secrets", available at www.forbes.com/ 2009/01/07/satyam-Raju-governance-oped-cx_sb_0107balachandran.html (assessed 13 November 2018).
- Switzer, C.S., Mitchell, S.L. and Mefford, J.L. (2015), Governance Risk Compliance Capability Model Version 3, Open Ethics and Compliance Group. AZ.
- Thomas, B. (2010). ERM from the ground up A grassroots approach. *URMIA Journal*. University Risk Management & Insurance Association.
- Tsakumis, G.T., Doupnik, T.S., and Seese, L.P. (2006). Competitive harm and geographic area disclosure under SFAS 131. *Journal of International Accounting, Auditing, and Taxation*, 15/1, pp 32–47.
- Tsiouras, I. (2015). The risk management according to the standard ISO 31000. Youcanprint. Self-Publishing.
- Tufaco, P. (2011). Managing risk in higher education. Forum for the Future of Higher Education. available at: <u>https://net.educause.edu/ir/library/pdf/ff1109s.pdf</u> [Accessed 03 June 2019]
- Universities of South Africa(USAF). (2016). The history of South African education. Universities of South Africa. Available at:<u>http://www.sauvca.org.za</u> [Accessed 12 March 2018]
- University Risk Management and Insurance Association (2007). ERM in higher education. 178.Available at <u>http://www.urmia.org/library/docs/reports/URMIA_ERM_White_Paper.pdf(assessed 12</u> January 2019).
- Valsamakis, A., & Vivian, R. &. (1996). The Theory & Principles of Risk Management. Heinemann.
- Van David, L. Olson & Desheng, D. Wu. (2008). Financial Engineering and Risk Management *Enterprise Risk Management*, Volume 1. Singapore: World Scientific Publishing Co. Pte.Ltd. pp. 3 -8. ISBN-10 981-279-148-5.
- Verbano, C. & Venturini, K. (2013). Managing risks in SMEs: a literature review and research agenda. *Journal of Technology Management & Innovation*, 8(3):186-197.
- Wade, J. (2011). Safeguarding the ivory tower. Risk Management. available at: <u>http://www.rmmagazine.com/2010/09/01/safeguarding-the-ivory-tower [Accessed 02</u> <u>November 2019]</u>
- Walker, P.L. & Shenkir, W.G. (2008). Implementing enterprise risk management. *Journal of Accountancy*, 205(3):31-33.
- Walker, P. L., Shenkir, W. G., & Barton, T. L. (2002). *Enterprise risk management: Putting it all together*. Altamonte Springs: Institute of Internal Auditors Research Foundation.
- Wasserman, J.A., Clair, J.M., & Wilson, K.L. (2009). Problematics of grounded theory: innovations for developing an increasingly rigorous qualitative method. Qualitative Research, 9(3), 355 – 381. DOI: 10.1177/1468794109106605
- Watson, J. (2010). SME performance: separating myth from reality. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar. Grobler, A. and Horne, A.L. 2017. Conceptualization of an ethical risk assessment for higher education institutions. *South African Journal of Higher Education*, 31(2), 154-171.

- Weber, R.H. & Weber, R. (2010). Internet of things: legal perspectives. Springer Science & Business Media.
- Wessels, H.M. and Wilkinson, N. (2016), "Assessing organisational governance maturity: a retail industry case study", available at <u>www.repository.up.ac.za</u>: <u>https://repository.up.ac.za/bitstream/handle/2263/61475/Wessels_Assessing_2016.pdf?sequen</u> ce=3 (assessed 13 October 2019).
- Whitfield, R. N. (2003). Managing institutional risks: A framework, United States of America (Ph.D.Thesis, University of Pennsylvania.USA). Available at: ProQuest Dissertation and Theses database. (AAT 3089860) [Accessed 18 July 2019)
- Whyntie, P. (2013). Pros and Cons of a dedicated risk committee. *Keeping good companies*, 65(7), pp 400-402.
- Wilkinson, N. (2014), "A framework for organizational governance maturity: an internal audit perspective ", South Africa: (Ph.D. Thesis, University of Pretoria. South Africa), Available at https://repository.up.ac.za/bitstream/handle/2263/43563/Wilkinson_Framework_2014.pdf;seq uence=4 (18 March 2018)
- Wilkinson, N., Plant, K. (2012), "A framework for the development of an organizational governance maturity model: a tool for internal auditors", *Southern African Journal of Accountability and Auditing Research*, Vol. 13 No. 1, pp. 19-31.
- Willson, C., Negoi, R., & Bhatnagar, A. (2010). University Risk Management. *The Internal Auditor*, 67(4), pp 65-68.
- Wilson, J. (2010) "Essentials of Business Research: A Guide to Doing Your Research Project" SAGE Publications, pp.7
- Wilson, R. (2013). Managing risk. Inside Higher Education.Available at:<u>https://www.insidehighered.com/blogs/alma-mater/managing-risk[</u> Accessed 15 January 2020]
- Wurzler, J. (2013). Information risks & risk management. Available at http://www.sans.org/readingroom/whitepapers/policyissues/information-risks-risk-management-34-210 [Accessed 19/02/2019].
- Xing, B., and Marwala, T. (2017). Implications of the Fourth Industrial Age on Higher Education, available at https://arxiv.org/ftp/arxiv/papers/1703/1703.09643.pdf (accessed 02 August 2020).
- Yin, R.K. 2009. Case study research: design and methods. 2nd ed. USA: SAGE.
- Yin, R.K. 2011. Qualitative research from start to finish. New York: The Guildford Press.
- Yusuf, T.O. & Dansu, F.S. (2013). SMEs, business risks, and sustainability in Nigeria. *European Journal of Business and Social Sciences*, 2(9): pp 76-94, December.
- Zhao, H., Seibert, S. & Hills, E. (2005). The mediating role of self-efficacy in the development of entrepreneurial intentions. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, *90*(6), 1265–1272.
- Zhu, P. (2016), Digitizing Boardroom, The Multifaceted Aspects of Digital Ready Boards, Book Bay. NewYork, NY.

Zikmund, W. G., Babin, B. J., Carr, J. C., & Griffin, M. (2010). Business research methods (8th ed.). Mason, Ohio: South-Western: Cengage Learning.

APPENDIX A: Turnit –in Report

Inga Sityata

RISK MANAGEMENT PRACTICES, DISCLOSURES AND RISK GOVERNANC MATURITY OF SOUTH AFRICAN UNIVERSITIES: AN ANNUAL REPORT DISCLOSURE ANALYSIS

ORIGINALITY REPORT

13% SIMILARITY INDEX		9% INTERNET SOURCES	5% PUBLICATIONS	3% STUDENT PAPERS
PRIMARY SOURCES				
1	Submitted to Unive Student Paper	rsity of Pretoria		2%
2	Submitted to Institu Student Paper	ate of Graduate Studies, UiTM		1% 1%
3	Submitted to Laure Student Paper	ate Higher Education Group		1%
4	Submitted to Unica Student Paper	f University		1%
5	Submitted to Manco Student Paper	osa		<1% <1%
6	Submitted to Unive Student Paper	rsity of KwaZulu-Natal		<1%
7	<mark>icrhb.org</mark> Internet Source			
8	Submitted to North Student Paper	West University		
9	Submitted to KCA Student Paper	University		
Exclude quotes Off			Exclude matches	Off

Exclude bibliography

On

APPENDIX B: Language Editor's Certificate



Client: Inga Sityata

Title: RISK MANAGEMENT PRACTICES, DISCLOSURES, AND RISK GOVERNANCE MATURITY OF SOUTH AFRICAN UNIVERSITIES: AN ANNUAL REPORT DISCLOSURE ANALYSIS

Date: 17 August 2020

EDITING SERVICES CONFIRMATION

This is a confirmation that I have edited Inga Sityata's thesis for language and presentation

Kind Regards

BZN

Bea Ndlovu MBA, CIA, CCSA, CRMA